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THE CONFLICT IN YUGOSLAVIA

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 31, 1991.

CoMMISSION ON SECURITY AND COOPERATION IN EUROPE
‘ Washington, DC.

The Commission met, pursuant to call, at 2 pm,, in room 628,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Steny H. Hoyer [Chairman of
the Commission] presiding,. '

Present: Representatives Hoyer, Smith, Wolf, Senators DeCon-
cini, D’Amato, and Craig. '

‘Also present: Representative Bentley.

Staff present: Sam Wise, Staff Director; Mary Sue Hafner,
Deputy Staff Director; Jane Fisher, Deputy Staff Director; Robert
Hand and Mike Amitay, Staff Assistants. -

Chairman Hover. The hearing of the Helsinki Commission will
come to order. Today's hearing of the Helsinki Commission will
focus on the conflict in Yugoslavia and the efforts of the United
States, the European Community and the CSCE process to bring
that conflict to an end. ‘ :

We hear many confusing and contradictory reports on the fight-
ing in Yugoslavia. We hear of new cease fires, followed by reports
of continued fighting and an exchange of accusations regarding
who was the first violator. We hear reports of atrocities by both
sides of the conflict, .

A few things, however are clear. First, people are dying, leaving
and losing their homes and watching the world around them col-
lapse into chaos and destruction. :

Second, the rest of the world has condemned the violent course
that has been taken in Yugoslavia and those responsible for it.

Third, the European Community with a CSCE mandate, has of-
fered its assistance in restoring the peace and its office to mediate
the dispute. |

Fourth, despite these international efforts and the willingness of
most of the republics to cooperate, peace seems more distant than
ever.

Finally, while there is clearly fault to be found in the actions of
practically. all of the disputing parties, the government of President
Milosevic in Serbia and its apparent ally in the Yugoslav Army
stand out for their preference for force and repression instead of
genuine dialogue to solve what may be legitimate concerns, from
the rights of Serbs in Croatia to the aspirations of Albanians in
Kosovo. h

.The crisis in Yugoslavia comes at a time when relationships be-
tween FEuropean states are rapidly changing. This is visible in ef-
forts to enhance the Helsinki process and the higher expectations
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its Member States have for it in resolving the problems of a Europe
in {ransformation. The CSCE meeting schedule has been regular-
ized, institutions have been created and mechanisms have been es-
tablished to respond fo emergencies and other events of concern.

Yugoslavia is the first real challenge for the new, enhanced
CSCE in many respects. The mechanism for addressing Unusual
Military Activities has been invoked by three of Yugoslavia’s
neighbors as I understand. Four emergency meetings of the CSCE
Committee of Senior Officials have been held in Prague. I had the
opportunity of briefly discussing one of those with Jack Maresca
when I was with him in Vienna some weeks ago. At a regularly
scheduled meeting of the Committee last week, it was agreed that
the CSCE would establish a Mission to Yugoslavia to examine
human rights violations. These efforts have supported and comple-
mented the efforts of Lord Carrington and the EC peace conference
in The Hague, as well as United Nations efforts.

The purpose of today’s hearing is to bring greater clarity to the

situation in Yugoslavia, and to discuss the effectiveness of the
international response to date, especially in the CSCE, and how
that response could be made more effective. The Commission had
invited the head of the EC Monitoring Mission in Yugoslavia,
Dutch Ambassador van Houten, to appear before us today. The
Ambassador could have answered many questions, in my opinion,
regarding what is happening in the field in Yugoslavia. He agreed
and was on his way but, unfortunately, the distressing situation
around Dubrovnik in Croatia forced him to return to Yugoslavia
from The Hague just recently. Hopefully, he will be able to come to
the United States in the near future so that we can hear his views
sometime.
- We do, however, have two important witnesses today. First,
Ralph Johnson, who is the Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary
for European and Canadian Affairs at the Department of State
who will discuss U.S. policy toward Yugoslavia, both bilaterally
and in the context of EC and CSCE diplomacy. A career Foreign
Service officer, Secretary Johnson served overseas in Guyana,
Poland and Bolivia. He also served in the Office of the U.S. Trade
Representative and at the Department held various positions in the
Bureaus of Economic and Business Affairs and European and Ca-
nadian Affairs prior to becoming Principal Deputy Assistant Secre-
tary in duly of this year.

Our second witness, Dr. John Lampe, is Director of East Europe-
an Studies at The Wilson Center and Professor of History at the
University of Maryland in College Park. By definition, a professor
at the University of Maryland is a distinguished scholar before this
panel. I knew all of you would understand that. A well-known and
respected scholar, Dr. Lampe is particularly well versed in Balkan
affairs, He has recently visited Yugoslavia and will give his assess-
ment of the situation there, and comment as well on policy options
before us.

Mr. Secretary, we're pleased to have you with us and if you will
allow us, I want to recognize my three colleagues for such brief
opening statements they would like to make and then we would
look forward to hearing from you.
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Congressman Smith from New Jersey and member of the Com-
mission.

Mr. Smrra. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate very much your schedul-
ing this hearing on Yugoslavia at this very crucial time. Following
the meetings my colleague, Frank Wolf and I had in Croatia and
Serbia last August and early September, we have discussed at least
our view, our analysis and grave concern about the situation with
policy makers at all levels, including with National Security Advi-
sor, Brent Scowcroft.

We, and I think many others, feel a sense of frustration over
events that are occurring there as well as a sense of frustration on
the part of some in the U.S, Government who have not been as out-
spoken as they perhaps could be and their decision to relegate the
responsibility for resolving this conflict to the European Communi-
ty.
-With many other distractions in world politics today—the histor-
ical talks that are taking place in Madrid, and the disintegration of
the Soviet Union—I think that we have to be absolutely vigilant
that this issue stay at center stage and not be denigrated to a back-
burner issue. Mr. Chairman, the EC talks have been lumbering
along for some time now and while there has been some progress, a
very laudable effort, made by Lord Carrington and others, peace
has not materialized. Of course, finding and establishing a sustain-
able peace is a daunting task and requires good will on both sides.

Second, Mr. Chairman, the continued and growing aggression
and violence in Yugoslavia is snuffing out lives, destroying liveli-
hoods, and historic architecture and digging gulfs between the peo-
ples of that country. Historical animosities are being exacerbated,
making peace all the more elusive. The violence is now in its fifth
month, thousands have died and have been wounded in the armed
conflict. In fact, by some estimates, the death toll could be as high
as five thousand dead and certainly hundreds of thousands have
been displaced and are now homeless.

While the numerous cease fires in recent months have been fleet-
ing, I am encouraged that the European Community has given yet
another ultimatum and this one to the Yugoslav federal govern-
ment and to the republics. I believe that the offending parties must
have a clear understanding that continued violence will mean iso-
lation in the international political and economic community. That
was part of the message we delivered to President Milosevic. When
we met with President Tudjman we made it very clear that he too
must come forward and provide those kinds of guarantees to the
Serbs, the 600,000 strong minority, that they can live in the peace
and their rights will be respected.

This is an important hearing, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you for
holding it.

Chairman Hover. Thank you, Mr. Smith. Next I'd like to recog-
nize Congressman Frank Wolf and I might say that both Congress-
man Smith and Congressman Wolf have visited Yugoslavia recent-
ly and as usual have made a very thorough study in the time that
they had available to them. Congressman Wolf is also a member of
the Commission.

Mr. Worr. Thank you, Steny. Just one very brief comment. I per-
sonally believe and I hope 'm here for the whole hearing—but I
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personally believe there’s been a failure on the part of the Admin-
istration not to have President Bush speak out earlier than even
now,

But the fact that it hasn’t been done up to this date, it’s still not
too late. And in speaking out—and it should not be by the State
Department Spokesman, Mr. Boucher but by the President himself,
making the point that there should be an immediate cease-fire, the
Yugoslav Army should return to.the barracks, and also to speak
out and make sure that the Croatian government respects the rlght
of the 600,000 Serbs that live in Croatia.

But I believe that unless our government dlrectiy, vocally speaks
out and makes clear that there will be repercussions if these things
don’t take place I think the killing will continue. .It would have
been better had the President spoken out and the Administration
had been more forceful, I think, in the first week of September, the
second week of September or the first week of October but it’s now
the first week of November and now is the time to speak out he-
cause the longer you wait 1 think the more people Will be killed.
And just because we're not guaranteeing that it won’t work isn’t a
good. enough. reason. not to do. it. But I thank you, Mr. Chau‘man
for the hearing. . .

Chairman HovEer. Thank you, Mr. Wolf Next Fd like to 1ntr0-
duce somebody. who is not a member of the Commission but who
has been working very hard with the Commission and whose con-
tributions have been very valuable. She is probably as knowledgea-
ble as anybody in the Congress with respect to Yugoslavia, no one
doubts the views of Congresswoman Bentley., She has very strong
views con this issue—not least because of the depth of her knowl-
edge. Congresswoman Bentley, we are pleased that you could join
us today.

Ms. BenterEy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman Hoyer, my colleague
from Maryland. T ask unanimous consent to have a formal state-
ment entered into the record. o

Chairman Hover. Without objectmn -

Thank you, Mrs. Bentley. Next I'd like to recognize Senator Al
D’'Amato from New York. Senator D' Amato is the ranking Republi-
can member of the Commission, a former Chairman of the Commis-
gion and somebody who has worked untiringly on behalf of the
Commission and on behalf of human rights. Senator D’Amato.

Mr. D’AmaTto. Mr. Chairman, 1-thank you and I'm anxious to
hear from the witnesses. But let me, if I might, attempt to spell out
what I think has become rather obvious. It's rather obvious that
there are vast areas of territory that are within the borders of the
republic of Croatia, which are under unprovoked attack, attack
launched by the Serbian controlled Yugoslav Federal Army.

Now this is not simply an observation that I make from the Cap-
itol. of the United States. This is. an observation that has been re-
ported repeatedly by the United Nations, by human rights groups,
by Lord Carrington, and by the Eurepean Community. Many of
those people do not have any partisanship for one side or the other.
They are advisors and-observers from the UN and the internation-
al community.

- It should not be a matter of supporting Serbs over Lroats or
Croats aver .Serbs. This comes down to the simple fact that what
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we have here are repeated unprovoked attacks by the federal gov-
ernment, by Milogevic, by his generals against innocent civilians.
The city of Dubrovnik, which is of no military consequence whatso-
ever, doesn’t even have a military, has been under constant bom-
bardment and siege. This is a fact, .

I think that our own handling of this matter, I'm now talking
about the U.S. State Department, has been an abysmal failure.
What we have done over an extended, protracted period of time
has been to appease Milosevic. We have chosen to appease in an
effort to keep Yugoslavia in one piece. But thig time has passed.
There is a civil war under way. Qur pohcy is backward and has put
the sword in the hand of Milosevic. It's reprehensible.

- T'm not suggesting that we have to commit troops or force of
arms. But I do believe that we must take the leadership in an eco-
nomic embargo. I am suggesting that long ago we should have cut
off the things that make a military run. We should at least see to
it that the European communities and others cut off fuel. So that
they can’t run those tanks and those planes indefinitely.

T am suggesting that we work to bring-about a real embargo that
teldtes to munitions and weapons, etc. And see to it that this weap-
ons embargo is enforced. I don’t understand who that would preju-
dice: Certainly, a cessation of the arms and the hostilities that take
place in this area would not prejudice Serbians or Croatians.

- Ithink they're being used. They're being used by a hardcore
Communist. That’s exactly what Milosevic is. A man who, under
the guise of nationalism, has brought about this absolute rape -and
pillage of the people of Croatia. And that doesn't mean that there
may not be some people who, as the good Congresswoman has indi-
cated, may be outside the pale of the law, who are Croatian, who
are. kxliers who are any. of these things, but let’s not deceive our-
selves. What you see taking place is nothing more than an unpro-
voked brutfal attack lead by the Federal Army under Milosevic and
his generals.

We have failed to respond as a great nation should. We make
these little statemerits which mean next to nothing. I believe that
the State Department bears a great deal of responsibility for this
Iack of action. I thank the Chair.

“Chairman Hover. Senator DeConcnn, the Co-Chairman of the
Commission.

Co-Chairman DeConcini. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm sorry 1
was late. I'm going to make one of those statements. Senator
D'Amato, T agree with you, that's all I can do right now because
I'm as frustrated as you are. You say it much better, I guess. I am
pleased that we're having the hearings and I want to thank' Chair-
man Hoyer for his leadership in this area. He and I have vigited

Yugoslavia and various republics there as well as Kosovo, the prov-

ince and it is really discouraging. I have taken some deep interest
in this country and have visited a number of times. Congresswom-
an-Bentley has been with us and is a real expert in the area, with
contacts and understanding that is greater than 1 will ever achieve.

~Mr, Chairman, I know you're frustrated with this situation as we

'all are but thank you for putting together these hearings. At least

we: can start some dialogue in this country and focus some atten-
tion on it. Maybe we can get some answers from our own govern-
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ment as to why we haven't done more. I think it i3 very proper for
the Helsinki Commission to do that. )

1 am gravely concerned about the tremendous loss and the tragic
devastation that is going on in particularly Croatia but also in
other parts of Yugoslavia. Many, if not most, including myself be-
lieve that the responsibility for the crisis is shared by many of the
disputing parties, at both the republic and the federal level. It's not
just one side. S . _

The real question, therefore, before us and the question which I
hope ‘is the main focus of these hearings is what, if anything, we
can do to restore the peace and to convince those who have repeat-
edly broken it time and time again that peace is the only lasting
solution to the Yugoslav crisis. A peace achieved in accordance
with the principles of the Helsinki Final Act. In my view, the Euro-
pean Community and the CSCE process have taken the appropriate
steps in offering their assistance but now additional efforts are
needed if an even greater catastrophe is to be avoided. This espe-
cially applies to the United States. I think our Ambassador to Bel-
grade, Warren Zimmermann and his staff are doing the best they
can. They've done an excellent job in Yugoslavia. Our government
nevertheless can and should become much more active in the re-
sponses to the Yugoslav: crisis. . , i

T'm at a loss to understand why President Bush said nothing
about the Yugoslav crisis in his address to the United Nations.
What an appropriate forum to call attention to this tragedy. His
regrettable silence leads many to speculate that the United States
really doesn’t care about Yugoslavia. I know Americans do care.
Even in my state of Arizona with very few Serbians, Croatians, and
Slovenians, and other republic heritage there, there is concern in
Arizona about Yugoslavia. -

"1 believe greater U.S. involvement in diplomatic efforts to restore
the crisis especially in the CSCE would not undermine but comple-
ment the efforts underway at The Hague. The Commission has
made several suggestions in this regard such as the holding of an
emergency meeting of the CSCE Council. I hope that today we can
discuss these and other ideas including economic sanctions and rec-
ognition of the republics. I hope we can also discuss what other
action can be taken to attempt to divert or reverse the tragedy in
Yugoslavia and bring some resolution to the conflict not only in
Croatia but in other problem areas such as Kosovo where the Alba-
nian population has been brutally repressed by the authorities and
the Serbian Republic. . ‘ )

I share my friend from New York’s real disgust with President
Milosevic having meet with him. I trusted that he was telling us
that there was a way to solve this-short of the brutality I believe
he is responsible for. It doesn’t mean that there isn't brutality on
the other side and prejudice and discrimination towards Serbs in
Kosovo—in Croatia, I'm sure there is. But Mr. Milosevic has to
stand up and he has to account for his activities and I just cannot
believe that the Serbian people will continue to follow that kind of
leadership if they have an opportunity to voice their views. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
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Chairman Hover. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary,
we're sorry we kept you waiting so long but we appreciate your pa-
tience and look forward to hearing from you.

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a statement
that T would like to enter for the record. And I would like to offer a
somewhat abbreviated version of that if I may in a presentation
now.

Chairman Hover. Without objection.

- Mr. JounsoN. First, Mr. Chairman, let me say that I appreciate
the opportunity to be with the Commission and the efforts that in-
dividual members of the Commission have made—the enormous ef-
forts that members have made to personally familiarize themselves
with the situation in Yugoslavia. I think that while we may not at
the end of this session find ourselves in agreement, the dialogue
will be much richer for the fact that this Commission has taken
the trouble to inform itself very thoroughly on the situation—on a
firsthand basis on the situation in Yugoslav.

Chairman Hover. Mr. Secretary, we have just received notice of
a 15-minute quorum call preceding a vote on the Schumer proposal
on the banking bill. We will have to leave here in about 7 or 8 min-
utes, so if we can sort of hear your comments in that time we will
return; we're not ending but we have to go vote.

Mr. Jounson. Fine, good, okay.

Chairman Hover. You’'ll have the Senators here——

Mr. Jounson. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Hover [continuing]. It’s not as good as having the
House members here but—-

Mr. Jouwnson. I won’t go into that.

Chairman Hover. The Senator at the end of the table vehement-
ly applauds.

- [Laughter]

TESTIMONY OF RALPH JOHONSON, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR EUROPEAN AND CANADIAN AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT
OF STATE

Mr. Jounson. You've asked me here today to discuss the interna-
tional response to the crisis in Yugoslavia and the role of the CSCE
process in that response. I'd like to begin by reiterating what I
have said a week ago before the Senate Foreign Relations Commit-
tee. Neither we nor the CSCE can prevent Yugoslavs from killing
one another so long as they are determined to do so.

What we can do, it seems to me, is to use our influence and our
powers of persuasion to convince the parties to this conflict that
they cannot win and indeed they c¢an only lose if the violence is not
stopped. We can support efforts to mediate an end to the fighting
and we can work to keep doors open for a peaceful resolution of
disputes, but we cannot resolve the conflict. Only the peoples of
Yugoslavia and their leaders can do that.

- We.have believed from the beginning of the crisis that CSCE

could play a crucial role in achieving a peaceful settlement. In

August 1990, we and others invoked the Human Dimension Mecha-
nism in response to serious violations of human rights throughout
Yugoslavia. Late last year when it became increasingly clear that
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Yugoslavia was headed for disaster, the United States took the lead
in pressing for a coordinated response among CSCE members. In
our initial consultations with the other members of the CSCE,
which was in August or rather October 1990, we proposed a
number of possible steps, including CSCE mediation and a coordi-
nated public posture by all CSCE members.

Since that time we've had regular consultations on Yugoslavia
including the Ministerial Meeting in June. That meeting, and here
there’s been an evolution in CSCE in connection with the Yugoslav
problem, established a procedure for calling emergency meetings of
the Committee of Senior Officials, the so-called COSO. Recognizing
the urgent nature:of the Yugoslav situation, we gsupported the
rapid convening of the first such meeting on Yugoslavia which met
July 8rd and 4th. This was followed by meetings in August, the 8th
and 9th, September 3rd and 4th, and October 10th. These meetings
have helped to focus high-level CSCE: attention on Yugoslavia, and
more specifically they have established the CSCE mandate for EC
mediation and monitoring efforts. They have expanded the moni-

toring efforts to include non-EC Member States. They have rein-

forced the consensus. against the use of force in Yugoslavia to-settle
political disputes or to change internal or external borders. In addi-
tion, they have established the principle of holding those responsi-
ble for the continued violence accountable under international law.

Finally, they have insisted that an effective political solution to
the crisis must contain international guarantees for minority
rights in accordance with CSCE principles. :

Some ask why the United States has not pushed for a more
active role for the CSCE in resolving the Yugoslav crisis. This ig-
nores an important fact. The current peace process is a CSCE
effort. The EC mediation and monitoring efforts are being carried
out under a CSCE mandate. The Dutch EC Presidency and Europe-
an Community Member States have taken the lead in mediation
and monitoritig in their capacity as members of the CSCE.-And at
the unanimous request of all of the CSCE countries, we have sup-
ported this arrangement for several reasons. . '

First because the European Community was acceptable to all the

‘parties in Yugoslavia as a mediator, and actively sought that role.
In addition, keeping in mind that the CSCE consists of thirty-eight
States including Yugoslavia itself, it would be difficult if not impos-
gible to mediate a dispute of this kind if the unanimous approval of
the entire CSCE membership were needed for each and every initi-
ative. .
Others have asked why we are supporting the Community’s ef-
forts rather than seeking a CSCE mandate to take the lead our-
selves. We believe that Europe has the most at stake in this crisis
and also that European leverage, economic as well as political, is
greater than ours. Europe’s trade and investment ties with Yugo-
slavia are nearly twenty times larger than those of the United
States. That doesn’t mean, however,. that we are not actively in-
volved. Our Ambassador in Belgrade is in constant touch with the
leaders of all the parties to this conflict. He and his staff are en-
gaged everyday in working to bring the parties together and to pre-
vent a worsening of the conflict.
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We imposed an arms embargo in July, long before the UN took
action on a global basis. In fact this was a U.S. idea that first sur-
faced on the 3rd of July. We have also restricted our economic as-
sistance to projects supporting democracy and economic reform.
Deputy Secretary Eagleburger and many other officials have met
with a long list of Yugoslav central and republic leaders as well as
with opposition politicians and human rights activists.

. I believe that without the CSCE framework there would not have
been a coordinated international response to the tragic situation in
Yugoslavia. The current peace process which despite its frustra-
tions- has made an essential contribution towards laying the
groundwork for an .ultimate settlement would not have been orga-
nized without the GSCE, and we would not have had a mechanism
for, the regular ongoing consultations with other concerned coun-
tries such as those that lead to the tri-partite U.S./Soviet/EC State-
ment on Yugoslavia of October 18, So I think it's fair to say that
CSCE. has been of crucial importance to the efforts to achieve a
peaceful resolution of the Yugoslav crisis. And I'm confident that it
wx%l-clontmue to be. . o .

-also think the CSCE has been strengthened institutionall
result of the Yugoslav crisis. Rememberg::hat it was only in Nbévftasrnaf
ber of 1990. that CSCE established a formal political consultation
process consisting of annual meetings of the Council of Ministers
and more frequent meetings of the Committee of Senior Officials.
This emergency meeting mechanism by which the COSO can be
summoned on short notice was established only in June of this
gﬁg;.-t'_'sl‘husftg‘le ’Yfl'lgoill;w crisis has proved to be something of a
: ism of fire” for these new m i i
B o wrels w mechanisms, one which the CSCE
=2 In partlc_ular, the crisis has demonstrated the value of the COSO
as a standing, consultat_;ive body within CSCE. Its ability to meet
frequently, on short notice, to discuss the situation as events unfold
and to take action has made CSCE an operational capability it did
not previously. The U.S. role here has been critical. Our delegation
to the COSO meetings has played an active role in creating consen-
su_s_,;-:_medlatmg among the parties to the discussions in the COSO
as:well as a vehicle for developing broad support for specific CSCE
actlons such as the sending of the human rights rapporteur mission
to.AYl.tg}gl‘oslawa.

\lthough 1 hope that no other country or region of Eur -
sg:ends into the bloody chaos that we havg seen i%l Yugoslavi(;??{ ld)g-

Llefve .that-the--experlence we have gained.in dealing with this crisis

as strengthened the process and will make CSCE more effective in
thifugure, : . :
< Ag far as additional steps within' CSCE, much will depend
_What happens on t_he; ground in Yugoslavia and the attitudgs of tﬂg
peace process participants. Now the outlook is not bright, and the
Europeanl Community has said that it may impose sanctions next
week against those parties to this conflict who are blocking agree-
ment on-a framework for achieving a settlement. We are prepared
to. support. the EC if it determines that such steps are necessary
al_l% Z‘Vi :_re ccl)nsui_ermg actifmﬁs that we might take ourselves. ’
- We nave:also:given our full support to the UN S -
al’s efforts to support the EC's WOI;‘IIJ( in Yugoslavia. coretary Gener
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T can’t tell you that there is a light to be found at the end of this
tunnel, or that the crisis will be over by Christmas. But we believe
there is no better approach to resolving the tragedy than the one
that we and our CSCE members have embarked upon. I would be
happy, Mr. Chairman, to answer any questions,

Co-Chairman DeCowncini. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. The House
members will be back but let us proceed here. I do have some ques-
tions. Is it the obvious reason we have not taken a more forceful
position on what’s going on there because of the EC leadership, so
to speak, in this area and is that true or false? And secondly, has
the European Community asked us to stay low-key, to not beat the
drum or explode at least verbally and other ways as well?

Mr. Jounson. Two comments, Mr. Chairman. I think the real
reason that we have not taken the higher profile some would argue
for relates to our conclusion, outlined in my statement, that this is
a crisis in which the European participants not only have the
greater leverage but also the immediate, most immediate stake in
a successful outcome of the problem. :

T'm not in any way downplaying the significance which we
attach to the bloodshed and the violence taking place in Yugoslav-
ia. Nor am I implying that we even see the Yugoslav crisis as one
which is contained. within Yugoslavia. Clearly, the potential for
broader implications of the Yugoslav crisis in Europe, for broader
impact within Europe is evident. But it has been our judgment that
if you think about the economic links with Yugoslavia, more than
half of Yugoslavia’s trade is with Europe. We have about 5 percent
of Yugoslav trade. Just looking at the economic relationships and
the political relationship that Yugoslavia has tried to develop with
the European Community means that those countries, the neigh-
bors, if you will, to Yugoslavia and near neighbors to Yugoslavia
have the greatest stake and the greatest influence in trying to
bring about a solution. We have.been in touch, obviously very
closely with the European Community, with Lord Carrington, with
Yugoslav leaders from all parts of the country, and the message
that we are getting is that they do not question our commitment,
they do not question our views. We've had very strong conversa-
tions with Yugoslav leaders, Serbian leaders, for example. There
can be no doubt about our feelings on this conflict, and we are not
being urged to do anything differently, quite frankly, from what we
are doing. : '

Co-Chairman DeConcint. Well, let me pursue that a little bit if I
may, Mr. Johnson. Are we being urged not to do more? Are we
being urged because only five percent of their trade is with us not
to take an economic embargo? I realize that is a small percentage

of trade but don’t you agree that the United States taking some de-
monstrative step like that would have a tremendous amount of
world impact and bring the focus on what'’s going on there and
maybe bring Europe to be even stronger about it? '

Mr. Jounson. Well, a couple of comments, Mr. Chairman. With
all respect, I don't agree with that. :

Co-Chairman DeConcini. You don't, that's fair enough. I just
want to know.

Mr. Jounson. We haven’t asked the question, “Are you going to
be offended if we were to take action to declare a trade embargo?”
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Qur calculus has been based upon our analysis that with the very
small percentage of the trade which we have, our action might in
fact undermine our influence when it became apparent that it did
not have any appreciable effect. If we take action on sanctions, it’s
our judgment that action should be taken in a very strong way
,;r}lac:l:anmg covering as much of trade, if it's going to be trade, as pos-
gible,

Co-Chairman DeConcini. Okay, well are we urging the European
Community to take a stronger position?
.. Mr. JounsoN. What we've told—what we have said to the Euro-
pean Community is that as the party which is at the center of the
negotiating process, in our view, they must make a judgment and
they should take an international lead in making the judgment as
to whether sanctions are called for at a given moment. We have
been in dialogue with them on the kinds of sanctions they would
envision if they take that step. We are not pressing them to impose
sanctions—
. Cor Chairman DeConcint. Why not?
- Mr. JonnsoN [continuing]. Because it’s our conclusion that if
they are to be in the lead on the negotiating process, they must
make some judgement-—we may at any given moment disagree
with them but we don’t at this moment, on what is the best way to
b_ifgg é;llnns conﬂi% tg a resolution.

"Co-Chairman DeConcini. Well, would vou i
what they're doing isn’t working? you agree that obviously
_ Mr, JQHN§ON. I'd agree with that only up to a point. It's clear
t:ha}f_;“_lt hagn t solved the problems of Yugoslavia; what is also clear,
however, is that the level of the fighting—and this is not very sig-
nificant if you happen to be in a village in Eastern Croatia and you
are still under attack, in Vukovar, for example—but that the level
off;he fighting as a result of the cease fires has seemed to have
been: r_educed. Now, no one can judge whether that’s a long term
result-or a short term result. But the level of the fighting has
¢learly _b_een reduced. _And go I think one can argue that if that
means that there now is a greater window for the negotiating proc-
ess it'ought to be pursued.

“Co-Chairman DeConcint. I wish I could agree. I'm afraid I've put
r_l_lyse}_f in one of those villages just because of electronic coverage of
What_ s going on there and I find it just absolutely repugnant to me
that “our country is not taking a forceful stand notwithstanding
whai_;-the Eurg)pean Community is doing. What kind of a nation are
we; if we can't stand up to that kind of brutality and at least lay
out what we think is proper and if the Europeans don’t want to do
it, fine. If we have no effect on it, at least, our conscious if nothing
more is clear, and we've staked out a good human rights position.
And now I get a feeling that we're seen as—I want to use the
te_r_'m—fs,een as just having no character and no principle and I
thmklts a big mistake. Do we have observers, Mr. Johnson, at the
pe;?g'?nference ﬁt The Hague? -

Mz JONNSON.- No, we do not. No other country does apart fr
the:members of the EC—in fact it’s not even clgar that I1):1'191'8 ;1)11‘2
C?l?t}l’l‘_l_ll_}’_llty'r observers. It’s Lord Carrington leading the conference.
It's the Yugoslav. participants on the other side. In fact, we in-
quired about this at the beginning of the conference: that is would
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it be welcome for us and for others to have observers at the confer-

ence, to put observers there. : _

You may recall that when this process got started, it was at a
time when the Soviet Union was in a somewhat different situation
from the situation in which it finds itself now. And there was con-
cern not only on the part of the European participants but also on
the part of the Yugoslavs that they would just as well keep the
Great Powers on the sidelines. -

Co-Chairman DEConcing. The last—not question but observation
is that T have on my desk a resolution for the Senate to vote on
whether or not the United States ought to recognize these repub-
lics as independent nations. And I've been persuaded not to put
that in or attempt to attach it to something by our government and
Ambassador Zimmermann, S

But I tell you I'm very disillusioned with where we are going for
whatever that's worthi to you and it may be worth nothing but I
really think it's a disgrace that our country has not taken a force-
ful position, and that President Bush has been absolutely silent or
if he’s said anything about it, I sure have missed ‘it.. The Senator
from New York: ' ' -

Mr. D’Amaro. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I share the Chairman’s
frustration. Let me go back to guite a while ago, when 1 was in
Kosovo. Along with seven other U.S. Senators, I met 10,000 Albani-
ans, many had been beaten, some killed, tanks were used to drive
them away, all because they were gathering to meet a delegation of
United States Senators. I have some difficulty understanding our
policy which bdrders on indifference. But that's my characteriza-
tion, that's how I see it, a smidgeon better than indifference. ~

Mr. Johnson, I think there was an ameridment known as the

Nickles Amendment that was passed by the Congress relating to
the suspension of aid to those republics that violated basic human
rights. And I think it also directed various international funds
under U.S. control to vote in opposition for any aid to those who
violate human rights. What is the status of that legislation?
Mr. JoHNSON. Senator D’Amato, T'll need to refresh my memory
a bit on this because I was not in my current role when the Nick-
les-Bentley Amendment was adopted. But the concrete result of the
ameéndment in our case, is that OPIC is not operating in Serbia.
There is no OPIC coverage in Serbia, L L

Mr. I’ AmaTo. Was the practicality of that amendment totally vi-
tiated by some kind of Administrative action?
~ Mr. Jounson. There was an Administrative decision of which the
Hill was informed, the details of which, if I may cail on one of my
colleagues here who may know it better than I—

Mr. D’Amaro. Would you? Yes, why don’t you refer to one of
your colleagues. That was vitiated as a result of the Administra-
tion’s suspension of aid. e : .

Mr. JoENSON. Mr. Chairman, the Secretary of State on the 24th
of May indicated to the Congress, in a full statement, that we
would use the waiver provisions of the Nickles-Bentley Amend-
ment. The reason for doing that as explained in the statement was
that in our judgment the effect of the Amendment would be to
affect the wrong people in Yugoslavia, that is it would affect those
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who. were pressing for reform rather than affecting those who were
the source, the primary source of Yugoslavia's problems.

Mr. D’AmMaTo. In other words, that there would be a curtailment
of some aid, I think it was about ten million dollars?

.- Mr. Jounson. 1 think that figure rings a bell with me. I'd be
ha_l\phpy %), Konfirm 11{: télough. :

- Mr. D’Amaro. And so the logic was that “people” wouldn’t ge
that aid and therefore we'd be punishing the \]?vro?lg people, is tl%az
correct? _ ’

Mr. Jounson. No, I don’t think it was our own people. I think it
was the question of what would the impact on the ground in Yugo-
slavia. V?hat parties would be affected.

::Mr, D’AMaTo. Yes, people. People would be denied. Well, I have
tp:..tell you something, if that isn’t the most backward logic that
I've ever heard. We passed legislation with a waiver provision to
curtail. But then, on May 24, we suspended that legislation. Now I
must. ask you, did human rights violations cease? Did they stop
using. the military against citizens? Were these the reasons for the
suspension of sanctiona?

.-Mr. - JoHNSON. Senator, I suppose one could also ask if had we
taken that step, would we have had an impact on the situation that
was greater and who would we have affected. The aid which we
have .. continued to make available represents "approximately
$§,OO0,000 in technical assistance this year in Yugoslavia. That as-
sistance has been limited in its use to a narrow range of projects
which are intended to better the life of the people rather than to
have any supportive impact on Serbia or the JNA or those whom
we see as primarily responsible for the current bloodshed.
~=Mr. D’AMaro. Was that decision made after consultation with
the governments in Slovenia and the republic of Croatia?

-:Mr.. JounsoN. I dont have the answer to that, Congressman—
Setniator..But I would say that it is not normal that we would con-

- Mr,; I’ AmaTo. I would expect that that wasn’t the case and that,

‘sult on-a decision of that kind with foreign governments.

in fact, what you were doing was consulting with the federal gov-
-ernment of Milosevic, Let me ask you, on page 3, you say, “We can
-support efforts to mediate an end to the fighting and work to keep

the.doors. open for a peaceful resolution of disputes. But we alone

~cannot; resolve this conflict.” Well, we agree that you alone can’t.
Look  at_ your next sentence, “Only the people of Yugoslavia and
_ “their leaders can do that.” You really subscribe to that theory? Be-
;pau§e'__-_.l.._th1nk our policy subscribes to that. Our policy is, and
youve: articulated it several times, that the people of Yugoslavia
~and their leaders are the only ones who can end this war and the
- _'pa;tt_er:n of systematic human rights violations. I suggest that that's
~-been our policy. . :
Mr JoHNSON. Senator, I would say that that has in fact been our
'policy:and I would say that it’s a view that is shared not only by us
with:others that we work with in the world community.

D’AmaTo.. Well then, what you're saying is you're ignoring

thse -'Wﬁ'h_o'dOp’t ‘have the guns, the weapons or the wherewithal to
_1_:?25:1: ggression..What you're doing is assigning them to whatever

Ll -befall. them. We might plead and beg that the bombard-
-not-be.as severe, but what we're really talking about is that
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the areas that have been under attack basically have no voice.
You're not talking about a cessation of the hostilities in the truest
sense, Mr. Johnson. Are you really?

Mr. Jounson. I wouldn't say that, Senator. I would say that if
you look at what the negotiating process now is attempting to
bring about with mixed success is a situation in which JNA troops
would be withdrawn from Croatia; not only withdrawn from areas
that they now occupy but withdrawn entirely, ultimately from Cro-
atia as part of a political settlement. There is some evidence that
JNA troops are withdrawing from some areas. :

So what we are saying is that if there is to be a resolution of this
conflict it seems to us impossible that it can be imposed by force
from outside of Yugoslavia. I find no one in Europe or in the
United States who I know of who supports the notion of forceful
intervention by us or by the Europeans.

Mr. D’Amaro. Did you hear me mention force? Why would you
bring up force? Isn't that an attempt to inject into this presenta-
tion the fact that if someone raises an objection of the policy that
is being administered then your contention is that force isn’t going
to be the answer. You've never heard this Senator or Senator
DeConcini suggest that force should be used.

Mr. JorNsoN. No, T didn’t mean to imply that.

Mr. D’AMaTo. Well, that’s the implication, the clear implication
by your statement. So why would you want to bring up this busi-
ness of force?

Mr.: JounsoN, Well, there are two things. One, I would say——

Mr. IYAmaro. I'm talking about the importance of ostracizing
those who are carrying on these military activities. I'd suggest to
you that indeed the United States has a key role and simply to say
that twenty percent or twenty times more in terms of trade in
goods and services comes by way of Europe and other countries
does not wash as an excuse. There is absolutely no excuse for this
country not to become involved in a process whereby we build a co-
alition and say that we are not going to stand by and allow this to
happen.- And to say, well it's up to the Europeans to provide this
leadership. This is simply the wrong policy. .

Let me just suggest something to'you by way of history. I've been
told that the first country, which was a city-state at the time, to
recognize the United States, 200 plus years ago, in our battle for
independence, was the city-state of Dubrovnik. Did you know that?

Mr. Jounson, No, I didn't. ' .

Mr. D’AmATo. Well, maybe some people at the State Department
s}gould begin to look at history and understand what this country is
about. :

Mr. Jounson, Senator; I think that we have not and we are not
in any way giving, implicitly or explicitly, any kind of sign of our
acceptance or support of events in Yugoslavia. :

Mr. D’Amaro. Well; 'm going to suggest to you that what we
have done ig too little, too late, and almost non-existent. All of this
nice business about our Ambassador being there. What is he doing?
Has he gone to the English, gone to the French, and said: “My
gosh, let us begin to do something here. Let us begin to tighten the
ecotiomic screws; let us tie up the oil, the petrol, the gas; the am-
munitions that makes the tanks run.”” How can you run tanks and
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planes without fuel? 'm not suggesting that we use force, no one
has suggested that. But to sit by and say, “Well, we're having some
success.” The only suceess you're having is because these poor
people are being beaten and shot and killed until they have no
choice but to fold. The Serbs withdraw because there is no one left
to-kill. Let's stop this nonsense about saying a cessation of the hos-
tilities has coccured.

They only cease fighting after they've acquired whatever proper-

ties they want, only after the opposition drops their arms and sur-
renders. Certainly, if you have the firepower that the Milosevic
troops possess, you're going to overrun these people, and pull away.
That's exactly what they're doing. So if you say the level of bom-
bardment and hostilities has diminished, you're correct, but that
doesn’t answer the underscoring question or give a true perspec-
tive. I do not suggest that we can impose the solution. Yet, we can
use-our economic leverage and power in the world community to
work with others and make a very real difference.
‘We're not going to settle the dispute overnight, maybe not ever
in our lifetime. We're talking about a very complicated matter in-
volving the hostilities of ethnic groups and history. But this is not
a reason to say that we can’t come up with a final solution to this
terrible situation, that we simply sit back and watch. This has been
our policy to date and I think we should be ashamed of ocurselves
bécauge people are dying while we idle.
- Mr. JoHNsON, Senator, I would simply add that we were the first
to call for an embargo on arms shipments into Yugoslavia. We took
the lead in the international community. E
- Mr. D’Amato. What are we doing to see to it that the arms em-
bargo is effective and that we ostracize those nations and those
areas that are continuing to supply these weapons that kill inno-
cent citizens? What are we doing to cut off the fuel that runs those
planes and tanks? What are we doing to let them know that we are
serious?”

- “To call for something is not nearly enough, to say that we want

- to embargo munitions, that’s not enough, to work for the imple-

~‘mentation of that policy, now that’s something. I'd like you to tell

. me what we've done to work to achieve that policy.

- Mr."Jonnson. We worked, Senator, together with our allies to

- ‘get a' UN Security Council resolution which calls for all states of

the UN to embargo arms shipments. We have talked——

oMy D'Amato. Is that embargo effective? I understand that em-
~bargo is'not effective.

N -_':'_ﬁ_j:'--in;'}f_JdHNSON. Well, we feel that there continues to be leakage of
- arms into Yugoslavia. We have approached any and all countries
~that we'think may be wittingly or unwittingly transit points for

~arms, We have worked together with our allies to do that as well.
~Shert of steps which would impose a physical embargo which I

“think ‘is not thought to be possible or practicable, it’s difficult to

: ']gt_lq.yv what more one might do to try to implement the arms em-

L-argo

e

oil; -the only question, the only issue I would raise here is
effectively about eighty percent of Yugoslavia's oil comes in
~-through the Adria Pipeline through Croatia. That pipeline has
“:been inoperative, it was first rendered inoperative to Belgrade by




Croatian forces but since that time Serb forces have cut it off. So
the oil shipments into Yugoslavia through this main avenue of oil
supply are virtually eliminated. It’s true that the EC has been talk-
ing about the possibility of an oil embargo, an action that might be
taken in the UN, that’s certainly something that we have not ob-
jected to. T think there are some questions about—if eighty percent
of the oil is already stopped, it's not quite clear what effect it
would have.

Mr: D’Amaro. Well, the 20 percent runs the army.

Mr. JounsoN., Well, it’s not clear where the twenty percent is
going since the pipeline comes through Croatia.

Mr. D’AmaTto. Listen, my peers here have been more than pa-
tient with me and I thank the Chairman and I thank Senator
Craig for their patience.

Mr. Craic. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Johnson, I
appreciate your teéstimony. I ask unanimous consent that my state-
ment be entered into the récord.

Co-Chairman DrConcini. Without ohjéction. :

Mr. Craig. Mr. Chairman, I arrived after opening statements
were made. Mr. Johnson, what you say we are doing and the per-
ception of what we are doing are two different things. I don’t have
any questions of you. I think my colleague from New York did an
excellent job pursuing many of the questions that I would have
asked.

Let me read to you portions of a letter from a friend of mine in
Payette, Idaho by the name of Ed Lettunich. Ed is not just a con-
stituent, he’s a friend. We were in the ranching business out there.
He and his brother are still ranchers, and this is his perception.
This letter came to me last Wednesday. He said that, “we have just
received news from Dubrovnik, Yugoslavia. My relatives in Yugo-
slavia are alive but the city is without electricity, very little water,
and nothing but bread to eat. Everyone is very frightened and the
city is being overrun with refugees. Senator, can you please explain

the indifference and the lack of action by our President and State .

Department in this area. And these are American citizens who
with a very critical eye watch what's going on over there because
of the obvious stated reason. The Russian Premier had both the
Serbian and Croatian Presidents in Moscow this week in an at-
tempt to help the peace process. In the meantime, Secretary Baker
continues to shuttle between Washington and the Middle East. I re-
alize that this is very important but at least people aren’t dying
there today.” That's pretty profound. That's the perception in the
hinterland, Mr. Johnson.

- Mr. JouNsoN. Senator, my only. comment would be first that I
wish I could offer you a more encouraging view. of the situation in
Dubrovnik. I can’t. We had people in Dubrovnik yesterday and
while we have confirmed that the old city has only been lightly
damaged, very little evidence of damage there, it’s quite clear that
the sanitary conditions not to mention the physical devastation of
the villages around Dubrovnik is overwhelming. And so it’s quite
evident that the situation, not so much in the old town, but of the
people around Dubrovnik is just as bad as your constituent and
friend has described it. :
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+:I think that the criticism of Secretary Baker, however, in being
absorbed in shuttling to the Middle East and not paying attention
to:Yugoslavia is misguided. That may he our fault for not publiciz-
ing.sufficiently what has been done. But T would call attention to
the roll that the Secretary took in the most recent case in the
United. Nations in which we managed to get with the help of others
a.resolution in the Security Council that did impose a Security
Council embargo.on arms.

- L.think no one was as clear, in terms of the question of account-
ability,. who we see as being accountable for this conflict as we
were: So we may differ in the question of how we can effect the
outcome, but there is no difference, I think, between us in the
sense: that we have not been at all shy about identifying whom we

. see as culprits.and we have identified people on all sides of this
conflict. I think that if there’s a difference that emerges here
‘today, it concerns what instruments can effectively be used to try
to bring about the outcome. Our sense of frustration, though it may

- nof appear so, is not much less than which I see here.

. 'Mr:.Craic. Well, I am personally not going to criticize our Secre-
tary..I think he’s done a marvelous job with the Middle East Peace
Conference which is underway right now in Spain; I think we’re all
very. excited and pleased about that. But there is a perception in
the land at this moment that we are relatively indifferent to cer-
tain: things going on in Yugoslavia and it may well be a failure of
the part of some to adequately tell us or to tell the rest of the coun-
try what the U.S. Government is, in fact, doing.

At the same time, I think we're all vividly aware of the circum-

. stance of the situation and the conditions at this moment. And, I
~think all of us are extremely frustrated that more is not being
done: An embargo on paper is a nice expression of desire or intent.
However, is it in fact happening? Is it on the ground? Is it work-

. ing? Is it measurable? Have the flow of arms stopped? Are we pres-

- suring other nations to be cooperative? Or are we merely providing

. the necessary and appropriate lip service?

+=-Mr: JonnsoN. No, we are indeed pressing other nations. Part of

- 'the ‘problem here is that there is significant arms production

-within-Yugoslavia itself. Obviously, there were significant store of

- arms: which- were accumulated within Yugoslavia before the con-

- lict started. We are not satisfied that the embargo is being totally
: :ﬁ__r_x?tc‘edz_:'i‘hat’s probably true of almost any embargo we've every

ad.

any experience with unfortunately.
1. CrRAIG: That does seem to be the nature of them, yes.
; OHNSON: But we are certainly pressing wherever we see any
indication of that there’s an attempt to evade the embargo.

Mr. Craic. If that is the case, then shout a little louder. Thank
you. Thank: you, Mr, Chairman.

COathl}'_man DrConcini. Mr. Johnson, what is your prognosis—
going to-happen in the Republic of Slovenia? Will they start
| ~recognized by Furopean nations and will they get their inde-
pendence whereas Croatia will not?

_ J_-({)HN_SO'N.- I don’t have a very fixed answer to that, Mr.
hairman, but.let me offer a couple of thoughts. Earlier on in the
seems to me, that there was more enthusiasm on the
‘estern: Europe to recognize both Slovenia and Croatia. I
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think with the passage of time two things have had an impact on
that situation and now 1 sense that there is less enthusiasm for
early recognition. To make our policy on this point clear, we said
that recognition is something we would envision as a possible out-
come of a successful negotiation. The two reasons I see that the sit-
uation has changed, are first of all, that many in Europe began to
ask themselves what would be the situation if they recognized Slo-
venia and Croatia and found that nothing happened to reduce the
level of the conflict. Having recognized these two republics, it
seems Lo me that they felt they would run the risk of implicitly
conveying some sense that they would try to rescue them if the
conflict did not come to an end.

And it's quite clear that the view in Europe, to generalize al-
though I don’t know who would differ with this, is that they are
not prepared and do not think it would be wise to commit military
forces. That was my reference. to force earlier. The second issue
that I think is on the minds of those in Burope is the question of
the precedent that would be created with regard to recognition in
Slovenia and Croatia, or for that matter other republics, in the
wake of developments in the Soviet Union. And 1 think they began
to wonder whether if they move to recognize Slovenia and Croatia
in this situation, they might not be setting a precedent that they
would not feel comfortable with in looking at the republics of the
Soviet Union. So 1 don’t say that recognition is out of the guestion,
if the negotiating process breaks down, it may indeed turn out that
Europe would move either in part or as a group to some kind of
recognition. But I don’t see that right now as likely as I did two or
three weeks ago.

Co.Chairman DECONCINL Why did the federal troops withdraw
from Slovenia? Was that merely in order to cause more pain and
suffering and violence in Croatia? Is that the reason they pulled
them out in your judgment? '

Mr. JounsoN. 1 don’t know many people who think they could
. read the mind of the JNA right now. 1 think they found themselves
in an untenable position in Slovenia. 1 also think that it well be
the view of those in Serbia that they are less concerned about what
happens with regard to Slovenia because there’s not a Serb minori-
ty there, and that it’s the Serb minority in Croatia that is most im-
portant.

Co-Chairman DrConcini. As soon as the ceasefire agreements
are reached, they seem to be immediately violated. Is this a reflec-
tion, in your opinion, of a lack of good faith on the political and
military leaders signing these documents and these peace agree-
ments? Or the lack of control over the forces that they field?

Mr. JOHNSON. I can’t be sure. Certainly, it's evidence of a lack of
control because the information we've had is that EC monitors
have in many cases gone out to local communities in order to
broker local cease fires, feeling that that was the most effective
way to go about their business. After leaving the area, the cease
fire then often broke down and it was very hard to tell whether
this was because there were Croatian irregulars or Serbian irregu-
lars or active JNA units in the area that were responsible for
breaking the cease fire. So it's often very difficult. I think there are
reasons to doubt either that the JNA is effectively under the con-
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trol.of Milosevic or certainly of Markovic. But there are al

trol - t . 80 red-

sons. to-doubt that the irregular units which one sees operatin; iall1

Croatia-are effe,ctlvely under the control of Mr. Tudjman.

So one doesn't have to get as far as bad faith in order to figure

out. that these cease fires are hard to stick to.

tG_O'-C}lalrIélan DeConcini. Mr. Johnson, the House members are

Egﬂggz_mg. an you wait a little bit, in case they have some ques-

"Mz Jounson. I'll be happy to, sir.

th _gf(i?)hal‘rrxllzfin DEEENC%FI. T'll go on to the next witness and have

~them begin if you like. ou want to st i -

e ol or y stay there, we can bring an

i ._"lédr._r-gﬁHNSON. No, that’s fine I'll—

S Co-C ai__rman DeConciNi. Let me please ask Dr. John Lampe of
he -Vs_i{}_lsqn genté-:'r and Eh}(la University of Maryland if he v?ould

forward and present his statement. I i iti

ashpe: appreclate your waiting,

s C___r.__ %AM_PEL No problem, Senator.

sh 1c'){;lyhaaurman DrConcini. We'll change your nameplate here

TESTIMONY OF JOHN LAMPE, DIRECTOR OF EAST EUROPEAN
I STUDIES, THE WILSON CENTER

".:Mr. LampE. Yes, 'm John Lampe, Director of East
. i_esz__at the Woodrow Wilson Center and should also nElilalrIl.i?i%‘ral Seii::::}}
'_thpugh- Congressman Hoyer is not here yet, a professor of history
at the University of Maryland from whence I just came. I cannot
%ggégls;f;vilaagdpleaﬁecg infthlese grim circumstances that surround
 shuying the cou);l’try. eel obliged to be_here after 25 years of
i+ 1 just returned several weeks ago from visiting Belgr. i
gnd 1siting. Sarajevq for a longer more instructi\ge tirr?e itfdblsgg
g - good . more. So in my remarks today I draw on previous study
of ) ._};g:oslavza but also I wish, in a sense, to speak for people in the
{7:11__13:61__;;'E and concernf'ad citizens from Bosnia and Sarajevo. They are
l;'_zemg;fldoqs]y worried that this terrible civil war will spread to
______ognlg-HQrcegov1na. As Foreign Minister Haris Silajdzic said re-
cently,lf it:starts here, it will be a 100-years war and fighting will
-spread to the countries neighboring Yugoslavia as well. After the
: t:Yugoslav Army bombing of Barcz in Hungary within the
(?a_y_s_, that risk is. already all too apparent. I also want to
obggrhlrtl‘r’(f)egozv (})121 :hf ongof}ng EEC negotiation process in The
. . 8 i
. _th?.;-iﬁsidé: RN ee from the outside and what I hear
es; if -_"'e_.'_.Gonference on Security and Cooperation join i
_.___ggss,-_____lf. the United States could play g larger ;gll‘ltli}"]lgglllgli
i m, _that yvould bp good. But the process itself in The
dgue aél’sl bgen an instructive one, forcing the principals to speak
01;1 er. qnd now putting on the table this proposal for recog-
i I.-qf. thie republics of Yugoslavia simultaneously but only
_-the;r-f:agreemgnt to immediately begin negotiating mi-
et fs, mutual relations. At the same time the Yugoslav Na-
.____.pmy_..shoulda withdraw from its forward positions.
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I think that’s the most hopeful enterprise that we have going, es-
pecially because within the last week or so, the only Serbian ally in
this process in the meeting at The Hague has withdrawn. The
Montenegran Assembly has voted for declaring its own sovereignty,
is ready to participate, leaving Serbia the only republic that holds
back. I am, however, told that in the sessions themselves there is
some Slovenian resistance to being part of any process that's con-
nected to Yugoslavia—they just feel that they are gone.

I don’t know if the Committee is aware also of the decision of the
Montenegran parliament to recall the irregular military units and
also Yugoslav Army reserves surrounding Dubrovnik that are often
identified as the Yugoslav National Army, when in fact the over-
whelming majority of those troops are either irregulars or reserves
from Montenegro. Many haven’t come back but their authorization
has been removed. I regard that as a hopeful sign for this Novem-
ber 5 deadline to comply with The Hague meeting’s request that all
of the republics agree. What happens to Serbia, in particular, after
November 5 remains to be seen. We have some statements from
the Serbian opposition in Belgrade from Vuk Draskovich, a nation-
alist leader to be sure, that the Presidents of Serbia and Montene-
gro should disassociate themselves from these actions around Du-
brovnik and speak out.. I think that in Belgrade, there are many
other people opposed to what is happening especially around Du-
brovnik but they haven’t said anything in a long time.

Perhaps this stateiment of Draskovich will give others the nerve
to speak out. : :

That's one thing I wanted to be certain to present to the Commit-
tee today. Another thing is:my—is my—another point is my feeling
that the Yugoslav National Army is not under a tight command
and control now. As one observer in Sarajevo put it recently, “It-is
the last relic of self- management.” Why is it that that army has
not been able to take a single run of these towns even Vukovar,

that it's been hammering on? I think it’'s a combination of faulty -
command, unprepared reserves, and the failure of new draftees to
show up. We sometimes hear that 15 percent -only of the young

men in Serbia are answering the draft call this fall. It runs for one
year—the 1st draftees should have been finished in the late
summer.

The army extended these current draftees for 2 months; that -
time is up now and they’re trying to recruit in Serbia and Monten= '

egro, and I think no place else. They're definitely not going to

Bosnia or Macedonia. So that raises a question about whether this

is the last campaign of the Yugoslav National Army. * . o
None of this will help stop the fighting for this fall however. It's

not going to help the villages that are under fire. I bring you word:

from Sarajevo that the estimate of the total number killed that we

read in our press of a little over one thousand is now a serious un-

derestimate. I tried to talk my observers down under ten thousand

and I did not succeed in doing so. I don’t have documentation, but 1

think this is worth reporting. Also worth reporting is the reason
that number stays low: all three sides, the army, Milosevic Serbs

and the Croatian regime don’t want the size of those losses re- . =
vealed and also don’t want to reveal that all three of them have in' = -

fact have so little control over the forces. in the field.
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-:It's'very clear to me that the bulk of the atrocities, the senseless
killings are in fact not the result of direct orders from any of these
Headquarters but from irregular units and also from units that are
supposed to be in the regular Croatian forces or the regular Yugo-
glav. National Army. They too have carried out senseless killings
and : some -outright atrocities. Unfortunately the media in both
Zagreb-and Belgrade have publicized only what the other side did
“with: no. mention of what has been done by their own people. ,
i:I'was in Belgrade briefly when 13 Yugoslav National Army re-
servists: were caught on a bridge by Croatian forces and shot and
then:-mutilated. We saw the pictures graphically on television. On
one previous occasion just mutilated Serbian bodies were reported-
.1y shown: for 10 minutes with no comment. A Serbian friend of
‘mine is married to a Croatian woman, so many mixed marriages do
exist, and she was called later that evening anonymously and
asked why she was a whore of the Ustase.

- The Belgrade media addresses Croatia as the Fascist regime, and
its: Ustase forces and that’s all one ever hears.At the same time
from. Zagreb comes a stream of invective characterizing Serbs as
‘the Bolshevik, Cetnik/terrorists. Both medias create a very difficult
atmosphere for any conciliation.

I want to call the Commission’s attention as I did in a Wilson
Center presentation (a text of that expanded report that has been
made available to you) to the courageous efforts of two journals,
Vreme in Belgrad and Danas that had been in Zagreb and now is
~forced out to print from Ljubliana to tell the truth about the prob-
'-__-l_ems- an_d_ the excesses on their own sides. Unfortunately they are
t ilable in English but T believe both are well worth the at-
ntion. And reading the Committee report on minority rights and
seeing the detail and the nuances of the Yugoslav subjects that are
treated. therein, I want to compliment a staff that seems to be
doing their own homework very well. .

So-wz_t_h those dismays about the media and with the small conso-
__hat; the army probably can’t continue in the spring, I turn
he question of what we do now. I leave you with the profound
_hope from Sarajevo that this process in The Hague can continue to
go forward. The frustration of the monitors, the fine representative
from the Netherlands who was supposed to be here today, their
fr tr:atlon_le\_r_el, if you had a chance to hear that, would be very
to I '_'s_ho'uid close with some effort to answer concerns from
ents-about why the United States can’t do something.
Chairman DeConcint. Please. "

MEPE. [ honestly think that now the lack of control that the
ree principal leaderships have is the most serious obstacle. The
pea_tec_ljvl_qlatlo_ns of the cease fire which I'm told are made by all
des are primarily the result of the lack of central control. That's
encouraging for The Hague process. It’s also not very en-
. to wonder about the petroleum and gas reserves of the
‘National"Army because 1 don’t think we know. I know
~any gasoline for citizens in Belgrade and there isn’t any
rajevo either.
he army-reserves may well frustrate an embargo on oil and
.the;_‘-'_;'_supphes and leave, for instance, the medical provi-
1 B.GIgrade.- that are already in desperately short supply for
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civilians because they are being used for the wounded, to become
even more scarce. So I'll cloge there.

Co-Chairman DrConcint. Mr. Lampe, thank you for that update,
it is very helpful indeed. The
among the Croatians is of interest as all of your testimony is. I
take it there are several forces within the Croatian coalition or the
Croatian effort there for independence that are not coordinated.

Can you identify the players there beside Tudjman and his nation-

al forces? What else is there on the Croatian side?
Mr. LampE. Well, there is certainly pressure from several people

inside Tudjman’s own cabinet and own party, to take a harder line,

not to meet with Milosevic, not to make any kind of concession.
But then beyond that increasingly this Party of Pure Right——
Co-Chairman DeConcini. They have forces,
Right? '
Mr. Lamee. They have forces, and these are the forces that were

seen in the Washington Post photo recently wearing the black -
shirts and the silver crosses. Those black shirts mean something in -

Yugoslav history during World War 1I. These are the emblems of

the Ustase, that is the Croatian
party that didn't represent the spectrum of the Croatian people
even then.

Co-Chairman DrConcini And has Tudjman divorced himself
from that and condemned it?

Mr. LampE. Yes, he has. Yes, he has.

Co-Chairman DeConcini. And so what is there roaming around

there militarily on the Croatian side?

Mr. LampE. Well, military roaming around in the Party of the
Pure Right and also in the local Croatian units of the Council of

the National Guard, the Zenga and also the Interior Minister, the

MUPovsti,

are stories about soldiers of fortune or young men from Denmark

or wherever who have also come in or people from the French For--
individuals but I think the:
older but

eign Legion. I suspect there are such
more significant number are returned émigrés, not just
some younger too.

Co-Chairman DeConcini. And they have taken up arms.

Mr. Lampe. They have taken up arms and they are part of these:

irregular units. There is a man named Paraga, for instance, that

has come back and I don’t have the first name but he was just:
a paper that’
“Tudjman.

interviewed by the newspaper, Borba in Belgrade,
tries to be somewhat objective. Paraga just said openly,
is over, Tudjman is finished, he’s too much of a compromiser,
doesn’t take a hard enough line.”

Co-Chairman DeConcint. Do you have any estimate of how many.
of those rogue groups that are at least not on Tudjman’s side if
there are sides to call that are operative there? Are there dozens
and how many people do they represent?

Mr. Lamre. I don’t have good numbers
than dozens, it’s certainly a number of units that are active. I
think what they do not represent is the overwhelming mass of Cro-
atian people, even those who voted in this election for Tudjman’s.

party.

he

picture you painted of the disarray .

SR

the Party of Pure

fascist SS, a small group in a small |

the local police that are huge in number, roaming
around there are émigrés who have come back. And I know there.

but it's certainly moré.

A

Cman

: and
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-::Co-Chairman DECoNCINL And they are just operating on their
.own-militarily from what you can tell us.

- Mr.LAMPE. They’re operating on their own militarily.
" :Co-Chairman DEConciNL There is no umbrella of communica-
!_!_;iopsfbr'anything from your observations?

Mri-Lampe. No. Particularly in Eastern Slovenia and around

" Knin dnd in the areas from whence either they or their fathers

‘¢ame, it’s those mixed areas of the old Hapsburg military border

~.that generate localized conflict. This is conflict not because they
“were at'each other’s throats for centuries, because Serbs and

ats were not at each other’s throats for centuries. It's mainly
vances from the Second World War.

Co-Chairman DeConciNt. Do you think, Mr. Lampe, there is
1 on the Croatian side, on Tudjman’s side, to give up some ter-

r1 ry to find a peace, some territory that the Serbs could have? Is
“that out: of the question and are the Serbs so dispersed through

G _{E}a'that__ that wouldn’t do any good even if they would give up

-LAmpE: They're not—they dispersed but they're not so dis-

“persed and some on the Serbian side speak now of the only solution
‘as population transfers, as with the Macedonian issue with Greece
M0 years:ago. But what Serbs mean when they say that is we’ll

- that slice of Eastern Croatia. I do not believe that the Tudj-
government can make that concession now.
'Cha;_rman DeConciNi. Can politically afford to do it or what-

: :-A_l\'gi?E'_i..PoliticaHy they cannot afford to do that. And that’s
er teason that the current EEC proposal to withdraw and

‘lea ve the existing republic borders in place and then try to work
 from there can be recommended.

: _ng_-@ha:lr'_man DreConcint. In your opinion, and I'm not trying to
d_t_'-g__ you in this and I'm really seeking some professional assist-
ance. You're certainly one of those qualified to give us an cpinion.
th__ﬂ f he@p if the United States took a more belligerent, forceful
iean non-military position such as calling for an embargo,
ng a: step outside of the EC and doing it on the basis of human
ts and principles that we stand for that—we just can’t sit back
onger, we have to express ourselves. Would that be counter-
1ye:if-your opinion?

LawmpE. Tt might be counterproductive in that it wouldn’t be
f thl__s__g-___ongon}g negotiating process. And it might hit the
ag target. It might be the civilian population of Serbia that
ay-_-zgl_z}:d-_ the army would have its reserve supplies and go on.
the (__:_1__v111an population of Serbia that’s subjected to anti-
ropaganda in the newspaper Politika already, particu-
propagar_lda_;:;agamst our Ambassador Warren Zimmermann,
mpted. to feel that the United States is punishing us
nderstand.

an DEConcini. And you don’t think it would have any

don’t think it would have any effect unless Ithere’s
nformation on what the reserves, particularly of petroleum
e Yugoslav National Army.
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Co-Chairman DeConciNt. Well, T don’t mean effect on—economic
effects but effect psychologically and world opinion in particular on
the European Community. Would it have any effect on them? Ad-
verse or positive? =~ .

Mr. Lamei, I don’t see that it could compared to coordinating as
closely as possible with The Hague initiative and somehow linking
the Conference on Security and Cooperation and all of the coun-
tries not just the United States more closely with that Hague proc-
ess, - . _ ‘ o
"Co-Chairman DreConcint. What about a CSCE or for that matter
a UN peacekeeping force, is that an option?

Mr. LampE. It's an option when there’s a ceasefire; it's an option .
when there’s a peace to be kept. Now who to send in, probably the .
UN would have the experience and also I think the best reputation
in Yugoslavia, neutrals or New Zealand or whatever that would -
not raise the problem posed by any Western European force. If one :
German soldier sets foot on soil that’s perceived to be close to a
Serb, that’s just giving away a tremendous propaganda advantage. |

Co- Chairman DeCoNcini. But before we even move in that direc- .
tion, we have to find a ceasefire that will last more than fifteen -

the standards of having a democratic government, free press, cou
be:called into question. The last word I had from Sarajei)ro was f,hgtl;
“nobody here thinks that Croatia is a democratic country.”
+:Co-Chairman DrConNciNi. Is that right?
. Mr. LampE. That's right.
Co- Chairman DeConcini. Even witnessing the last elections?
- Mr, LAMEE. As a participant in the meeting in Sarajevo said just
‘having free and democratic elections which absolutely did take
“place in Croatia, doesn't mean that democratic parties and a demo-
“¢ratic process. come into play. But that's'a question that’s open to
{ ___d1s_cu.sf’sm’1;1 and to some doubts. : .
ut two. further problems from recognizing Croatia are not open
to. doubt. The : position of the large Serbiaﬁ minority in Crogtia
_without any kind of further guarantee, I think would be too un-
comfortable. .'I"here’s toc much evidence that a combination of a
: a ‘campaign that threatened violation of. Serbian human
:1-1_1_.:_vlrt_ually the time of Tudjman’s election forward and
cal violations that the Tudjman government did not orches-
ot faél__thlg)rlzi.-_Th(?y didn’t authorize the loyalty oaths and the
“firing of ‘Serb enterprise managers, but it happened.
- -and it seemed to be orchestrated. ppened. It happened
& - S0 utt:_lr'ig_:-'thaf; Serbian minority loose is one further problem.
white uniforms, they're called the “ice cream men” in some circles - But the largest problem of all is that then the rest of the Yugoslav
there. . f s blics, Bosnia-Hercegovina, in particular, are left in a complete-
Co- Chairman DrConciNt. What about recognition of any of the 1% Enelia}\)le position, to face whatever Serbia and the Yugoslav
republics? What would happen if the United States said we recog: = -a--'mﬁ_:. rmy would wish to do. _ .
nize Slovenia tomorrow? We're going to send an ambassador and - hairman DeConcINT. And of course, the Serbian minority in
recognize them as an independent state? : ; L.W-O.‘.ﬂd-f only harden their position, I presume?
Mr. Lampe. You've chosen the question carefully, picking hélyﬂ_?E.;.Absoluteiy.
just—— o : airman DEQONQINI. If there was recognition.
Co-Chairman DrConcint. Yes, there’ll be a follow-up question. 5 MPE. . That's right. Their determination would harden to
Mr. LampE. There'll be a follow-up question, yes. I think the on-until they could be relieved. . _
signal would be negative even if it was just Slovenia, that's more . y;rig:n_ DeConcint. It's hard to say, it is so discouraging. I
ethnically homogeneous and where these problems of human rights . tﬁittle bit, I know there’s a great difference but a little
for minopities really do not arise. e k_:_th_@r_n Ireland. But maybe there isn’t a solution here. Do
But still a sufficient signal would be sent with that recognition: _ .~ np 1y L Q_rf is a solution?
Both to the Croatian side to expect imminent recognition and also 'y AM?E'h_ think there still may be a solution because I don’t
to the Serbian side that they’ll have to dig in their heels and be all -the ethnic hatreds and the animosities in fact have the
QI_'_ed_yea_rs background that they really do in Northern
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the more bitter and determined and uncompromising because :
there’s no way to deal with-an outside world that is only going to:
betray us. S o - :
_ And so therefore we have to——r- . : .
Co-Chairman DeConNcini. But can they operate without the out-.
side world, Serbia? : o e
Mr. Lamer. They can for the fall campaign, by next spring, no.-
Co-Chairman DeConcini. The follow-up question is what if the
United States recognized Croatia and attempted to send an ambas-
sador and said we recognize you as an independent state; we move.
your admissions into the United Nations and other international
monetary funds and that's how we see it, folks. What would
happen? - .
Mr. LampE. I think there would be three problems in ascending
order. First of all, the assumption that Croatia would fully meet

_m_el}o.vg.the fighting can be stopped and the economic reality
. disaster . they have brought upon themselves registers,
chance. 5_A_s one person in Sarajevo said, “The devil’s own
: _hg\_f_e- done to u_s.what we are doing to ourselves,
ying: in'days what it took years to build.” There is a
i ~winter ahead and it's going to be especially horrible
ities.:It. may, if there isn't any fighting during that
‘aicharnce that it won't start again in the spring.
DeCoNcini. Mr. Lampe, thank you. Mr. Chairman,
are ¢ f what's pending here? Mr. Johnson has——
‘Ho ER. Has got to leave at 4.
DeConcint. Well, yes, perhaps he does and he is
_answer questions of the members who had to leave and
Lampe can stay a little longer.
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Chairman Hover. Doctor and Secretary Johnson, let me apolo

hearing repetitively. I am going to read the record of the responses

leave at 4 p.m., so-he’s got 10 minutes.
having heard all of your statements

for the record if that would be all right.
Chairman Hover. If that would be acceptable to the both of you,

there was a debate intervening; we knew there was going to be a
do feel badly that we did not hear all of your testimony.
well as members of the Commission, will get a transcript of your

has had the opportunity of being here firsthand.

and the members that were here. It certainly told us our country’s

counsel, I'd appreciate that.
Mr. LampE. Please.
Co-Chairman DeConcint. He mentioned that.

questions?

tions.

the United States can—we need to engage ourselves with the Euro
peans to stop the fighting.

particularly from our standpoint as the
through the CSCE process in conjunction with the KC and indee
perhaps the United Nations for a peaceful resolution of this dis
pute. We had an opportunity to meet with Foreign Ministe

gize for the House members, not for doing something wrong, but 7
simply because we could not be here to hear your testimony. F'm
not going to ask any questions because 1 don’t want to prolong the

that both of you have given but 1 would like to recognize Mrs.
Bentley for any questions she may have. Secretary Johnson has to

Ms. BentLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and offhand I don’t .
have any; I know that there are some that I would like to, but not:.
and having time to think
about it, I don’t. But I would like the opportunity, Mr. Chairman to~
review the record and maybe to submit some questions to him later:

we'd appreciate that. The problem, I want to explain to you and to:
the members of the audience is that banking bill is on the floor
and there have been a series of amendments. There are going to be:
in the very near future some more amendments coming up and:

quick vote so we couldn’t get back here in a timely fashion. But we:
But I assure you that every House member who was not here, as.

testimony and we will discuss it. And of course, Senator DeConcini:

side of the position from the executive branch and it was very help- 2
ful to hear it. Mr. Lampe has been extremely helpful with some of
his recent experience having just been to Belgrade and Sarajevo:

Chairman Hover. Well, Dr. Lampe is close by so perhaps I could
avail myself of sort of a private meeting to get personal advice and

Chairman Hover. Mr. Chairman, do you have any additional
Co-Chairman DeConcine. No, I do not have any additional ques-

Chairman Hover. All right, I want to thank both of you for
being here and I must apologize again for the bell problem and for
people having to go in and out. As the Co-Chairman said, as every:
body on the panel said, in either stronger or less strong terms, it
think that everybody feels very, very strongly to the extent that

“adjournec

That’s obviously the first objective that everybody has and from

that point on to try to bring to bear such international pressure—
Helsinki Comn}ission
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~Geénscher, I don’t know if you heard from some of the people here,

" T'don’t know if you mentioned that Dennis?

gﬁ-Chairman DeConcint., No, I didn't.

' Chairman HovER. We discussed his perception, as to what n

to be done and what could be done. Quite obviously you have to
_ha\_re--_i:,he agreement of_ both parties to have observers come in or
. .al'.i.)._f'__._k_lnd of peacekeeping force to keep the parties apart. Neither
~‘obviously is going to be wedged in by military means, but by agree-

- ment;
- . There was also some discussion of more expansive action through

the Security Council of the United Nations. All of us are very, very

____cp"né_'e_z'rnéd as in any of these instances with the suffering by inno-
- cent, peo]
- ‘bad ‘motives, there are people doing things they cannot be dissuad-

people. Obviously there is wrongdoing, there are people with

-ed froni doing anything less than confrontational m

~ed from d eans wheth
an arms embargo as Senator D’Amato talked about or an e‘é‘:)lfomeiz
_embarg__(_)',: yvhatever. Or even beyond that. But there are as usual
-the majority of people who are taking the brunt of this and who

“are effectively innocent in terms of being perpetrators, exacerba-

torl'\sa f the problem.

:Ms::BENTLEY. Mr. Chairman, there is one thing T i

; L DENT ’ would like t

just, -remem.bers;d. Senator D'Amato spoke gvery cri’sicalll; o(;‘
was happening in Dubrovnik and I think we all have a cer-

tain amount of strong feeling for Dubrovnik but 1 thi it 1
_1alh amount. think that it is
- only fair that the record shoul .

Co-Chairman DeConciNi. Mr. Chairman, the testimony was very%- : ' rd should show that when our U.S. Embassy
helpful. Though there was a lot of disagreement with Mr. Johnson

-spokesperson and I know a person from the Greek Embassy went

nto-Dubrovnik day before yesterday there were only two minor

-'oi{; darlr}l_age inside the walls.
o 1as been confirmed by—I talked to Ambassador Zimmer-
Hf n today on that. I think the record should show that. Allllﬂc'la 1FI
ilg _1_-1_11;-:-;1!: should show that part of—the other side of the ques-
-that the Croatian military went inside the wall and they
;ﬁq_us_ to—they started down there because they wanted to
¢ the bay of the port going into Montenegro in order to keep
8 gglg;}_t{?.-fmm going in through Montenegro into Serbia and this
: g_--g.__thg-problem and why the fighting began down there. |
k r(_)_n}_-:j;hg .Greeks_ and not the Serbians please, that this was
() by the Croatian military to get the sympathy of the
Egpprovmk and against the Serbians, T'd lke the record
man: Hover. It's got to be clear to everyone i
lere are a number of different views represancl:d 111111 Eﬁg 1:1(2;2
Gn____tl_l___l__s;f_l_ss__ue._-'It’s a very complicated one. Once again let
at- we do appreciate Dr. Lampe and Secretary Johnson
ing _Wl__f;h us and we look forward to perhaps working with
yo fu_ﬂ_:her on this. Thank you very much. The hearing is

Wﬁﬁei"e_up?n_':::at: 3:56 p.m., the Commission was adjourned.)
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ting of the Helsinki Commission will focus on the conflict in Yugoslavia and efforts
nited Statés, tite Buropean Community and the CSCE process to bring that conlict 10

many Ecpnfusing and contradictory}eports on the fighting in Yugoslavia. We hear
nsefires, followed by reports of continued fighting and an exchange of accusations
o-way the first violator. We hear reports of atrocities by both sides of the conflict.

ew: thinps, how_ever, are clear:

& ar dymg, Ieavmg and losing thelr ‘homes, and watching the world around them

espite these international efforts and the willingness of most of the republics to
edce seems more distant than ever,

1c there is clearly fault to be found in the actions of practically all of the disputing
ver_n_ment of President Milosevic in Serbia and its apparent ally in the Yugoslav

The CSCE meeting schedule has been regularized, institutions have been created,
sms have bccn established to respond to emergencies and other events of concern.

over

(29)
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Yugoslavia is the first real challenge for the nmew, enhanced CSCE. t{‘t,ne n?cchanism for
addressing Unusual Military Activities has been invoked by thr_ec of Yugoslavia’s nt-:lghhurs. Four
emergency meetings of the CSCE Committee of Senjor Ofﬁ‘cmls have been held in Prague. At
a regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee last weel, it was ag::eed that the CSCE wouild
establish 2 Mission to Yugoslavia to examine human rights violations. These efforts' have
supported and complemented the efforts of Lord Carrington and the EC peace conference in The
Hague, as well as United Nations efforts.

The purpose of today’s hearing is to bring greater clarity to the si_tuatif)n in Yugoslavia, and
to discuss the effectiveness of the international response to date, espema]?y in the CSCE, and how
that response could be made more effective. The Commission had invited the head of the EC

" Menitoring Mission in Yugoslavia, Dutch Ambassador van Houten, to appear bc?for(? us today.
The Ambassador could have answered many questions regarding what_ is haPpenimg in the field
in Yugoslavia, He agreed and was on his way, but, unfortunately, the distressing situation arf)und
Dubrovnik in Croatia forced him to return to Yugoslavia from The Hague. Hopefuily, he will be
able to come to the United States so that we can hear his views sometime in the near fiture,

‘We do, however, have two important witnesses today. First, Ralph Johnson, Principzv_ll Df:puty
Assistant Secretary for Buropean and Canadian Affairs at the Department of State will discuss
1S, policy toward Yugoslavia, both bilaterally and in the context of EC and CSCE diplomacy.
A career Foreign Service officer, Secretary Johmson served overseas in Guyana, Poland and
Bolivia. He also served in the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative and, at the Department,
held various positions in the Bureaus of Economic and Business Affairs gnd European and
Canadian Affairs prior to becoming the Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary in July of this year.

Our second witness, Dr. John Lampe, is Director of East European Studies at The Wilson
Center and Professor of History at the University of Maryland in College I"ark. A well known
and respected scholar, Dr. Lampe is particularly well versed in Balkan affairs. He has recently
visited Yugoslavia and will give his assessment of the situation there, and comment as well on

policy options before us.
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I am plensed that we are having this hearing today to examine the conflict in Yugoslavia and

¢ international response to that conflict. In recent years, I have taken a deep interest

at conity, and have visited many of its republics and provinces in my capacity as & Co-

£ this Helsinki Commission. I am gravely concerned about the tremendous joss of life and
‘devastation of towns and viflages. .

roblems which the peoples of Yugoslavia face are complex and understandably difficult
i What. is clear, however, is that the violent course which many have chosen to
lish :their: aims is simply not acceptable in the new, united and increasingly democratic
which is today being built. The Yugoslav Army’s attack on the historic and culturally rich
: city: of Dubravnik symbolizes the absolute senselessness of the conflict which is taking
in‘many other parts of Croatia and threatens other republics and provinces.

: 1
Europe
dria

‘The Helsinki Commission, the United States, the European Community and all of Europe
oy, ¢ CSCE process have condemned in very strong terms the use of force to solve the
“Yigostav: ciisis... Many if not most, including myself, believe that the responsibility for the crisis
:shared by many of the disputing parties at both the republic and federal level but falls first and
st:on Serbian President Milosevic and his government for taking its violent character.

“réa stion therefore before us - and the question which I hope is the main focus of
teating — is what if anything we can do to restore the peace and to convince those who have
peatediy broken it that the only lasting solution to the Yugoslav crisis is one achieved in
ordarice with the' principles of the Helsinki Final Act. In my view, the Buropean Community

& CSCE: process have taken the appropriate steps in offering their assistance, but now
additional efforts are needed if an even greater catastrophe is to be avoided.

ially:applies to the United States. I think our Ambassador in Belgrade, Warren
rmanh, and his staff have done exceilent work in Yugoslavia. Our government nevertheless
n: and: should become much more active in its response to the Yugoslav crisis. 1 am at a loss
d’why President Bush, for example, said nothing about the Yugoslav crisis in his
t ‘United Nations. His regrettable silence leads many to speculate that the United
oes 1ot ¢aré about Yugoslavia. I know the American people do care. I believe that
emént in diplomatic efforts to resolve the crisis - especially in the CSCE -
ne but complement the efforts already underway in The Hague.




The Commission has.made several suggestions in this regard, such as the holding of an
emergency meeting of the CSCE Council, and I hope that today we can.d:scus§ these amj! oth:r
ideas, including economic sanctions and recognition of the _rcpubhcs: with & view fo taking the
additional action that can help bring the tragedy in Yugoslavia to a quick f:onclus:on, _and not only
in Croatia but in other problem areas such as Kosovo, where the Albanian population has been

brutally repressed by the suthorities of the Serbian republic.

I Jook forward to hearing from our witness and discussing these matters with them.
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CSCE Hearing on the Conflict in
Yugoslavia
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Chaiiman, I am pleased that the Commission on Security
pératioh'in Furope (CSCE} is holding this hearing and
this opportunity to gain further insight into.the

; aging in what is known to most of us here as

Iav :w:I" am also interested in hearing what the witnesses
o say: regarding the role of the CSCE in this sort of

Whilg: the: world.has been focusing attention on Madrid and
jddie Bast: Peace Conference, seeing hope for an end to that
nggonflict, war rages on in Yugoslavia. It is a tragedy
Airman, that the world cannct ignore.

T have found that this tragedy hits close to home for many
gl Even in Payette Idaho, some of my constituents are

i “Lylepa;ted by this conflict, with relatives in Dubrovnik,

ikeito take a moment to share part of a letter from my

nent. and friend, Mr. Ed Lettunich:

i 7his Wednesday I received news from Dubrovnik,

Yugoslavia. My relatives in Yugoslavia are alive, but
he¥gity is without electricity, very little water,

“with nothing but bread to eat. Everyone is very

“f¥ightened, and the city is being coverrun with

wfugees.

“Senator, can you please explain the indifference

and ‘Iack of action by our President and State

spartiment in this area? The Russian Premier had both

e Serbian and Croation Presidents in Moscow this week

inan attempt to help the peace process.,,.In the
neantime, Secretary Baker continues to shuttle between
‘Washington D.C. and the Middle East. I realize this is

: mportant, but at least people aren’'t dying there

can see Mr. Chairman, there is a community of
ith  Yugeslavian heritage that are very frustrated.
‘8tates has not been as vocal as it could be. Granted
¢ are limited, but they are not depleted. One point
unich made in his letter is that, "The only thing that
ations: and Serbians would readily agree upon is their
for:the United States." He goes on to say that, "This
cEimot be solved without a more active involvement by
tates."” These points are not criticisms of this
ation, but rather, an expression of frustration and an
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This conflict becomes more frustrating every time we see the
failure of an attempted cease-fire. The international community,
both individual members and collective groups, seems to have
little effect on this domestic conflict. I recently read an
article which stated we should immediately recognize the opposing
parties as independent entities, rather than treating this
conflict as a domestic Yugoslavian prcblem. The essence of this
argument is that the conflict has no clear-cut lines because we
are treating an international problem as a domestic one --— there
is no Yugoslavia. The argument continues that if the
international community treats each of the conflicting parties as
independent states, boundary disputes, human rights abuses and
the other deep-rooted problems in this conflict can then be
approached through some sort of international arbitration.

T am interested in hearing from our witnesses today, their
insights on this conflict and their thoughts on how we, as a
nation, as part of the CSCE and the international community,
should proceed to help bring this conflict to an end.

4':.COMMENTS OF THE HONORABLE HELEN DELICH BENTLEY

BEFORE' THE COMMISSION ON SECURITY AND COOPERATION IN EUROPE
e (HELSINKT COMMISSION)

OCTOBER 31, 1991

§f'£h§ core reasons for the current conflict is the fear of

Se?pian minority in Croatia to live under the regime that

 _saqbv§§hment had shown a little more tolerance, and not had

opén-in its words and actions in expressing its animosity

heigrowing level of intolerance towards the Serbian

inority in Croatia demonstrated by extremist groups such as Dobroslav
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I submit for the record, Mr. Chairman, a mumber of articlies

Yngoslavia,

raga’s party and other extremnist groups,

regarding the rise of Mr. Pa

in order that my colleagues have the chance to realize the severity of

thisg threat to the human rights of the serbian minority in Croatia.

Mr. Chairman, I also submit for the record an article just off the

unity’s concern of

wire today regardiﬁg the Austrian Jewish comm

rising anti-semitism in the Repubplic of croatia, and to complenment

port on

that text, the text of the World Jewish Congress’ Special Re

Eurape that deals with Yugoslavia.

Antlsemltlsm in Central and Eastern

I aiso ask that ny article on Yugoslav1a written for the

Finaliy,
rly be submitted in order

Fall 1991 edition of the Mediterranean Quarte

that my colleagues might better understand the histery of and current

situation in that country.

Mr. Chairman, what is nappening in Creatia appears to be a

rekindling of the intolerance that the Croatian regime demonstrated in

the Second World War, and which was suppressed for over 40 years under

communism.

That is not to say that human rights violations do not exist

However, there are two side to every coein, and

throughout Yugoslavia.

the western press has done very little to show the plight of the

many who have been forced to

500,000 plus Serbian mlnorlty in Croatia,

flee thelr homes and now exist as refugees in Serbla, other areas of

Turepe, and aven in the United States.

attitudes as extreme as this, is it

With the growth of groups and

r that this minority is in fear of living in an independent

any wonde
ide committed against them

croatia, haunted by the specter of the genocc

in the Second World War.

‘I pelieve that their is a sincere desire for peace among all

if not among the political leaders.

'chaifmgnl I thank you for the invitation to sit on this

andﬁlbgkﬁforward to the testimony of Mr. Johnson and Professor
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Yugoslavia: History Must Net Repeat Itself

Helen Delich Bentley

“coverage of the crisis in Yugoslavia has been too sparse to
_uneducated in Central European history to make heads or

oirig on: Reports of the dissolution of the Yugoslav Federa-
growing civil strife among ethnic groups of disparate religious

a replay of the geopolitical machinations that created the
the: First World War. Analyses of the forces underlying the
r, ¢ani be difficult to find.

the western half of the Balkan peninsula, the modern nation

religions clash, and secial mores—in a single commu-
ince=can differ from one neighbor to the next to the

_ b’_t;e:h_avior in Cairo.
ast: West line was first delineated during the years of the

hen _the Islamic Turks were stopped from entering

mans won; defeating the Serbs and their Balkan allies,

ans, Murad, was killed, and his son, Bayezid I, was

is - 'member of the Task Forces on Defense and Human
of the U.S. House of Representatives.

Published by Duke University Press under the editorial direction of
Mediterranean Affairs, Inc.




41

16 Mediterranean Quarterly: Fall 1991 »
Bentley: Yugoslavia's History Must Not Repeat ltsell 17

city of Belgrade in the no man’s land north of Kosovo holding out against
the Turkish armies marching through to attack Europe. In August 1512
Belgrade finally capitulated. fts historical resistance is the foundation for
the reputatiort of the Serbs as the fiercest fighters in the Balkans.

Throughout the five-hundred-year period of Ottoman control, the south-
ern half of the Balkan peninsula was used as a redoubt for various Turkish
forays into Europe against the Hungarians and the Habsburgs, which
brought the Turks. to the gates of Vienna in the 1600s. Not only were .
Slovenia and Croatia the exposed southern frontier of Christian Europe, -
but as the power of the Habsburgs grew, supperted in turn by the power of
the Roman Catholic church, Slovenia and Croatia identified with their
European protectors, accepting as a given that all the Slavic groups caught .
behind the demarcation line at Kosovo, be they Christian or Muslim, were -
irretrievable to the West. This perception was more easily accommodated
as most of the Christians under Turkish rule were Serbs who were not of the
Catholic church but were rather European remnants of the Byzantine or
Orthodox church. The religious bitterness and intolerance common in this
region over the centuries flares up sporadically from the ashes of old .
politics and old schisms where two different gods—-and differing denomi- .
national affiliations of the same god — meet head-on.

mere. satellites for many of the greater powers in both the East

1o history of self-determination for a people who not only have
a5 political pawns but have been manipulated also by their
leaders in the service of the politics of religion. Ties between
nd state may have been weakened in much of the West, but the Los
imes’ ‘reported on 21 August of this year that the pope sent his
] __:l:ster.. 10-Yugoslavia in order to meet with “Yugoslav bishops who
supported Croatia’s bid for independence.” The report continued,
_apa_iiy's__t__s;’said they would not be surprised if {Foreign Minister]
so0-seeks. to-temper the bishops’ oulspoken nationalist fervor in
sts of dialogue and a peaceful settlement” These are welcome,

i

It is difficult today for Western Europeans and North Americans to under

. stand the force of these ancient rivalries in Yugoslavia. Some commenta-. G “ ) .
storfcal sense, “lemporarily occupied” by Communists.

tors, especially in the British press, have wisely observed that the fighting years of the Second World War, the Serbs sided with th
years o or ar, the Serbs sided with the

in the summer of 1990 was not over the future of that economically de-
pressed area bul over the rellgmus and political wars of the past. One .
must consider the temptation for politicians, faced with current problems
too great to solve in any expeditious manner, to resori to demagoguery. It
is so much easier to appeal to the bonds of a known past than to exhert
the people to go forward into a cloudy future for which, at this time, -
no maps exist. That no wonderfully working plan has seemingly come out

of the Yugoslav leadership should come as no surprise to students of . here was c:i'-.'_h'ope. left in the old. If indeed Mihailovich was

this tragic confederation: for a thousand years the individual states have S
& ¥ ] Pe:Qple-wedded to the past, it is a double tragedy
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that recently discovered evidence suggests that his wartime efforts on
behalf of the Western alliance were misrepresented and sabotaged. by
Communist sympathizers in the Philby-McLean network. important in
British foreign policy at the time.

In the wake of Tito’s execution of Mihailovich and the shambles left by
the Second World War, the Serbs, like other Yugoslavs, profited from the
stability of Tito's dictatorship no matter how harsh it was. After all, Tito’s
independent stance vis-a-vis the Soviets created the most durable image of
self-determination and resistance to foreign meddling in Yugoslavia's short
history. {Unified in 1918 under the Serbian House of Karadjordjevic, the
nation-state of Yugoslavia did not actually come into being, under its
current name, until 1929.) Although the price of Tito’s rule was high for
individual Yugoslavs, they had never known a real Western-style democ-
racy, and their pride in a strong nation compensated for their hardships.

H

The history of Yugoslavia should have taught us that the recent wreck of
the Yugoslav Federalion was an accident waiting to happen. The rivalries
among several figures jockeying for power in Yugoslavia, a nation welded
together by one strong charismatic leader, Tito, not only are natural but
should have been anticipated by foreigners. The last thing needed in this
volatile mixture is the taking of sides by outside interests.

The first timid response of the European Community to the need for
some peacekeeping effort in the more volatile regions of Yugoslavia did not
inspire confidence thal any strong contingency plan existed during this
past summer. It is hoped that as the Yugoslav economy declines because of
civil strife, the leadership of the various republics in the federation will be
open 1o the kind of compromise needed to create the civil stability neces-
sary to attract loans and investments from the EC. This kind of foreign
“interference” would be not only constructive but reasonable. Creditors
worldwide are expecled to set the conditions under which their capital is to
be risked.

The most visible of efforts by the U.S. Congress to intervene in Yugosla-
via's civil conflict, through a series of ill-conceived resolutions of condem-

 the tioubled nation's history. If one acknowledges any wisdom
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nly reflect misinformation on the current situation but ignore

_.mtemauonal referees.
coverage of the Yugoslav crisis in the United States has
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ship of Yugoslavia's foreign affairs apparatus—the president of the federa-
tion (the de jure commander in chief of the armed forces), prime minister,
and foreign minister——is all Croatian. While constituting almost half of
Yugoslavia's population, the Serbs and Montenegrins fill 23 percent of the
its ambassadorships; Croats are represented in numbers almost exactly
equal to their percentage of the general public (20 percent), and Slovenians
are overrepresented, with 18 percent of ambassadorial appointments.
Considering the recent posturings of the U.S. Congress on Yugoslavia, it
is unfortunate that reporting on these stories needs greater effort in getting
firsthand information and checking sources. The British press seems lo be
best at obtaining behind-the-scenes information, all of which. is necessary
for outsiders to make proper judgments about how to deal with the situa-
tion. In an article in the “Weekend Section” for 19-21 July 1991 in
London’s European, headlined “Lies Win, Balkan War of Words,” Simon
Freeman reports on a very sophisticated propaganda war being waged from
Zagreb and Ljubljana to sway the world’s media to the side of Croatia and

Slovenia:

The Croats’ strategy today is clear. They are bombarding the world with

information, whlch is usually so peity that it seems that it must be true.

But this is an illusion; it is lmposslble to check most of these reports
precisely because the clashes were so minor that, even if they hap-
pened, they left no mark. And, in between the recital of these so-called
facts, the Cmats toss quite incredible allegations; this week’s favorite is
to claim, stralghi—faced that the Serbs have hlred assassins fmm the "

‘Romanian Securitate.

Zagreb has launched this propaganda blitz after carefully analyzing

" how the Slovenians managed to out- maneuver Belgrade in the fight fo
" international sympathy. The Croats realized that the decisive engage

ments, which virtually guaranteed Slovenia’s independence, took place

in the pages of the foreign media and even more important, in the new
bulletins of the major television networks. '

The Serbs, meanwhile, are struggling badly in this propaganda rela
tions battle. They have a leader, Slobodan Milosevic, whose brand o
‘stubborn nationalism and hardline Marxism is a public relations disaster.
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lceess at public relations in the United States is all the more
‘vén-the monitoring by the Wiesenthal Center of Croatian
njo' Tudjman’s insistence that the Holocaust death figures
:;t"g_:g:érated'--and of other remarks on issues of contemporary
& 16 Jews and other minorities in Croatia. And yet the cause of
ic ?:‘m‘itinues to attract substantial congressional support, and
‘frequently pictured as a champion of democratic resistance
bian ‘domination. It is no wonder that Serbs living inside
s republic fear a repeat of the Croatian atrocities of the Second
'féi‘!‘"fﬂade all. the more pressing by Tudjman’s denial of the

-the _nfamous Janosevec concentration camp —second largest

“'t_a Nazi'system— where 750,000 Serbs, Jews, and Gypsies
_e_a_l_h_-by the Croatian Ustashe regime; Tudjman will grant
0.000:died there. And he is quick to argue that the Ser-
_:;"leéder'Mihailovich killed many Croats, even though a

‘these' were probably wearing Nazi uniforms while the

nass graves revealed the bones of many defenseless women and

rrgnt troubles, the tragic memories of the Second World
put aside after 1945 by both Serbs and Croats in the name of a
av citizenship that allowed Croatia and Slovenia to achieve

andard of living in the federation. One wonders how “Serbian
ive: worked so well for the Croats and Slovenians if it
rliS'were genuinely interested in an integrated society.
irt-of ‘the present government of Croatia to rekindle
pnon of the old flag or the change of the names of

g_reb-to-reﬂect the old times—is most unfortunate.

o

d'geographical isolation the Balkan peninsula
as experienced, reinforced by poverty and a lack of
involved, has created a time warp that is

-ni'iii-i'ans. run through telecommunications net-
r dboard: -wide-bodied jets with the same
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confidence that the peasant in a Serbian village mounts his mule. Of
course, Yugoslavia has its share of wide-bodied jets, too, but at the village
level of Serbian existence nothing is more important to the peasant than
the land, which he knows and loves, and the God to whom he looks for
help, represented by the Orthodox priest in the village. Whoever threatens
either threatens his very existence, his survival, and the survival of his
family.

The Greeks recognized this affinity of land and nation, labeling love of
the land patris, or “fatherland,” from which spring the English words
patriot and patriotism and, more meaningfully, in the context of the Bal-
kans, from which the word expatriate is derived also. In a time of globalism
and fascination with international affairs, these words seem to be dated.
But in the time warp of village life in Central Europe it is not so. Every
nation in this region has ethnic minorities who still quite literally identify
with their father- or homeland even though they are citizens of other
countries, in which they see themselves as Auslinder, that graphic German
word for “foreigners” that literally means “those who live outside the
land.” These are Hungarians and Germans, Slavs and Armenians, Greeks

and Albanians who have never assimilated themselves and who, in their

dreams, long for their “homeland.”

Many of these ethnic pockets are the result of age-old political cruelty '
and expediency, when tyrants used civilians as extensions of their armies, -

Jeaving farm families behind to dilute the power of the populace when the
troops withdrew. Years later, when hostilities between nations ceased,

these ethnic minorities were orphaned in what their history would have
them believe was hostile territory. Thus emerged a patriotism defying not:-

only belief but reality.

Yet real it is, because, as true expatriates, they believe it and they will
call upon every nation in the West, at some point, lo help settle these
ancient issues as well as the more modern ones of ethnic dislocation in
cases as diverse as Vietnam and the movement of European Russians into

the eastern provinces of the Russian empire. The most worrisome fash

points in the Yugoslav dispute, in the heavily Serbian districts of Krajina.
and Slavonia inside Croatia and in the heavily Albanian region of Kosovo.:
in Serbia, are the legacies of Tito’s efforts to divide and conquer the Serbs
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their overwhelming majority inside the old Serbian kingdom.

n from the outside as expansionism on the pari of the Serbian

the federation, as it reaches out to incorporate lost Serbian
tricts threatened by Croatian nationalism. should be understand-

if it

t also seems wrongheaded.

v

'é‘l')_le-answer, the fairest treatment for any of these ethnic

'_é_:_gdfslévia, wouid be to recognize by plebiscite the legitimate

_ _gé;s_lav ethnic group to territorial self-determination, where

terrilory is adjacent to a territory or nation controlled by

imilar.to the Ausldnder. The legitimacy of the claim would
proving that the ethnic setllement in that territory existed

ac(_::'epting 1941 as the end of the first state of Yugesiavia in

_rlg_&';'-gvery mischief of the “illegal™ governments during the
ngif"¢0uld- be fairly and legally addressed. If this were

:_L_'fg_r_ii;'climale, it is likely that Slavonia and Krajina would
f Serbia. Bosnia-Herzegovinia would probably remain parn

but the activist Serbian minority there might desire to
neighbering Serbian districts. Montenegro would ally
rhs: Kosovo province would remain Serbian, and the ethnic

retum to Albania, their homeland. Macedonia
l:g’a::_i__é;: and Istria and Dalmatia to become part of
SjI_dVéniai__h‘ave- already decided on independence.

j_m"r_k, ‘each province would have to accept the
e mechanism for restless minorities to use. The

or nation-states arising from this reshuffling of
's'i_. Iso-accept the more difficult burden of en-
enship.in the newly configured territories. This
rgtjf._s_t- movements and guerrilla activity, after the
rl:cf.,-_g.i{;qut-thmugh the plebiscites, will be resisted
en a's-ii.iggal' and will be handled as any other threat
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to the safety of the stale, no maiter what the politics of the insurgents
involved. It cannot be stressed too strongly that in accepting the principle
of the plebiscite, self-determination, the critical mass of the idea of the
rights and will of the majority must be extended to protect the rights of any
remaining minerities, if this plan is to be workable.

If this sounds like a major effort and commitment on the part of the
numbers of people involved, one only has to consider the long drawn-out
tragedy of Lebanon, which, when finally played out, left the country a
hollow shell. There was little conviction, on the part of anyone, that the
Lebanese people had been able to salvage a cchesive nation from the
ruins. What now stands is a country salvaged by Syria under an accord
reached in another foreign country, Saudi Arabia. If the histories of the
Lebanese, the Kurds, and the Palestinians have taught us anything, it is
that a nation must have a national integrity based upen a commonality of
interests and goals. It is no longer acceptable to hold minorities captive
by force of arms; conversely, minorities must accept the rule of the majority
with the guarantee that their rights will be respected.

A new nation of Yugoslavia, minus half of its old territories, would
struggle to overcome economic problems, but it would face those problems
unified in spirit and cause. Al some economic point of no return, I have
hope that when the Second World War generation passes on, Slovenia and
Croatia will find, in facing the twenty-first century, that a genuine realpoli-
tik is increasingly an economic one in a time when dimensions of scale in
international markets threaten not only small business but small countries.

Those who are eager to see the Yugoslav Federation disbanded must at

least ask themselves a fundamental question: What will happen to the 4.6 -

million people, mostly young and not burdened with the hatreds of the
1940s, who call themselves “Yugoslavs”? The misguided advocates of
tribalization in American foreign policy, who also hold lawmakers hostage
in both parties, must realize that in a violent dissolution of the federation

these persons could be reduced overnight to refugee status. Democratiza-

tion is a noble goal, but it is not achieved by a return to phony tribalism |

concocted by mythmakers. In Yugoslavia's case, a cardinal principle of -

democracy has been ignored, that the democratic keystone is the individ-
ual and not some ethnic aggregate. Must we all forget the “one man, one
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on If 'tfi_e answer is yes, how far down the line do we go 1o
cs of lﬁbaiization in a region known as Europe’s tinderbox?
'_'t_i_o'n:,‘:!he struggling federation of Yugoslav republics is

't'a'rt:'lr},_g l'i'n_e', when anything, good or bad, is possible. If the
: ose seems revolutionary to some, it holds the promise

in be worked out for Yugoslavia, it would truly be an end



4 REUTERS 10-31-51 12:00 PET

50

57 LIKES

BC-YUGOSLAVIA-JEWS

AUSTRIAN JEWS FEAR REVIVAL OF ANTI-SEMITISM IN CRCATIA

VIENNA, Oct 31, Reuter - Yugoslav Jews, struggling to remain
neutral in the Balkan federation’s civil war, face a revival of
anti-Semitism in Croatia, the vienna Jewish Community said on

Thursday .

an article in the latest edition of the community’s monthly

newspaper Die Gemeinde (The Community), to be published on
Friday, accused Croatian pPresident Franjo Tudjman of making
anti-Semitic remarks.

\‘Even before this civil war broke out there was an
antisemitic build-up,’’ the articlie said.

puring Croatia’s first free elections last year, Tudjman
told a rally he was proud that nis wife was ‘‘neither a Serk nor
a Jewess,'’ it said.

And a book published by Tudiman two years ago talked
disparagingly of Jews and expressed understanding for Nazi
dictator Adolf Hitler.

puring World War Two Croatia was nominally independent under

the patronage of Nazi Germany and Italy, and in vicious fighting
petween Serbs and Croats at that time the Croatian Ustasha
regire massacred gerbs and Jews and gypsies.
serbia has justified its role in protecting ethnic Serbs in
Croatia by fears that such massacres could be repeated.
croatian authorities have repeatedly denied accusations of
anti-Semitism and promised to respect the rights of all peoples
iiving in their republic.

But the Vienna Jewish Community article said that Ustasha
mementoes were openly on sale in zagreb, and some members cf the
Croatian National Guard, defending Croatia against Serbian B
irregulars and the Serb-led Yugoslav army, were wearing Ustasha
badges on their uniforms.

croat muthorities were Keen to remain on good terms with
Jews today, not least to prove their democratic credentials, it
said.

‘iThe state organs 9
correct relations with the
support the astablishment of a
former site of Zagreb’s main synagogue,
the article said.

But Zagreb police
explanation for a a bo

centre last August.
Some 5,000 to 6,000 Jews live in Yugoslavia today, with

around 1,500 in Belgrade, 1,200 in Zagreb and 1,000 in Sarajevo.

pDavid Albahari, President of the fFederation of Jewish
Ccommunities of Yugoslavia, told the newspaper that many were now
emigrating te Israel, not because of anti-Semitism but for fear
of being drawn into the Serb-Croat conflict.

VA A young Jew from Zagreb told me the very idea that he
could be in a situation in which he had to shoot at his Jewish
friend from Belgrade, made it impossible for him to remain in
Yugoslavia, '’ Albahari said.

REUTER JL JMM JR

f Croatia have striven recently for
1ittle Jewish community, and want to
Jewish community centre (on the
destroyed in 1941),77

had so far failed to come up with any
b attack on the present Jewish community
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Invokes Fascism of WWII
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‘emists, 0659

riter= ... :

via (AP). The unmistakable ‘‘U’‘ emblem of

ar.-1I Ustasha fascists, daubed on garish yellow
iattle-~scarred east Croatian town, is a disturbing
ion’s. growing extremism.

g ‘decades of communism, ultranaticnalism is on the
“fueled. by what many Croats see as their

}ity. to win a war against Serb insurgents and the
‘he: West’s unwillingness to stop it.

splashed on posters outside Nasice’s central
Togdle: to join the Croatian Party of Rights.
‘eriddvertised the party’s aim an independent

tee of:the }‘Serbo-Communist Yugoslav army,’’

‘to the Drina River and on to Belgrade, the
capital.. .

‘torial expansionism are also held by Serb
ant _to carve off chunks of Croatia from the
Adriatic .sea to form a ‘‘Greater Serbia.’’
b5 even envision extending the war beyond
By New Year, we will have war with

ed’ Arkan,. the leader of one of Serbia’s myriad
disclose his last name. .

: radical anti-Serb platform, the Party of
jldest. . political party.

{ugoslavia became a royal dictatorship in .
te Pavelic, fled to Italy. There he founded
fore. returning in 1941 as the poglavnik, or
ippet. Independent State of Croatia, which he

eqalized in 1930, but remained firmly on
litics until recently, when it began

i support. .

8 has two main selling peints. It is harshly
ationalist President Franjo Tudjman for
hird of Croatia’s territory since declaring

‘gtrong battlefield performance of its military
fense Units.
e Party of Right’s deputy president, says

a

&1 Tudiman has sold them out,’’ said

g ‘ethnic Croat, who is a resident of

encugh’ membership foxrms.’*’

by Croats living abroad, who belong to more
countridgs. The Party of Rights initially
ar-communist general, ‘‘as the least of

990 elections, Vukovic said.

gs“gince Gemonstrated ‘‘he’s not a good
ician, and he’s winning enemies,’’
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As Croatia’s defense collapsed in several ethnically-mixed
regions amid widespread rumors of leadership corruption and war
profiteering, ever more Croats have lent their support to the Party
of Rignhts.

Well-armed troops of its Croatian Defense Units can now be seen
fighting on most east Croatian front lines.

Vukovic said regular Croatian guard units, disgruntled by lack
of weapons and strategy, have defected en masse to the party’s
militia.

The Party of Rights president, Dobroslav Paraga, denies his
party has fascist tendencies, and says Tudjman is afraid of the
growing power of the party and its militia.

Kresimir Fijacko, deputy chief aditor of Creatia’s leading daily
Vijesnik, said he could not verify the party’s claims of burgeoning
support, but said Paraga’s rise was worrying. ‘‘Paraga is nrot under

any cohtrol, he’s ocutside Parliament ... and he can’t really
lose.’’
AP 10-24-91 02:06 PET 22 LINES

AM~Yugoslavia-Symbol, 0172
Fascist ‘U’ Symbel Strikes Fear In The Hearts Of Serbs

" With AM~-Yugoslavia-Extremists

ZAGREB, Yugoslavia (AP) The ‘‘U‘’ capped with horizontal bars,
symbeolizing Croatia’s fascist movement in World War II, still
strikes fear in the hearts of Serbs, Jews, Gypsies and many Croats.

The *‘'U’’ is the emblem of the Ustasha, Croatia’s World War II
movement that set up & Nazi puppet state and wassacred hundreds of
thousands of Serbs, Jews, Gypsies and anti-Fascist Creats and
Slovenes.

Today, as war with Serbia intensifies and the extreme right
gathers support, the black ‘U’ is seen with increasing frequency.

Sometimes it is scrawled alone on peosters and walls: other
times, it appears against the red and white checkerboard symbol
revived by the Ustashas to evoke an ancient Croat emblem. )

The Ustasha movement was founded in Ttaly by exiled nationalist
leader Ante Pavelic, who returned to lead Croatia from 1841 to 1945
as head of the Nazi puppet Independent State of Croatia. In old
Croatian, Ustasha means ‘‘rebels,’’
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cently published draft .of the country's new Constitution forbids any
tion-on racial grounds (Article 30.7). in a recent debate on a draft
fational security the Assembly of Deputies {one of the parliament's
yambers; the other being the Senate), decided after a vociferous debate
ntrodiice the interdiction on antlsemitic manifestations in the law. The
‘had been replaced by a more general one forbidding “racist”
anifestations;: Some deputies used the debate to launch personal attacks
i Hosen:who, they claimed, had sought to hold the entire Romanian
ufpable™ by ralsmg the issue of past and presant antisemitism. "'

ommumty of-Yugoslavia s currently estimated at 5,000 (equal
i Ashkenazn) -The first Jewish settlement..on what {s now
tory: is: believed 1o have been established over 2,000 years
ing: 1g:the civit war that has broken aul in the country the state of

-h'air'a_ areine antise_m%lic organizations In the country as such.
@ gscariained, no opinion polls related to Jewish affairs have
dueted:in' Yugoslavia.  Under Yugoslav law, all nations and
fe guaran!eed full and equai human rights and thera are

d'World War Jews :have held important
lenitifie; "cu[tural and research institutions.’

Posis in Yugoslav

|_n:_1967 dews in- Yugoslavia-have not suffered panicmar
ugh:Yugostavia severed diplomatic relations with srael in
avemaintained bilateral economic and cuitural relations.

gt Jews have ceased to identify themselves as such
clical: to 'change. their Jewish names to Slavonic ones,
s wiitel - and- trans1a!or David Arbahan. who is now

av llfa include: Moshe Pijade, the highly celebrated
sidént of Yugosfavia and President of Yugoslavia's Federal
nko: Horva,: Yugoslavia's most prominent economist, former
! istituie in Belgrade and Nobel Prize nominse; Slavke Goldstsin,
-of the Jewish community of Zagreb and former
oria’of Croatia's first and most aclive proponents
yslom Damlo KIS. lntemahonai!y acclaimed novelist and
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President of Yugoslav Jewry's ropresentative body, the Federation of Jewish
Communities of Yugoslavia (FJCY), has remarked that Jews in Yugosiavia

have undergone assimilation which, he says, “will continue despite the fact -

that the Jewish faith does not recognize the procass of assimilation®. The

majority of Yugoslav Jews have married non-Jews and more than haif are

over the age of fody-five.™ :

Antisemitic manifestations and incidents have occured during the history of

Yugoslav Jewry but have been sporadic and limited for the most part to {ocal
disputes among businessmen. The role of the Jews in interwar (1918-41}

Yugosiav palitics was minor and no organized antisemitic movement existed

in Yugosiavia before 1941.

1n the interwar pericd there was no clear pattern 1o the various instances of -
antisemitic activity.  Antisemitic manifestations and incidents were never

officially sanctioned either by local or ragional governments. Boycolts o

Jewish businesses normally failed and most expressions of anlisemitic activity *

were suppressed by the police. In the 1930s several newspapers in Serbla
Croatla and Slovenia published articles of an antisemitic naturs and smal
right-wing panies increasingly made antisemitic remarks.

The Nazi genocide, did not spare the Jows of Yugoslavia. There were about
76,000 Yugoslav Jews and another 2,000-3,000 Jewish transients from

Austria, Czechoslovakia, Poland and Garmany in Yugosiavia when Axis force
invaded the country in Aprl 1841. Over 80 per cant of Yugostav Jew

porished between 1941 and 1942. Around 5,000 Jews joined the Commumist:

ied partisans; 1,300 of them were killed.

Antisemitlc publications and literature

In May 1989 phetocopies of an antisemitic pamphiet orginally published in
1934 and caniaining the notorious antisemitic forgery The Protocols of the.
Eldars of Zion appeared in Belgrade.”™ Publication of the Profocols had baen:
banned by officials in 1985 tollowing ils re-appearance in a book entitled

Tajanstveni Svet Masona (The Mysterious World of the Freemasons), whic
was writlen by a Macedonian named Mihail Popov'ski. Popoyski was accusel

world should be libarated from the Jawish p
mass annihitation of the Jews™"® It is unknown how many copies of {

pamphlet were distributed in 1989, but the Belgrade authorities swiftly.
confiscated copies from book stores and kiosks near Bolgrade University and

the student dormitories.

m

-
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Intervju, 17 February 1984.

Vjesnik, 24 May 1989.

Aleksander Mosic, Infervju, 17 February 1984.
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Uglist 1989 the. Prolocols were again published in Y - i
asion niinstalments b’y Tribuna, the bi-wggkly of the slu:ngs'?‘g:socgi‘a:lr::
jubljana -_Upwersily.“ That Octaber the FJCY, describing the siudent
agaiine’s-actions as a "neo-Nazi manifestation®, filed a criminal suit against
tna; ;.';Th?: Jewish organization stated that “it is simply unbelievable that
materiakis being spread in cultural and civilized circles”, adding that it
be'iiaye_;that “Slovenes would support such an irresponsible pro-Nazi
mmitted by the magazine". Ljubljana's Public Prosecutor dismissed the
af harg_tta_s;é_.dOnhQ l?lm.;emé:ag |1990 the Society of Serbian-Jewish
rotasted - sharply to Ljubliana officials i i
i ?is"olztascism iﬂySIDVBg]ia"{"' against This and other

atarnent sharply”critical of the publication and Joza Skolg, th

loveni s_SOc_lg_Iist--Youth-League (now the Liberal Parl;).c' éa':irilje?;:iiggg
n: Marcti::1889: Skolc. had told Miadina, the official voice of the
ian Socialist: Youth League, that "Jews are against the Slovenian Youth
_ecau_sq_.:they requested money from [us] and did not receive "
rcluded :that. the-incident was "unfortunate because throughoui
story: the: Slovenes have fought against the Germanic genocidal
i violance™. ™

1 the Zagreb bi-weekly Start (a toned-down Yi f
Playboy}):in1986, Slavko Goldstein, a prominent Jewish Iel';gdoeﬁrai:
mphasizéd:: that -there “was no anlisemitism in Yugoslavia.'™
reh. 1990; Goldstein reversad his earlier assessment,'? The
§a|d-_-_he_n _was_dssiurbad by the publication of an interview with
n, & representative of Croatia's fascist government to Berlin during
0 had subsequently -become an American citizen, which had
the dependen!_ Sp}i! weekly Slobodna Tjednik. Omrcanin had
Kly that:Goidstain, in his capacily of Fresident of the Croatian
Allignce, had .received over $120,000 from American Jewish
h_z_al Franjo Tudjman (who bacame President of Croatia
tie’bast: man to govern his people”. Goldstein said that
H I.te;_:t_i such an qbsoene antisemitic aricla in our press®:
he was-particularly disappointed by the Omrcanin interview
gal_ed-:m.' Start over three years ago that there is no
tia My_ views have fraquently been cited in the domestic
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and worldwide Jewish press. | am deeply somy:that | must now refute this?
The interview resulted in a law suit by the district attornay In Zagreb at the
Inifiative of the locat Jewish community for “the spreading of racial, religlous
. and national. hatred”. Also a target fof the lawsuit was tha chisf editor of th
. newspaper Slobodni Tiednik."” :

J _'__a_r;c‘ixhuman fights activists, the vendors reportadly continue
arg e

rusalem: Postrecantly noted that there had been no reported cases
“had bean endangered during the civil strife in Yugoslavia and
‘been nomass exodus of Yugoslav Jews to Israel.'” The
rvad that in.the past three ysars only forty-five Jows had

— 6.25 Indeed, wilh the end. of the Communist sysierﬁ and the emergance d_!
. igoslavia: to- lsrael.

nationalist republican governmenis throughout Yugoslavia after multi-parly
elactions in 1990, there has been growing concern on the part of saveral
Yugoslav scholars about the tise of right-wing extremism. The mog|
disturbing phenomenen is the emergance of Croatian right-wing parties, soma
of which are represented in both the local and republican governmant and
have glorified the war-time Ustashe regime. Dr Tudjman has made effo

to distance his regime from this period of Croatian history and told America
Jowish. leaders In autumn 1990.that his government would not tolerate any
manifestations of antisemitism.™*_More racently, in October 1991, Isi Leibl
Co-Chairman: of the Governing Board of the World Jewish Congress and
leading member of the Australian Jewish community, met in Melbourne wil
Tomislav Bosnjak, Secretary Generat of the Croatian National Congress. The
Croatian representative declared that an independent Croatia would n
tolerate antisemilism and would dissociate itself from its pre-Nazi past.

cently: described the “active backing” by Serbia's ruling
mmuriists: (now..the Socialist Party) of the founding of the
Eriendship. Society in March 1989 as the first attempt to

;community. Geldstein said that Zagreb's Jewish
ime ever had to distance itself from its Jewish
Hg added that the current Croalian leadership was
-dnd that Jews have always lived better here than

is is not trug."'® .

lavia-since we felt it on our skin how far this can go®.’
Jawish community will be singied out by any side as
ligious:hatred is unlikely. Bul a near state of anarchy
parts of Yugdslavia today, and Yugoslavia's Jews again find
idst: of & fratricidal war.

6.3 Antisemitlc manlfestations and Incidents
—2 631 . Anlisemitic manifestations hava, however, persisted in Croatia in recel
- months; On 19 August 1891 two bombs exploded In Zagreb, one damaging
the Miroslav Salom Freiberger Jewish Community Centre, the other destroying
two graves in a.Jewish cemetery. Tha Croatian authorities immediatel
blamed the attacks on."Serbian terrofsts anxious 1o discredit Croatia abroa
and the. Croatian Ministry of Internal Affairs offered a reward for informati
leading to the arrest:-and conviction of these responsible. However, io
Jewish. community. leaders criticized’ the Croalian authorities for “havil
reached a conclusion without beginning an investigation™.'*

—3 6.3.2 On.21 August 199t Prasident Tudjman told Anteon Irek, Prosidant of
Croatian-Jewish Society of Los Angeles  who was in Zagreb, that Jews
Croatia nead have no fear-that thay would be a target of recrimination.
the same fima, Slavko -Goldstein lold the -Zagreb daily Vjesnik that. U
bombings provided an opporiunity for the Creatian government 10 distan
. itselt from the sale by small vendors of Ustashe and other fascist and N
symbols and publications in the cily's Ban Jelacic Square which. I
apparently been going on since spring 1991. Despile complaints by 1o

98t: Vjgsnik, 23 June and 21 August 1991.

W netinite of Jewish Affairs Briefing, vol. 1, no, 4, December 1880.

™ pDanas (Zagreb), 13 November 1990. See also: MA Brisfing, vol. 1, no.
December 1980.

_sic's-'_c_om'ment was that it was made {in an

of: Mo
83, long belore the escalation of ethnic

' Vecemjs Novosti, 20 and 21 August 1994; Vacernji List (Zagreb), 20 August 19!
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ZAGREB, Yugoslavia — More
than $2-millicn raised in Canada has
been funnalled to the Croatiap Pasty
of Rights, which runs iis own, pei-
vale, elite army and has been widaly
mysocivied with extreme Croatian
rationalism.

The party is at odds with the
Croalian goveromen: and President
VF{n_n)u Tudjroan, whom it acguses al
failing to sdequately defend Croatia.
Tt rejects the feagic ceasefire cure
senlly in plsce in Croalia and de-

The Party of Rights also accuses
M. Tudjman's govermmest of assas:
sinating it vice-president, Ante Par-
adzik, three days ago. A promincot
Croatian-Canadian
Tvan Orsanic, was if the car, but was
uninjured when a Croatise national
miliiaman fired mote than & dozen
batlets Inlo Mr. Paradzik at 8 road-
side checkpoint,

Mr. Qrsanic had deiivered $2.mil-  gaining support as Crostiu slruggles
lion 1o the pany, ascording to is
president, Dobrowlay Poraga, along
with @ shipment of huraagitariun
assistance. .
Mr. Orsanic ¢lsims the president
was mistaken, “1 was S2-million
worth of clothes and food,” he said.
Hawever,
did, 1
along
ean'{ defend yourself with food 4nd
ctothes.”

He said the
the Canadian-Croatian community.
which he shid
spokesman for the Croalian Com-
restiee for Human Rights in Missis-
sauga, Ont,, put the community at

150,000. |

M, Orsanic decks any knowl-
edge of arms purchases. T dos’t
know how the!
Mr, Puraga 5 d funds from abrosd
are uged
defence for Croatls.
‘Although the Party of Rights re-
Jects alle;
hation of
ntionalist movement known as
Ustash, at kast some of'its red-be-
reted 3
nades and wiiding sub-machine
guns outside the purty't headquare
o [fresty,

The also wear, snd the Farly has
At lu embiem, 3 version o

and-white checkerboard ¢
by tha Ustasha, which kitied thay-
sands of Jewa and Sert duriag the

] ken-bund comer of the
pifies independend and the
E {i.:m lﬂluscdb,lhd‘;)wmmmlof
1 the

$eeond Workd War,
*"<The white fetd it i the upper-
5
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- Canadian defends support "
for private Croatian army

Donations used for clothes and food, not weapons
BY PAUL KORING

Tos of independence,” M. Farago
said yealerday in aninlerview.
~Wio are ugains} the persecution of
Jews ot a0y people,” he said, How-
ever, he acknowlodged thal a former
eneral vecretary of his party had
‘sunded the fascist Ustasha in Ttaly.
*We are oot the same movement,
ot the ssme pasty,® he said. But he
also added, “Whe are Ustastal If
someons who defends Croatia 15
Ustasha, then we are Ustasha.” The
word, e said, simply meazs "to rise
up ageinst.”
Mr. Paragx, 30, hes an interna-

Ths Globe 1§ Mag

2 “trailor” for agreeing to the cease-
fire. The pany's policy, dccerdiag to
Mr. Paraga, Is that Serbia must be
reduced 10 the remnans state khat it
was before 1914,

“Croatia must occupy its ethnic
and historicsl areas,” Mr. Pars,
said, an expanse of land that would
include not just the carrcal bounda-
rics of (e republic bul also targe
swiths of Serbia and Bosnia-Herze-
govina,

~Tudjman must go now, h¢ ic not
a good leader of the Croatian peo-
ple.” Mr. Paraga said,

mands that the war continve until [ tosal reputation as an outspoken The rea! sircagih of the Party of
Serfia is reduced 1o its pre-First digsident apd was jailed sew.ﬁ?m Righis may beco?'nc apparent :L’:hy
World Wac border. by (he Commuaisl regime. Heitge- i the Tunérl of Mr. Paradeik. Mr.

garded 85 the fifst pervon Lo doeu-

f ! Paraga ssid he expected the govern-
mént humaz-nghts abutes by the
in

menl, which has tried 1o ban parly
d to try 10 disrupt the
funcral.

The party has cleasly become &
thorn in the government's side, Last
weekend, defence minister Gojko
Susak, another Croaiian Canadian,
taid the privale army run by the
Party of F(ighu wouid be brought
uader contsol and thal it ad fewer
than 1,000 fighters wader its com=

C o .
rade, and was cited in 8 1589 Us.
‘congressional teselution condéme-
ing human-rights abuses in Yuposls:
via, Twice Rt was pamed & i:risoaer
of ¢conscience by Amoesty Inlerna-
tional.

Mr., Parsga’s party appears ta be

businessman,

16 avoid further loss of termitory i @
bitler civii war against Serbias ineg.  anc,
viars backed by Yugoslar federal A Gew hours lates, the party’s vies-
forces. Both paslismenlazians and president was gunned down il 8
members of the Crowtian goverm- Croalian checkpoinl on bis relurn 1o
ment's militia were arriving yesier- Zageeb from a pobilical mlly. |
day at the party's heavily Tortified - °f was talking to Mr, Paradrk ot
bheadquariers Lo Sigh up- the time],” Mr, Orsanic, the Cana-
M. Paraga #lso said his party’s dian busintssman, said. "This guy
uncomprosisisg stance and fisree  backed up five steps and started 1o
Croatian mationalism were winnln& sheot .. . Chin_fg;uyle. 1t couldn't
sdherents both inside Croatia smd bt an.accidont, This g:;y has more
without, He said it had received encmies than {riends becauss jtisthe
arms from Albania aod Bulgaria  only part fighting for (he ndepen-
and suppest from expatsiute com: Jenge of Croatia.”
munidics in Austrabia, Europe and The party's president blames Mr.
the United States. "We have gver “Tadjmen for the killing. He ¢laims
100 branchcs, [including oncs in} To- that Mr. Todjman’s Egovemmnl‘ ioe
sonto, Thunder Bay, Windsor, Van- cludes high officials and cabinel
couvet 1od Edraonton,“hesald. thembers who wer forme? members
Obe of Mr, Paraga's chief advisérs  of the Commucist secrst police who
is Milan Yokovie, snother. Canndian  persecuted him when he was & disai-
holived io Torgnte from the age of dent. ~President Tudiman Is respons.
sis, studied at the conservalory of Jble' {for the killing] becauss be
mushe it Torotto and the University Iovited. them jnto the cabinel,” Mr.
pf Totonlo Paraga said. "1know 1 smon the list
Ha actused Mr, Tudjman of “an

for killing, 00."
act of treason” for neglecting to sul- The goversmesl nppeard ungble
ficiently arm the sepublic, He alsp

“to force (he Pnng:r Rights Jo foltow
sid ihe party’s private mﬂﬂw —73 itsofficial fite, both regasding aille
—WhS

force he says eaeteds V0, 1ary opesations and the aprestuent
“continuing to conduct offensive 10 a censtlirg, But Mr, Paraga makes
operations” 4] 2inst Serbian and Yu- B0 cxcuses for malntainiog & privale
and with apparent | gostay federal army positions 1n de- _anmywhoselnpllyoaihun.ol lothe
Inim 1o bt Ustasha, fimu of the censeflre agreed to by government but Lo he perlys ks,

i © *Qnl m{pm {has ar acmy] be-
canst lgoo hart nnihuunoug
courage,” he mld. Ho toyt ap
ereasing pumber of Croatlagy are
fed up willtu. ‘t’hc %wmment and aro
turningto o L

Of the ted l?:rm with thelr whilg=
first shouldee crests, M, Partgd naid
they wers “not ifegal,” bt ndded:
;l:hﬂmad‘v. thay are toyal to my

y." .

he also said, “1 wish §
wish I coutd [deliver money
with humznllarias aid). Yeu

money was raised in

numbers 250,000

do It," he said, but

for buyiog instroments of

allons that 1t is & teincar
\t 3 Wag-backed Cronlinn

members — [estooned with

Me. Tudjman and Yugoslavia's
fence minister, VelJko Kad{evic, 03
Sunday, - . Lo
Yesterday, ihe -mifitary come
mander of Croatia's embatlied easte
ern region of Slavenie, Branko Gla-
vnﬂ ca‘ll!cdh o‘l:e Mt. !;a'r:w .
although W Was nol ing
tothe k%rolt!!n Jefence minlsiry way
i N
M'rbe pariy rogasdt Mr, Tudjman a9
e

tha teds
crest used

Workh Wi

eld

reakaws,  republe) igoifies

e 3D
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Reuter - Dobroslav Paraga was

£ once a
who endured imprisonment in formerly
j jai-Now he leads Croatian
brafnded:as neo~fascist by Serbs.
iwere in power in the 1980s, he b
¢elebreras one of the few Yﬁgosla\ezcame an

i 1 He .é't.sl.d Reuters in an intervi i

RN . : v

ge: barogue bqllding in central Zagz‘ehfew "
acifisty.Ircare about the rights of

‘my: people.”’
3. ghters, armed to the teeth
pustled through the building’s and
arble:stairwells.

unenployed youths or from famil-i
subiiachineguns and search vi itors

‘Paraga’s office. visitors

" who once championed Paraga’s

: 'g.r_.ag_a'-s number two, Ante Pradzic,

0,..0.06.'“{111'31'.1', all volunteers

J . r who
felt Tudjman and his rul;ing
iwere, incapable of protecting

e been-killed in Croatia si i
/e 'be ince it
ne ‘and Paraga’s wen have been i
podiest. fighting. min the

id of me ‘when I was a dissident
‘for. four years under

__al.leged links with hostile
for: the release of political

3 political prisoners and
- in .Y_ugoslavia caused shock at

powerful party in Croatia, ’’
aFian armed forces are our

£a N'gz'i"puppet state
Croatian fascists called

sing’ ustashe songs.’’
;Dotte M'Za Dom Spremni’’
nid: sofié- of: the soldiers wear
& expansionism of

S8:that Serbs have enslaved
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BC-YUGOSLAVIA=NATIOHALISTS {SCHEDULED)
ULTRA-NATIONALIST BURIED AMID CALLS FOR ‘‘GREATER CROATIA’’
By Paul Holmes

. ZAGREB, Yugoslavia, Sept 25, Reuter - An ultra-nationalist
croatian militant shot dead by pelice was buried on Wednesday
amid calls from his party for a Greater Ccroatia and vows to
fight on until his ‘ipolitical assassins’’ were uncovered,

camoufiage-clad fighters from the private army of the Party
r three times as the coffin of HSP

of Rights {H8P) shot in the ai
vice-president Ante Paradzik, draped in the red, white and blue
Creoatian flag, was lowered into a grave under the eyes of 5,000
nourners.

His grave was decked with wreaths of flowers bearing the
words ‘‘Za Dom Spremni’‘ (Prepared (to fight) for the Homeland)
-- a slogan much used by the Ustashe fascist regime in Croatia
in World War Two.

was shot dead at a police road block on the

Paradzik, 47,
e of 2agreb on Saturday night when he returned te the

croatian capital frem a party meeting in the provinces.

The Croatian interior ministry has said a peliceman opened
fire on Paradzik’s car when it failed to stop.

The HSP says the car did stop and that the policeman fired
intentionally, hitting Paradzik 13 tines.

\1We look for those who committed this crime in pelitical
circles as well. There will no be peace until the. truth comes

out, '’/ HSP leader Dobroslav Paraga said in an oration at

zagreb’s Mirogoj cemetery.
He blamed ‘‘pad Croatians’‘ for the death of Paradzik, who
he called a giant of the movement for an independent Croatia
stretching to the Drina river.
The river cuts through the republic of Bosnia-Herzegovina
and into Serbia, Yugoalavia’s biggest republic and Croatiats

main rival.

Hundreds of people have been killed in fighting in Croatia
since ethric Serbs rebeliled against its declaration of
independence in June.

Paradzik’s death has heightened tension between the minority
HSP andg Croatian President Franjo ‘fudjman, a ohe-time communist
and former army general whom the party accuses of betraying
Croatia.

\i\The former (communist) regime killed my friends and
associates and I believe that...the same forces killed our vice-
president because people from the communist regime are in top
positions in the new government in Croatia,’’ Paraga said on

Sunday. N

He has made little attempt to disguise sympathy for the
Ustashe, a puppet regime set up by the Nazis which massacred
Serbs, Jews and Gypsies, and has described its leader Ante
pavelic as a liberal and demccrat.
Much of the tension focuses on the HEP's militia, the

¢roatian Defence Association (HOS).
aid it intends to get rid of the

The government has s
militia, one of several private armies apparently operating
beyond central control on both sides of the Croatian conflict.
A European Commihity-sponsored ceasefire plan, whose
implementaticn Tudjman is pegotiating with the federal army,
disbanding of such irregulars.

provides among other things for a
" There 1s a political decision to get rid of then, '/

rmation Minister Branko Salaj said of the HOS.
y have provoked <hootouts at
federal army barracks they are nelping to blockade and had
probably got access to weapons taken from army garrisons.
Paraga says his men operate under the auspices of the
official National Guard, a claim denied by the government.
Accexrding to Paraga, the. militia has 10,000 men under arms.
salaj termed the figure '1zbsolutely wrong’’ but gave no

estinate.
REUTER TJH JMM JN

edy

Croatian Info
He said HOS militiamen ma

65

10 AP 08-07-931 06:03 PET

AM~-Croatia-

Fascist Sslsrge;::,osaa 68 LINES

By SLOBODAN LEKIC:!? at Croatian Suardsmen’s fy y
nersa
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is Eckart
tatement of Congressmag Depnls ]
CSgEaﬂearing on the Conflict in Yugoslavia
October 31, 1991

i g
i ivi he opportunity to atten
thank you for giving mhe t. i 3
?réac?:lﬁgsging. I appreciate your holding tbls hearing to focus
agteition on the ongoing conflict -in Yugoslavia.

of S5lovenia and Croatiq, through free
edt knogévéjgimgiggigted their desire to establish & demociﬁt%g
Ele('3tlm-lS"th a market economy. Unfortunately, anothe; et'n;s
SO;ler “gﬁ Yugoslavia has suppressed their hopes and aspira 1on
m?jorl'yl nce. The violence occurring in Croatia has ovgrtagen alg
t;Z? Zi%ézess.towards the establishment oflgfﬁgci:cghénsinggizés

i eople are being kille -

izglgfggflaéitiiiggiii; Ehephistoric city of Dubrovnik, are being

destroyed.

i s
fhe United States, the beacon of democracy, has gat igéitiftie
newborn democracies are being ¢rushed, These republlps ook to the
UnitedAStates for moral support and encourageﬂgnt quzggGeorge Lime

i i ters to Presi
i . I have written several 1ep ; ; ¢
gigiiéstiat he take a stand on the situation in iEFOE;izzz-Stiieg
i i i urage e
i American, I will continue to‘encg
iéogggégnup for deﬂccracy, gelf-determination and market economies
and seek to end this abominable viclence,

United States Department of State ‘

Fashington, D.C. 20520

RALPH R. JOHNSON

Ralph R. Johnson wad nemed Principal Deputy Assistant
Secretary in the Bureeu of European and Canadian Affairs in
Julyi 1991, Mr. Johnson previously served as Deputy Assistant
Sacretary in the Bureau of European and Cenadian Affairs. 1In
that position, he was responsible for Northern Burope, Southern
Europe and European Comﬁunity affairs, and waz the Bureau's
Econpmic Deputy Assistant Secretary. Prior to that agsignment,
he served as Deputy Assistant Becretary for Trade and
Commdrcial Affaire in the Bureau of Economic and Business
Affairs {August 1986 to June 1989),

After entering the ﬂareign Bervice in 1969, Mr. Johnson
served overseas in Guyars (1969-1971), Poland (1973-1%76), and
Boliyis (1877-1979),

In Washington, Mr. Johuson occupied pesitions in the Bureau
of Economic and Business Affairs (1979-1983)., He served as the
Deputy Assistant U,5, Trade Representative for Bilateral
Affairs, Japan and Eagstdrn and Western Eurcope at the Office of
the U.B. Trade Representative (1983-1985). In September 1985,
he returred to the Department of State to bacome Director of
the Office of Burcpean Regional Political and Economic Affairg
in the Bureau of Europedn and Cenadian Affairs.

Mr. Johnson :eceivej & Presidential Meritorious Award in
1989 and 2 Superior Honor Award in 1987,

Mr., Johnson holds a B.A. from Seattle Univarsity (1962) and

an MiA. from Columbia Ugiversity (1865). He speaks Bpanish and
Polish. He is married gnd hag two children,

1891-
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BIOGRAPHY OF JOHN R. LAMPE

; ' tudies, st The Woodrow Wilson Center in
| John R. Lampo, Director of Best Europead St B "0 0 Myojearsity of Marylend,

Professor of History at
‘Washington, D.C. since 1987, is also 4 Usiversity, his M.A. from the University
fved bis B.A. from mvenhy owaisoomin. He was a Foreign

College Park. He
of The

of Minnesota, agdyl:lzg.h 33 12:1 ﬁgl!:m om 1964 to 1967, He is the author

Setvice Officer -suthor of Balkai ReONOTNE ANARAS
Bylgarian T . (1986 Jll_ g _NAEORS (1982)! .ch won ‘he
& ) ment of Slavic Swmdles, and
(1990},

Mr. Chalrman:

when the leaders of the United States, Canada and the
nations of Europe met in 1975 to sign ;ggngglsinki Final Act,
they could not have imegined the changes that would sweep Europe
and the world in the course of the next 16 years. They knew
they ware making history, but they could net know just how
important their work would bepome, or tHo dxtent to which the
Helsinki Final Act would serve a= a powerful beacon for the
forces of democracy. and human rights' throughout Europe and .the
world. Today it is taken for granted that the principles
enunciated at Helsinki are fundamental ¢o Securing a peaceful,
democratic and prosperous future for all.

Today, thanks to NATO's stalwart defenge of freedom and the
power of democoratic idé;s-embodied in the Helsinki Final Act,
the Iron Curtain is history. The countries of Eastern Europe
are jolning the democratic éoﬁmunity of nations, and CSCE
principlea of democracy and human rights sre at the heart of the
current transformation taking place in the USSR. A= Secretary

Baker stated in Berlin last year, @ Buro-Atlantic community

10. 33 91 10:50 AM POZ
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hrough the CSCE process,

bazed on the sharad values exprassed

and extending from Vancouver te Vledivostok, is taking shape.

a would dispute that this is B success stoxry, and thet
1 rols in. it.. ¥eb CcSCE's work
confronted the leaders who

Ne on
ig far from

. CSCE has.glay!d_n_miﬁa

done. Many of the challenges that
gathered in Helzinki in 1975 have peen met, but in their place

are new and aifficult probl
ted States and its fellow C?CE

ems that require the engagement of

the Uni ﬁgﬁﬁérs every bit as
the problem of

rn EBurope and the USSR,

much. For in Easte
n way t0 B new get of .challenges

reprassive communism ha$ give
which arise from the transition to democretic government and-
civil societies., Among the mogst serious of these challenges is

tension and aggressive nationalism. Inter-ethnic

inter-ethnic
et off the EuropeanrpowQe:—keg in 1914, and

rension helped =
of the greatest threats to democ:écy,

today it is again the one
ghts, peace, progress and sta
t has been mgst_planrly demon

pility in post-Cold War

human ri
gtrated in - _

Eﬁréée. That .thres

vugoslavia.

hete today to discuss the international

You have asked me
lavia, and the role of the CSCE

ponse to the erisis in Yugos
Let me begin

.res

process in that response.
oreign Relations Committee e
together with

by reiterating what I

gaid before the genate F arlier this _
g that we can o,

the most congtructive thin
ivence and powers of

iz use our inf

month:

the international community,
parties to this conflict t

parguasion to convince the hat none of

1o, 3191 10:5C AN PO

7
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ﬁ?em can win, and indeed all of them can only lose, if th
. - . e
violen
ce is not stopped. We can support efforts to mediate an
enr i i
to the fighting, and work to keep doors open for a peaceful
resolution of disputes. But we alone cannot resclve this
confliet. Only the
peoples of Yugoslavia and th
X:| |_their_ leader
do that. =

We have believed from the beginning of this crisls that CSCE
could play a ?rucial.role in .eéhieving ﬁmﬁgqceful settlement
In August 1990, we and other CSCE members invoked the Human
pimension Mechanig@nif_iesponse to gerious violations of human
rights throughout Yugoslavia. Late last yesr, when it be;;me
increasingly clear that Yugoslavia was heading into erisis, the
z.s. took the lead in pressing for & coordinated response among

SCE member%, In our initial céhsult:tians-éitﬁ_;
membiers as early as October 18%0, w; proposed a du:::: ::CE
possible steps, including CSCE mediatign én& a ceordinated
held regular consultations on.Yugoslévia within CSCE, including
at the Berlin Ministerial meeting in June. In Berlin, CSCE

establi
blished a procedure for calling emergency meetings of the

-Commit i ici
ittee of Senior Officials. Recegnizing the urgent nature of

the Euguslav situa the U,.5. & orted t -] venin
tion, . upp he rapid conve +]
of the firs uch eme y mesting on pslavia, wl ic
ts 1= rgene 2 Yug 3 ’ hich mat
JUIY 34, Yy Y
This was followed b amergenc maetings on August

8-9, sSe 4
9, September 3-4, and October 10. These mestings have served

16, 31,81 10:50 AM  FO4
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to focus high-level GSCE attention on the Yugoslav crisis. 1In

particular, they:

established the CSCE mandate for the EC's mediation and

monitoring efforts; -

expénded the monitoring effort to inelude non-EC member

states;

reinforced the consensus against phe use of force in

Yugoslavia to settle political diﬁ?utas or to change

internal or external borders;

_. eptablished the principle of holding ipndividveals resp0nsib1e

for the continued viclence accountable under internstional

law; and
insisted that an effective politival solution to the crisis
national guarantees for the protection of

must contain inter

the rights of those helonging to minerities, in aceordance

with CSCE principles.

The Committee of Senior officials also agresed on October 22 to
g rapporteur mission to Yugoslavigi to obtain

send.a human right
men rights situstion in all the

accurate informetien on the-hu

republics.

tnpEC AW FOT
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I belieye that without the CSCE framework there would not
heve been a éonrdinated international response ko the tragic
situation in Yugorlavia. The current peace process, which
despite its frustrations has made an essential contribution
toward laying the groundwork for an ultimate settlement,. would
not have been organized. And we would not have had a mechanism
for thé regular ongoing consultations with other conterned
countries, such as those that led to the tripartite
U.S./Soviet/EC statement on Yugeslavia 9fiGctober 18, So I
think it's fair to say that CSCE hasrbsan of crucial importance
to efforts to achieve a peacefu%_ffgdlution of the Yugoslav

crisis, and I am confident that it will continua to ha,

I also think that CSCE has been atrenqthened institutzonally
as a result of the Yugoslavis cr;sis. Remember that it wag only
in November of 1930 that TSCE sstablished a formel political

consuitation process, consisting of annual meetings of the

Council of Ministers and more freguent moetingé_zﬁithe Committee _

of Senior Officials (COS0). The emergency meeting mechanism, by
which the COSO can be summoned on short notice, was established
only in June of this year. Thus, the Yugoslavia crisis proved
to be something of a "baptism by fire" for these new mechanisms,

cne which CSCE has weathered well. I

In partlcular, the crisis has demonst:atad the valua of the
COS0 as an “on-cali" consiltative body within CSCE Itu ability

to meet frequantly, on short notice, to discuss the situation as

10 31, 91 10:50 AM  FOF
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unfola and to take action has made CSCE'
perational capab:lity that it nev
has been ¢ritical. Our

s role a critical

avents
er had

one end given CSCE an ©
The U.5. role in this
he COSO msetings hes played a ver
ral, sensltive isgues, as well BE

previously.
vy active role in

delegation to t
_gresting consensus on seve
eloping broad support for specifi
uman rights rapporteur miggion to Yug

c CSCE sctions such as the

dev
oslavia.

sending of ah

Although I carta:nly hope that ao oeﬁéﬁ country or ragion of

o the bloody chaos that we have seen in

Europe descends 1nt

T believe that the exparience we have gained in

Yugoslavia,
dealing with this crisis has gtrengthened the procass and will
make CSCE more effective in the future.

As Ear as addxt:onal steaps w;thin CSCE, much will depend on
what happens on the ground in Yugoslavia and the sttitiudes of

the peace process participants, Right now the outlook for @
lasting ceasefire and comprehensive settlemant is not very
bright, and the EC hag said that it mey impose ganctions neaxt

st those parties to this conflict who aie blocking

week again
agreement on & framework for achieving a settlement. We are
pared to support the EC if it determines that such steps are

3 we are considering actions tha
jven our full suppork to the U.N.

pre
t we might take

necessary:
ourselves, We have alse g
t the BC's work in

Secretary General's efforts. to Suppor

Yugoslavia.

10, 3121 10:%50 AM EOT
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Some hava asked why the U.5. has not pushed for s more
Bctive role for CSCE in resolving the Yugeslav crisis. fThis
ignores an important fact: the current peace process i3 a
CECE-mandated effort. The EC mediation and monitoring efforts
are baming carried out under a CSCE mandate. Tha Dutch EC
Presidsngy and EC member states have taken the lead in mediatien
and monitoring in their capacity_as merbers of CSCE, anﬁ st the
unanimous reguest of all CSCE countries. We have supported this °
arrangement for seﬁ?rél reasons. Tha Edh'was scceptable.to all
parties in Yugoslavia as a mediator, and it actively sought that

rele.

Others have asked why the U.S5. is supporting the EC's
efforts, rather than taking the lesd ourselves. We believe that
Europe has the most at stake in %his c:;s1s, and alsc that
Eurppe's practical leverage -- eco;omxc as well as political —-
is grester then ours, Taken as a whole, Europe's trade and
ipvestment ties with'Yugoslavia are nearly 20 times larger than
ours. That doesn't mean, however, that we are not a;éiveiy
involved, Along with to Ambassador Marescs's work im CSCE, our
Ambassador in Belgrade iz in almost constant touch with the
leaders of all parties to this conflict. He and his staff have
been engaged every day in working to bring the parties together
and prevent & worsening of the conflict. Here in Washington, we
too have been active. We imposed an arms embarge in July, long
before the U.N. took action on B global basis, and we g;ve_'

restricted our economic assistance to projects supporting
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YUGOSLAVIA FROM CRISIS TO TRAGEDY

. "Ouly the devil’s own plan could have
designed what we are now: doing to ourscives,
destroying in a few days what took decades, even
centuries to build." Thest sad words from someone
who still feels Yugoslav refer not only to the
Dphysical demage done to a city—-one hesitates to say
“like Dubrovnik," because there are none like it—but
also the damage done to cthnic refations in a region
of & bly mined populath Reparting on
receal visits to Belgrade and Sarajovo before a large
audience in a Wilson Center Nooa Discussion on
October 9, John Lampe found no master plan or
international conspiracy at work to caplain the death
and damage, but rather 8 series of failures on the
Croatian as well as the more publicized Scrbian
side, now compounded by the fallurc of the
Yugoslay National Army (JNA) te maintain its
neutral role in the eyes of son-Serbs. He especially
lamented the effects of inflammatory propaganda in
the Belgrade and Zagreb media,

Lampe introduced himsell not only as
Director of East Ewropean Studies at the Wilson
Center, but also as a scholar whose quarter century
of studying the Yugoslav ¢conomy made cven
distant witness te the emerging civil war personalty
painful. Now the lessons recorded in his Yugogkav-

ri i jons si 1d W,
with Russelt O, Prickett and Ljubita Adamovi¢ for
Duke Usiversity Press (1990), scemed suddenly
irrelevant. He nonethcless rejected the conventional
wisdoms often found in the Western press that
Yugoslavia was an "artificial Allicd creation” in
1618, binding together long-standing ethnic cocm its,
or that its Communist regime since 1945 had
remained what it surely was at the start, a
"totalitarian regime under Tito's rigid dictatorship.”
The political failings of the interwar and postwar
reginies were of course considerable. But they miust
be balanced againsf the absence of ethnic violence
or cven widespread Serb-Croat astagonism before
the First World War and some geauine economic
and even cuitural binding together in the first and
second Yugoslavias, The present militants on both
sides refer most vehemently, Lampe noted, to
settling scores left from the destructive intetnal
divisions of the Second World War, Now the Killing
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has resumed, against the prospect of either new
divisions or a forced Serbias-led unity that Tito's
decentralized Yugoslavia of the 1970s had made
impossible. Al this suggests that a new single
framework—-pechaps now of virtwally sovereign
states-is essential for this multi-ethaic space still
called Yugoslavia to survive in peace.

What this agreed framework might be, the
curvent civil war makes it impossible to say. The
Yugoslav National Army’s fall offensive scoms to
discredit permanently the old "socinlist, federal®
fra ork of the C ist era. The prospect of
scparate aation-states for each of the major ethnic
&roups may work well enough for homogeneous
Slovenia, but badly for Serbia and Croatia and not
at all for Bosnia-Flercegovina, whers Serb and
Croat minorities are intermingled with a Bosuian
Moslem plurality of 44 percent that resists inclusion
in either camp. Lampe devoted most of his
subsequent remarks to doubts shout how much
fonger the army could sustain its campaign aronnd
almost all of Croatin's tong frontier, largely with
Bosnia-Hercegovina, and to  lament  lost
opportumities in Croatix as well as Serbia for
avoiding open conflict.. In addition, more hopeful
Impressions from Sarajevo that were menti d only
briefly in his oral presentation are. appended fiere as
& separate piece, They address the crucial role that
Boania will zow play in stopping or spreading this
civil war.

The latest cewse-fire combined with the
army’s assorted weaknesses may, by the time of this
publication, have brought the fall's fighting to a
conclusion, The poor training and distribution of
equipment to Serbisn resorve units has been
accurately reported in the Western press. Less
attention has been given, Lampe went on, to the
supply of new one-year deaftess that are proving
hard to find in Serbia (if 2ot in Montenegro) and
impossible clsewhere. Perbaps most important for
the fall offensive, the central system of command
and control has not worked well enough to use n
huge advantage in firepower to take even onc ‘major
town in vulnerable castern Slavonia, One observer
8t a recent public meeting in Sarajevo that debated
the army’s role in g democracy called its
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pesformance in oo field a “last telic of self-
managm;f.::’m INAs withdrawal from the fickd,
however, will not settle the Serb-Croat wnﬂ:cf[:r
let a pattern for peace cmanate from Bosmt th:
dangerisinsleadlhaxuvﬂvmonoeme
Bosnisz border, will spread even [uﬂher fram 'llmrei
The existence of armed Serb milifias, ontssde‘o
Belgrade's close control, and of n.smailar,Croanv;n
comnterpart linked to’ some umils of the newly
formed Mational Guard (Zenga) or'upanrl:d ?ol:E
Mg?mg)Luntdds nfpﬂ iﬂgreb 5 cm:t::
¢ the Helsinki Watch bull 1 o('_‘ ptember
E:g;.l gr a review of abuses from such units or; both
sides)) Each side assumes that the other’s q:['lc:;s
are cenivally controlied, an assumption Wi :y
spread by the media in both Zagreb and Belgrade.

Calling the Zageeb and Belgrade Media to Accoant
ﬁl::)th media, Lampe maintained, bewma
heavy responsibility for failing to ach:owludfge e
excosses, oven atrocities, of their respective ox:lc;::.,s
while highlighting those of the other side. :
failure is part of a wider palt'r.rn, he went on, ob
infiammatory propaganda pouriog out of the Zargc
press nnd television for more than a year an.d rom
Belgrade for the past seven_n! yoars. Its eE:ctfvene:sf
derives in part from the high public ‘rcputaufms.
both medias for accuratc and relatively ob_]ecl:n":le1
reporting during the preceding der_z'des. To waltm
the television news from both cities to:dxy (scd
possible only in Belgrade) is to hear one sndefcall d
the "fascist regime in Zagreb and its Ustax'e o:ccs
and the other "the Bolshevik Cetnik terzorists i:o
Belgrade." The admirable cffort starting h l;m
Sarajevo o create 8 single YUTEL petwor :’;
balanced, corroborated acws. reports has been
off, first in Zagreb and now in _Belgrade.
With two major exceptions, the local p{clss
has flaycd the other side, fairly as well as wafairl y;
but fallex sileat on criﬁci.sm.of its awn gove;:nmcnd
or president Slobodan Md?écwﬁ in Serbia and
Frajo Tudjman in Croalia. wT::ﬂymo major
ions are the independent B
m; from Belgrade and nanaﬁ from Zagreb.
Vremg has published the transcripts of closed g
‘meetings where Milo¥cvi€'s own words acknowles L%e
the existence of the so-catled RAM 'plz}n to use th:t
army to cut a corridor to the Adriatic coast th
would split Croatia and invade and isolate Bosnia.
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The sams September issue exposcd the pesistance in
Serbia to mobilizing reserve units an_d the seve:;,
somelimes tragic, ‘shotr;mmmgs‘nf ug;ts se:'n t?_ 13
M i e h v . .""‘
tarx?u‘x_xd the once-respecicd newspaper Politika
continues towork undex MiloSevit-appoint ed e:g.l:::
and to avoid such issues. They sugsest inst 4
Serby ethmic survivel, even in Serbi, depen ﬁn::
resistance to a Croatizn regim® reincarnated d:r 2
the Second World War and linked to mme'rhird
German plan to rein.:pose influsnce that the
Reich failed to sustain.

Yicts roporting primerily
\ e joined the Croatian press it

ﬁ‘lom me?hzw _jﬂ; ible continuities and
irach They have generally pt(wad' less
:::ii:.‘:': t::' {he failure of Croatia’s dem?mncally
clected govergment o live up to the promises 2 fice
css, free markets, and the protection of minority
p’nrghts that would have reassured its 600,000 Serbs
and challenged the Serbian public to demand that

the "pationality' (others are
'l'nikr::ns?v:.?uor pu;ﬂlyahm without re.eogmzf.d
c‘:hnic identity, or at best, "minority groups™), While
the new governmeat did not order the loyalty mfﬂﬁ
to Croatia znd the firings of Serbs ot enferpriscs
that has widely occurred, neither has it intervened
to prevent such abuses. -
T e e o v Saoaion o1 bov
i haps the best i n o

Dase rovids props bl Sy
Oue of its first steps was 1o sct up a five-member

board to oversce their independent publications of

i incuded. The
the newspaper Viesnik Dams L

joﬁmﬁ's :';imrs went to court sut-,e.essfully in o&de_r
o seject this new political supervision. When el;

criticisms of the government continucd, they founs
themselves  facing wnmectable d_emands 'for
repayment of past debls Lo the Vicsnik esterprise,
debts atso owed but not demanded from the 1!1:::
four publications as well. D_ma has t!ms esn
forced to move out of Viesgik and is Grying,
successfully again i must be hope«_i, to continue
publication from neighboring Slqvcnm. b
The moderates that President Tn:;‘ma:m

for his own cabinet appointments an!

E:;Znuc:t:; great majority of the volers that gave
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his Crostian Democratic Union (HDZ) 59 p
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for

of the votes in last year's free elections canmot
however be fairly said to accept such restrictions as
a prelude to reimpoaing the racist restrictions of the
wartime Ustalie regime, They are a lator ti

Neatral Bosnia as a Lagt Yogoslav Chance
‘When Bosnian President Alija Izetbegovie

reacting instead to move recont ovents. They share
the debatable perception that the Serbs of Croatia
were favored in high-level enterprise as well as
official positions throughout the Communist era.
They also have the less debatable impression that
the Serbian political leador since 1987, Slobodan
MiloZevit, advocated a Yugoslavia in which Serbian
and Communist hegemony would predominate. The
early departure of seonomic liberals from the new
MiloSevi¢ leadership of the Serbian League of
Communists le the fisld to political survivors from
the o, Thc subseq
that have suppressed first the political and now the
educational represcatatives of the huge Albanian
majority in Kosovo, on behalf of the admittedly
beleaguered Serb minerity, d to Croatians to
foreshadow similar i inst them on
behalf of their Serh minority, ot
That this was Milo¥evit’s actual plan is
doubiful. Indeed, the notion of Kim as a "Belshevik*
or ey other kind of ideologue is unconvincing even
fo his pofitical oppoaeats in Belgrade. They seemed
to bave the upper band in March, when police
dted student d rators in Belgrade and
popular discontent with a failing economy and
Serbia’s political isolation in Evrops was ready to
boil over. Both the democratic and nationalist
opposition failed to press their advantage, kowever,
and the moment passed, partly because of
Milodevit’s superior skills as = politician, The
military confrontation since this summer has pushed
Milodevit's approval rating back over 50 percent.
The indiscrimi media campaign against Croatia
and alleged Central European co-conspirators has
also revived, Lampe concluded, helping to keep
Serbia isofated, Tt is scparated more than its people
deserve, diplomatically from Europe and politically
from traditions of multi-party democracy and a free
press that distinguished Serbian politics before and
after the First World War and might have provided
a mode! for other republics today.

‘What we have now an both sides, in the
words of Paul Newman just before he was shot in
the film Cool Hapd Luke is a failure to
communicate. Only Bospian ethnic relations and
the Sarajevo media scem to offer a working mode]

t et of policies

proclaimed B aeutratity “in this crazy war® on
6 October and then the republic’s sovereignty on 15
October, 1991 he did more than give citizens of his
republic the right to refuse mobilization into the
Yugoslav National Army (JNA) or the several
cthnic militiss. Ho also reminded the rest of the
world that Bosnia-Hercegovina can only dose fives
and probably its owa territorial integrity if both
gides do not back away from their tragic
confrontation in Croatis,
The Setbian and army lead hip's so-called
RAM plan to lnk Scrbia with the Adrintic Sea 2od
split Croatia's Dalmatian Coast in two depends on
a broad corridor that would cut south into Bosaia
and include much of that republic’s western border
arcas before tumning back through Croatia to the
sea, Only the details of the shadowy plan and the
&TMY's capacity 1o carry it out remain in guestion,
not its existence,

Neither does Croatian President Franjo
Tudjman's readiness to discuss some future division
of Bosaia in an carlier mesting with Milodevit bode
well for this quintessentially multi-cthnic republic.
In addition, a fully independent Croatia leaves
Bosnin with ne clear way to prevent Serbian
domination in a rump Yugoslav federation.

Oae look at the 1991 ethnic map of Bosnia-
Hercegovina shonld convinee any outside observer,
3 it reportedly did Secretary of State James Baker,
that the interweaving of Bosnian Moslems (fully 44
percent), Serbs (31 pereent), Croats (17 perceat),
and mixed family Yugoslavs (8 percent) makes it
i ibie to split the republic by independ
Croatin and greater Serbia, or even to subdivide it
internafly inte three or six Swiss-style cantons.
Several residents of Sarajeve recodled at this
prospect by noting thst their own apartment

buildings and e¢ven individual apartments would
have to be parcelied out.

Onc way to preserve the existing Bosnian
borders, essentially unchanged since the pre-1914
period, would be for the republic to seek
international recognition as an independent entty,
before either Croatia or Slovenia, This was the
Septomber suggestion of the outspoken editor of
Qslobodjenie, Kemal Kurspahit, a month before the
15 Qctober "declaration of sovereignty” by President
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begovit, His proposal was berdly i ded to
}i::l!atesnosnia-ﬂ ercegovina from the oﬂ‘xer Yulgn?av
blics, & is the Slovenian inititive in
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iri i ic 1 i they can be
forms requiring their ethnic identity so they
:ssign::qlo teachers of the same origin. A press
law was also passed to rTequire equal ethnic

but rather to push the others into & diately
segotiating & compact between them !ha!. pmtc.ds
minority rights and alluwsthceml_mmc interaction
:hatisessenlialforsmvival.mnmslmmfm. This
hlhcsonnfaimumnwusprmmwhch??ﬂ
igtors are now insisting before g
Croatia ar Slovenia. .. o
pahit and his two principal editors
coviswod Bosaian options ot » ?fj';:mehhinm
:ﬂuﬁa!oﬁﬁwsofthuhm_highﬁsethﬂt OUSES
ia’ der party
Bosnia's largest newspaper. Loog ua
control but run since 1988 by editors selected by
secret staff baflot, Qﬂgbndjgniqiswwarguably

tation and conirol on the editorial boal;lhg:

ﬂﬂr obodisnic and the lesser papers. But Kurspaht
mdhisw!!saguestooktheirmeagamstthu
prescription for a pasted together ‘lh:ee-partg

paper” into the republic’s constitutional court an
have just woa the right to their own mdcpe,nd:n.ce..
Kusspahi¢’s call for a Bosuian decla:agon
g mcbylm' 'de:n:’ Tuetbegovit

: + oy

g;;t erna.lm. ig;“pwuﬂgqtg‘ at least from the Serb"SDS
and its pro-Milogevié leader, Radovan Karadjif, :!

former psychiatrist from Montencg new tarn:
p‘::l?:idm No ope was surprised whea the SDS

and undoubledly the most independent
:::vtspaper in Yugoslavia, The paper's stdt'_:s_ a
microcosm of the Bosnian laboratory for lmng
together that has worked without ethnic segregation,
1et alone violencs, since World Wm: ll Ku-rspnhslé
e S with Con I
mestic affairs editor is 8 wil oat in-la
g“;:“f:;reign affgirs editor also hes a mixed
marciage. A frequent contributor to the pap'er's
weekly magazine i3 a Croat Franciscan pricst,
Marko Orsoli€, was around the lunch tnl‘ric a8 w:l'l.
(His prodigious cfforts to maintal interethnic
understanding inclade a journsl simply called
Tagether, in Serbo-Croatisn} The pages of
icgie are aliermately in the Cynl‘hlc and
l.atin alphabets, and its coverage ?f the civil war
cites Zagreh, Belgrade, an:n:te'manomi SOUCCEs A5
ing separate fysis,
well = uif;‘:tm:fa pla)l;:r itself is also subject to the
préssures for ethnic separation that have followed
from the free Bosnian elections of last year. Most
of the votes were divided between the three ethoic
partics, that appearcd overnight and left the
Cominunists far bebind: the SDA (Moslem and the
party of President Izetbegovit), the SPS (Serb), and
HDZ (Croat) won seats in the parliament raughly
proportionate to their shares of the p?pulaunn. But
can these democratically elected pastics be:bave..hke
demossatic parties, a question rightly raised in a
recent toundtable st Sarajevo’s Qdick literary
paper? The parties” parliamentary representaiives
have mot been ablé to agree on maich beyond tw'o
meastises, neither of which enhances the ropublic's
standing #s a mode] for multi-etheic integration.
School children ere now being asked to fill out

del walked out of the Bosninn_parliamea}t
rather than vote om. the prc_mla.mahnn. This
insistence on sovereign neutrality is pmba!::!y thr.
best that Bosaia can do for now to keop this civil
war from erupting inside its burq:'.rs. S?e .15,000
peace demonstrators assembled in Sarajevo in late
September to express their hopes that it wilt be.
Even a ccase fire in Goatfm and&any
ing withdrawal of JNA forces from
:’::;g:nby;:rinksonh:i: uwnlimscarrir.f the pew
risk of their relocation in Bosnia. Tlns -woyld
further complicate the badly needed demx.ia_a:nza'uun
of Bosnia-Hercegovina, If instcad more militarized,
then peace within the republic could _hard.ly be
preserved and, in the words of Izetbegovié’s foreign
minister, Haris Silajdzié, there would be no way to
stop the Yugoslav civil war from spreading actoss
the entive country and probably to some
neighboring countrics as well. John R. Lampe
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Activittes of thve CSCE Process Regarding the SHustion in Yugoslavig

The CSCE, or Halsinkl process, has-responded 1o the crisls and conflict in Yugoslavia Iﬁrbﬂgh its
network of regular and emergency consultatlons, which was established by the CSCE Charter of Paris in
November 1980. - :

The Councl

A Suppl | Dy d

pted In Parls, which gives effect to varfous provisions in the Charter,

d *The C W,* which ista of the forelgn ministers of the CSCE Stales, as the central forum
for regular potfiticsl consultations within the CSCE process. It meais &t least once a year, The Berlin

meating, held on June 19.20, 1991, has been the only meeting of the Councit to date,

elthough the CSCE
ministerial held In New York In October 1996 could be Iderad a p to the & Il. The Berlin
meeting made several decisions of impariance to the fulure of the CSCE, among them a statement which
expressed concern about the growlng Yugeslay erlale. :

The Commiitee of Senlor Officials

Below the Councll Is the Committee of Senlor Officlals, which prepares Councli meetings and, as

Y, out s declslons, It also has 2 mandate to review current Issues and consider future
CSCE work. The Berlin Councll meeting agroed 1o & procedure for holding emergency seasions of the
Committee of Senlor Officlals as anvisaged In the Parls Gharer. First, a participating State may request
a clarificatlon regarding an emergency altuation that has developed and s of concern, and the reciplent
State fs obligated to respond. If the situation remains unresoived, however, a request can be made to the
Chalrman of the Senlor Officials Committee at the tima, requesting a twe-day emergency sesslion of the

committee. As soon as 12 or more CSCE States have seconded this request, the Chalrman: will notify the
participating States of the meetlng, which must be held no earller than 48 hours or iater then 3 days from
that time.

This procedure was put to Hs firat test almost Immadiately thereafter, when the nine countrles of the
West European Unlon (WEU), atong with the United States, Austrla and Hungary, calted for the holding
of an emergency session In regard to the Yugoslav miiltary’s actions In Slovenla. The Commiitee first met
in Prague on July 3-8 and Issued an urgent appeat for a ceasefire, offered a *Good Offices™ misston to
Yugoslavia to facilitate political dialogue and supported an initiative of the Eurapean Community to send
a team to Slovenla to observe the Implementation of a ceasefire. Fighting subsided in Siovenia based
upon a subsequent EC-brokered ceasefire agreement, only to erupt fiercely in neighboring Croatla. The
German Chalr of the Senlor Officlals Commitiee therefore reconvenad the Prague meeting on August 8-
9, during which agreement was reached to expand the scape the of EC observer mission to Croatis, to
expend Its slze and to Inciude personnel from other CSCE States. A *Good Offices® Misslon was agaln
offered. The Committee agreed to meet again when called by the Ghalr. It did so on September 3-4,
during which the CSCE States welcomed the formation of a peace conrference on Yugoslavia In The Hague
and pgreed to Impose an arme embargo on Yugosiavia for the duration of the confiict, which was
subsequently overtaken by a UN embargo. A fourth emergency meeting took place In Prague or Oclober
10, which cond d the tinued violence, stated that those responsible for this violence should be

held personally accountable under international law for thelr actions, and banned the use of heavy
weapens.

A regularly scheduled meeling of the Commiitee of Senlor Officlals, from October 22-23, also Issued
a strong statement on Yugosiavia, and agreed to form a Rapporteur Mission to Yugoslavia to inform the

CSCE on the slluation In Yugoslavia with r t 1o h rights, including the rights of natlonai
minorities.
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Conflict Prevertion Center/Unusual Military Activitles

To assist the Council of Minisiers In preventing confilct, the Paris Cherter egtabllshed s Conflict
Prevention Center {CPC) In Vienne. Initially, the rote of the Confilct Prevention Center was limited to
working with Confldence- and Securlly-Bullding Measures (CSBMs) to which agreement had been reached
&t the CSBM pagollations, Including the holding meatings to discuss imptementation of CSBMs as well
as meetings for clarflication of unusual milltary activiiies, if necessary. One such meeling was held In

sarly July 1981 at the request of Austrla tn Hight of Yugosley miiltary activitles in Slovenin, which led to
some Yugosiav Intruslona Into or over A 1 itory. In September, Hungary also Implemented the
procedure for unususl miftary activitles In regerd to Yugosiavia, but held a bilateral meeting whh
Yuguosiavia rather then the exerclse Its right to call for a meeting In Vienna. The CPC is also collecting

Infarmation regarding the arms embargo.

Other CSCE Meetings

Two regularly scheduled Infer Jonal meeting os the CSCE process also touk piace during ihe
course of the Yugoslav crisls. The first was the Geneva Experis Mealing on National Minorities hetd in
Geneva from July 1-18, 1981. The socond was the Moscow Nesting of the Conference oh the Human
Dimenslon of the CSCE, held from September 10 - Ociober 4, 1991, In addition, = Seminar on Military
Doctrine was held in Vienna from October 8 - 18, 1991, as part of the ongolng Negotiations on
Confidence- and Security-Bullding Measures. All three of these mestings focused heavily on the Yugosiay

crials as it related to thelr respeclive mandates.
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ge Honorable Dennis DeConcini, Co-Chaitman
mmission on Security and Cooperation in Burope
H2-237 Ford HOB peraion 1n B
Washington, D.C, 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman;

Last night I returned from a difficult, somewhat dan

- I ) , gerous but extre:

;seful trip to Croat:g and Serbia. I was joined by Rep, Franku \:7;11’ lmy ?mducﬁ\lr}a o
ecretary of State Richard McCormick, : ' ormer Under

In Zagreb, we held meetin i i ials i i i
with Croatias Prestiat Franio Tf(; :1;?: Croatian officials including a two hour working lunch

The President expressed deep appreciati i
) i ex \ppreciation for our physical presence in Croati
\‘:1::?0&: \;a; escala:;gc;?n an Ia{::unqdh:; ctalt)kiltalban:g fold us how vital U, S, and ECIi‘:la:'cil,v::ng:let
. ceful } said that the borders of his blic "sh
force" and lamented, at one poi ia di heent Tt o shonse
2 point, that Croatia did net have sufficient firepow
. ] ) t
gif;nncdi ;ltlselgj.: dPres;dept;al advisors at the table were quick to point out tha?OCr:;ﬁ: :gﬁ;ﬁ
Dnanci rgp ublicsen P:e;i:l g.;u%gldrjnn?gl to tllsemYu%oslavian army which was now fighting against
owsl . said the U.S. was "missing the train" b bei
active in the earlier weeks of the crisis and said it was his vi lcy was eongly
A ; as his view that 11,5, poli
predicated on the notion that the *Yugosiavian nation can and will be S;Edp?‘hcy was wensly

OQur delegation's message stressed military restrain jath
) ; e stresse X t, negotiation and reconciliati
President Tudjman expressed solidarity with our view and said how pleased he was ﬂmtcwéa\ﬂvz:é

there on the éve of his ultimatum that i i
i nts 5 ol e et :r . the Army pull out of Croatiz before the sitvation quickly

. President Tudjman said he was encouraged that th epart j
officiafly erdorsed the EC blueprint for a cease—fgire and peaeceuc;gx-lfSrb:roeD et 1ad Jus

PINTID it RECYELED PARTR
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Chairman DeConcini
September 3, 1991
Page Two

We attempted to visit Serb leaders in Zagreb to obtain their point of view but were
advised by U.85. officials and Croatian leaders that most had fled as the fighting intensified.

We spent an hour with Cardinal Kuharich and Archbishop Koksha at the Roman Catholic
Cathedral in Zagreb, The Cardinal said the faithful were being implored 1o pray and work for
peace, and that approximately 40 churches were either destroyed or adversely affected by the
clashes thus far. He said Croatian prisoners returning from Serbia had been "severely beaten”
and that the Yugoslavian Air Force had been bombing civilian populations.

We met with Marco Hennis, one of the leaders of the EC observers who operate in
Slovenia pursuan{ to a memorandum of understanding hammered out in July. A discussion of
their apparent success in Slovenia and the need for similar activity in Croatia was discussed.
He said they were "satisfied" with the "mediating role” the EC is playing. According to Hennis,
the EC daily deploys approximately 10-15 small teams to observe compliance with the cease-fire
in Slovenia. He expressed his opinion that a cease-fire in Creatia was needed but that the
*situation in Creatia is of a different nature.”

Tn order to more adequately assess the situation on the ground where active fighting was
occurzing and te tangibly underscore a compelling U.8. concern for peace and an end to the
fighting, we visited two Croatian cities under intense military siege.

At Osijek, we met with Dr. Zlatko Kramarie, President of the city. We were briefed by
the President, held an impromptu press conference with reporters from the Associated Press,
Reuters, and The 1.os Angeles Times, as well as journatists from Croatian print and broadcast
media. We visited injured civilians and Croatian soldiers in the city’s general hospital and heard
several testimonies of brutality by chetniks, Serbian “terrorists," and Yugoslay soldiers, A fresh
reminder of the horror of war greeted us as we walked out the door: a badly wounded Croatian
soldier was rushed by us on a steetcher having just suffered his wounds at Vukovar -- our next
Stop.

Surrounded by more than 200 Yugoslav army tanks and a combination of "lrregular”
Serbian infantry and regular army troops, Vukovar is a city that has suffered much, especially
since a stepped up offensive by the Serbs that began on or about August 25th.

Owing to the fact that every road to Vukovar is sealed off and possibly mined by Serbian
“jeregulars" and the Yugoslav army, we gained access to this border city viz a small path
threugh a comfield.

Once inside the argely evacoated city, we witnessed dozens of buildings including homes
that had been pulverized, we were told, by hostile mortar fire and Yugoslay MiG fighter jets,
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Accompanied by a small number of Croatian special forces we walked several blocks
through the city clinging closely to buildings so as to aveid becoming an easy target. In open
areas we jogged or ran to mitigate the danger of being fired upon. We were advised that severat
people had been shot by Serbian sniper teams that slipped into the city under the cover of night.
According to Marin Vidic, the city official who escorted us, approximately 20 people were kifled
and approximately 80 wounded in various types of attacks in the days immediately preceding our
visit.

. Mr. Vidic also told us that many residents still in Vukovar were either too stubbom or
too frightened to evacuate and were spending much time in underground cellars or makeshift
bomb shelters.

One shelter we visited in the city -- an old wine cellar cut in the ridge of a small hilf -
housed between 150-170 city residents. One man said that the people in the shelter hadn’t
ventured out of the cave-like refuge since Sunday, August 25. The agony and fear of
hlm;_xlr:jbardment and sniper fire was etched on the faces of several of the men, women and
children.

Our delegation, then proceeded to walk to St Phillip's Catholic Church, an historic
church that had taken some hits either from MiG bombing raids or mortar fire. While we
walked outside the Church, two Yugoslavian MiG fighters made two passes overhead, T
photographed one of the fighters just before being herded by the special forces into the church
for cover. After the MiGs passed overhead, without incident, we heard, in the distance, two
explosions, but we could not confirm the source of the noise,

Qur delegation was inspired by the obvious courage and commitment of Fr. Branimir
Kosec, OFM, who along with the ather priests arnd nuns of the parish had decided to stay in
Vukovar to aid the peopie. In answer to a comment concerning his courage, Fr. Kosec simply
said his courage is from God,

In Vukovar, the Croatian army leadership was anxious that we see a number of bomb
fragments and debris, that they claim were cluster bombs. Both Mr. Wolf and I took several
photographs of the bomb remnants and are seading them to appropriate U.S. government
agencies for analysis. '

Confronted with our observations in Vukovar, two days later, Yugoslav Vice Mintster
of Defense, Admiral Brovet told us the MiGs were "not” dropping ordinance on Vukovar.
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SERBIA

On Monday, Scptember 2, our delegation, joined by U.S. Ambassader Zimmerman met
with Serbian President Siobodan Milosevic and Foreign Minister Jovanovic.

Qur meeting with the Serbian President came on the heals of Milosevic’s agreement
a cease-fire and to a conference under international auspices. While we commended the
President for signing the agreement, we frankly stressed that, in our view, he bore a sigmificant
responsibility for the military offensive thus far and the future of the fragile peace.

In a very firm but diplomatic way we conveyed our concern over the potential for a blood
bath and that Serbia and the Yugoslavian armed forces would bear the brunt of international
criticism. One consequence of initiating new hostilities would be Serbian isolation, we told him.

The President spent much of his time describing what he perceived as the mistreatment
of the 600,000 Serbs living in Croatia and the fear in Serbia that Croatia was evolving in a way
not uslike it had 50 years ago when it alfied itself to Nazi Germany. He spoke much of the
atrocities committed by Croats against Serbs during that dark period and it was clear to me that
past horrors are being employed as a rationale for curzent policies.

While fear of past Croatian genocidal behavior appears to be unwarranted in the current
sitaation, it was, nevertheless, a dominant feature in our talks with the President and every other
Serb leader. 'We had a rich exchange with Patriarch Pavle, head of the Serbian Orthodox
Church and the Orthodox Metropolitan of Zagreb.

The Patriarch said the clergy was admonishing the faithful to pray for peace and
reconciliation. The Metropolitan, however, was much more cynical suggesting that Serbs could
forgive the Nazi area atrocities, but not forget. He said he "feared” for his own life in Zagreb.

Our delegation suggested that the Patriarch and the Cardinal consider a dramatic, highly
vigible joint appearance, or sexies of appearances to urge their respective flocks o pray and fast
for peace, reconciliation and forgiveness. We suggested that this appeal wmight help break the
cycle of hate and revenge which is on the verge of careening out of control. While we didn't
get an immediate answer from the Patriarch to this suggestion, we intend to pursue this idea.

Our meeting with Admiral Stavil Brovet, Vice Minister of Defense, pravided insights
into the Yugoslav army position -- or at least his personal opinion. He said that the Yugoslavian
army was in the uncomfortable role of separating the two sides. He said the MiGs over
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Vl’ukovar hadn’t dropped any bombs, We told him that the clear perception among many EC
dlplm_nats and others was that the Army had sided with the Serbians, a view he rejected by
explaining, in part, how the command structure works.

‘We met with Budimir Loncar, Foreign Minister of the federal government, whose saff
mad_e a special point of expressing their gratitude for our trip. According to Mr. Loncar, active
participation by the international community is a prerequisite for peace and a resolution to the
many vexing problems Yugoslavia is expedencing. Our argument that Serbia in particutar
would likely be isolated if they initiated new and expanded hostilities didn’t go unnoticed. Much
of the discussion was focussed on financizl aid and access %o credit which he considers crucial
to economic reform and progress.

Other me_eu'ngs in Belgrade included a diatogue with four intellectuals from the Serbian
Academy_ of Scze_nces and a falk with Tanja Petovar, cofounder of Helsinki Internationai,
Yugoslavia's affiliate, who gave a very negative assessment of President Milostovic.

On behalf of our delegation, we laok forward to meeting with you very soon.

Sincergly,

CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH
Member of Conpress
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Helsinki Commission Efforts Regardipg Yugoslavia

The Helsinki Commission has foliowed events in Yugoslavia closely and has sought to encourage a positive
resolution-of the present crisis, A Commission delegation led by Co-Chairmen Dennis DeConcini and Steny H.
Hoyer first visited the conntry in April 1990 and visited Siovenia 10 observe the elections in that repubiic, the first
multi-party elections in post-World War II Yugoslavis. The delegation also met with high-level federal and Serbian
officials in Bejgrade and visited the autonomous province of Kosove. After the Commission staff observed each of
the remaining five republic multi-party clections during the course of 1990, Co-Chairman DeConcini led a return
Commission delegation in March 1991, which visited Croatis and Bosnia-Hercegovina in addition to Belgrade,

In 1991, Chairman Hoyer and Co-Chairman DeConcini and bers of the C ion staff have met with
a number of Yugoslay visitors to Washington, including both public officials and private citizens, amang them the
president and a Serbian member of the collective presidency of Bosnia-Hercegoviea, Croatian parliamentarians, the
foreign ministers of Skovenia and Macedonia, the former foreign secretary of Montenegro, opposition party leaders
in Serbia, 1ep tatives of the Albanian communities in Kosovo and Macedonia, and joumnalists from Croatia and
Montenegro. The Cormission also maintains contacts with U.S. State Department officials who cover Yugoslav

affairs, the Embassy of Yugoslavia in Washingion and Americans of Yugoslav descent.

In addition to the above-mentioned activities, the Chairman and Co-Chairman of the Commission regularly raise
human rights and other concetns regarding Yugoslavia in correspondence with Yugoslav officials, Congressional
Record stalements and numerous press releases. The following public statements were made by the Helsinki
Commission Chairman and Co-Chairman in 1991

1. Dennis DeConcini, "Yugoslavia and the CSCE," Congressional Record, Jamwary 24, 1991

2. Steny H. Hoyer and Dennis DeConcini, "Comntission Uzges Yugosiavs 10 Refrain from Violence," CSCE News
Release, January 24, 1991,

3. Dennis DeCongini ¢with Helsinki Commissioner Bifl Richardson, U.S. Representatives E. Clay Shaw, Bob
McEwen and Bob Dornan, and U.S. Commerce Department Commissioner Wiiliam Fritts), "Statement

of the Helsinki Commission Delegation at the Conclusicn of its Visit to Yugoslavia” CSCE News
Release, March 27, 1951

4. Steny H. Hoyer and Dennis DeConcini, "Helsinki Commission Opposes Use of Force 1o Resolve Yuposlay
Conftict,” CSCE News Release, June 27, 1991,

5. Dennis DeConcini, "Tragedy in Yugaslavia," as reprinted in Ifyria, July 5, 199L

6. Steny H. Hoyer, "Helsinki Commission Urges Peaceful Dialogue in Yugoslavia,” Congressional Record, July 9,
1991.

7. Dennis DeConcini, "A Solution Must be Found in Yugoslavia,” Catngressional Record, July 31, 1991
8. Steny H. Hoyer, "Human Rights in Yugoslavia,” Congressional Record, August 2, 1991,

9, Sieny H. Hoyer and Dennis DeConcini, “Helsinki Commission Leaders Seek Further CSCE Efforts to Bring
Peace 10 Yugoslavia,” CSCE News Release, August 19, 1991,

18, Steny H. Hoyer and Dennis DeConcini, "Helsinki Commission Leaders Seek CSCE Peacekeeping Force, Greater
Sappor for Individual Repubiics in Yugostavia," CSCE News Release, August 29, 1991,

11. Dennis DeConcini, "Continued Concern over Violence in Yugosiavia,” Congressional Record, September 11, 1991,

12. Dennis DeConcini, *Furiker Action Must be Takea to Stop the Fighting in Yugoslavia,” Congressional Record,
September 20, 1991. '
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r )f the Albanian population
of Eosovo by the’ Serbian: Govern-
ment. It §a'sad SitUation that persists
and inddubtedly needs to:-be a‘focus of
our human rights concerns thisyear.-
Today Yugoslavia s going through a

one: tragic
based’ Onnational:and
itieg in- Yagoslavia; i I
must. - be, persistent’’ in’ irsisting’. on

Ag of last;Décember, each of Yugo-
slavia's; six ‘republics has. held multi-
party - elections:: They: varied::signifi-
cantly in.the:extent: to-which-ihey
were free and fair; but the leaders of
the republics ¢an now claim a popular
mandate with which to participate in
talks which have -just begun on the
country’s future. :

. The question now is whether these
leaders can produce an agreement that
is “gcceptable to sll the peoples of
Yugoslavia, or whether irreconcilable
differences will lead down the road to
viplent uprisings and perhaps civil

war, - .

. 'Prineipled, responsible behavior is

rieeded if Yugoslavla is to find a peace-

.ful,-just, and lasting solution to its

curtent dilemms. The peoples of

‘Yugoslavia have found their way
through difficult times in the past and

thiey hopefully will rise to the chal-
lerige. now before them rationally.
wisely, and peacefully.

~Many: who. foilow developments in
Yugoslavia have suggested that the
CSCE; or Helsinki process, can serve

- as  mn international forum through

which the United States, along with
Canada and Europe, Can €ncourage &
positive outcome. .

- As cochairman of the Helsinki Com-
rhission, I would like to submit, for the

" Recorp the following statement on

the situation in Yugeslavia and how
the CSCE can help ensure that a
democratic result be peacefully
achieved. I hope that my colleagues
will find this statement useful.

I msk unanimous consent that a
statement prepared by the Helsinki
Commission, the Commissicn on Secu-
rity Cooperation on the subject matter
of the recent events in Yugoslavia and
the different republics there be print-
ed in the REcorD.

There being no objection, the mate-
rinl was ordered to be printed in the
Recorp, as follows:
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Yooeostavia: Pinpine & CSCE SoLUuTIoN

In April. Slovenia and Croatia, the two
northernmost of Yugoslavia’s six constity-
ent repubiles, held the first muiti-party elee-
tions in that country since World War IL In
November, inore than slx months later,
Macedonts and Bosnia-Hercegovina did the
same, followed by Serbia and Montenegro in
December. Opposition parties with national-
ist lemrtings were the winners in the flrst
four, while the eommunists retained power
in the latter two, including Serbia's Presi-
dent, Slobodan Mllosevic,

The degree to which these elections were
free and falr varied considerably, but these
quarreling republics nevertheless have final-
ly all crossed the line from the one-party
state into the world of political pluraiisnu
The guestion now is whether they will be
able Lo work together peacefully in resolv-
Ing the problems of Yugosiivia 85 & whole,
or will instead sink into the depths of eivil
war, A six-hour meeting of the republic
presidents on January Id wasa positive sign;
it resulted In agreement to mest further,
first in smaller groups and then sgain as &
whole. However, the Yugosiav milltary,
judging by its recent and omingus ram-
biings, i3 willing to come to the federation’s
rescue by cracking down on independence-
minded republic governments, but the army
can provida no long-term sokution and may

find that dissent in its own ranks and siub-
born resistance among the population will
deny it even short-term success. The eco-
nomic reforms introduced last year by the
federnl Prime Minister, Ante Markovic, cre-
ated hopes for finding 8 more peaceful and
lasting solution in renewed economic pros-
perity, but the reforms have, &1 best, stabl-
lized the economy and are limited by opposl-
tlon In republie governments from doing
vety much more. Given the poor perform-
ance of Markovic's political party. Lthe Alll.
ance of Reform Forces, in the republic elec-
tlons in which It took part, the population
seems more interested in first staking out
thelr various national positions than in
trying to cure the ilis of the Yugosiav econ-

omy.

Why all the deiay and trouble. af & time
wnen most of Central and Esstern Burope
hes moved on ta the greater challenges of
buflding -democratic institutions ai home
and pursuing integration into Europe? The
main answer lies in the fact that, while
other Central and East European states,
except for Czechoslovakia, are essentially
defined by one national group despite siza-
ble minorities (whose accommodation adds
to the complexities of building democracy)
Yugosiavia is in essence B collection of many
national and ethnic groups--none of them
constituting a majority of the population—
with tremendous historical. cultural, lin-
guistic and religions diversity ameng them.
This has turned Yugostav politics into the
Sisyphesn task of achieving a balance
among ® myriad of peoples who seem lo
have iittle tn common.

Compounding the problem is the fact thal
Yugoslavia is a vietim of }is pwn success In
sdapting to communism. Josip Broz Tito led
nis Partisans to power on their own accord
and not with the help of Soviet tanks. His
subsequent lndependence from Moseow and
reformist course of communist development
gave Yugostavia's communists & certain le-
gitunecy other communist regimes iscked.
This has made & clean break with the past
mere difficult to achieve, even though, with
the exception of Serbiz and Montenegro,
the recent elections have shown general dls-
satisfaction with communist government. AS
a result, Yugoslavia has been in the nwk-
ward state of beinz both in {ront of and
behind the wave oi political liberalization
which swept through the region in 1988 and
1990,

Essentizily, the republican elections have
divided Yugoslavia Into three ctinps. In the
north, Slovenia and Croatia elected non-
Communist, nationallst parties to power and
are poised for outright sepessiun if agree-
ment cannot be reached on forming 8 new,
loose confederation. The people of Slovenia
have. In fact, overwhelmingly approved in-
dependence and sovereignty for their repub-
Ue in & pieblscite on December 23. Serbia
and Montenesro, alternatively, heve chosen
to stay with iheir current communist lead-
ers who slso have heavy nationalist over-
tones but Insist on maintaining the present
Yugosiav [ederation. The people of Bosnia-
Hercegovina and, to a lesser extent. Macedo-
nis have mlso voted for nationalist parties
but are in a precartous middle position; they
probably can accept slmost any approach as
long s it maintains the unity of ‘Yugoslavis,
which respects their territorial LntegTity.

91

& commcn thread of the elections is the
heavy nationalist: tilt ir; the programs of
ench af:the viclors, eveén the communists. in
most’ chses outdorie only by & few small
frifgé partiss.. While all “of the newly
formed: governments shiould therefore have
a popilar; mandate Lo ‘negotiate terms for
keeping: Yigostavie togecner while defend-
ing, the interests of their respective nation-
alities,” their animadsity towerd each other
erid unwillingness. to, suggest compromise
make: g serious;; atlempt gt maintaining
Yugoslavia's unity questionable at best, The
range of options seems narrow, snd there i3
. ELrofg: possibility that. the military wilt
step in: Senior. Yugosiav military offlclais
and Hard-lHe communists have, in fact, or-
ganized’ & party with- an’' apparent aim of
dofrig jugt that. = L

The “aitériative-letting ~each republic
peecelilly: go- (s’ owT. Independant way—
seems; on: the: surface, Lhe simpiest course.
After'ail; it could: be argued, Yugosiavia. in
all' it diversity, was only created in 1818 as
ari expression of the nationzl asbirations af
the South Slav peoples who had {inslly and
fully: been: liberated from. centuries of givi-
sion ufid: domination by the Austro-Hungari.
an efig- Ottoman: Empires; Spanning the
divide between Central Europe and the Bai-
kens geographically, historieally and cultur-
aly,. Yugoslavie was only able to function
briefly: under conditions of democracy and
equality for its diverse national and eihnic
groips. Furthermore, the experience ol
World War IT; when [nternecine warfare led
{5 Thore Yugostav deaths at the hands of
fellow Yugosiavs than of foreign lnvaders.
has léft deep scars and distrust that have
vet o disappear. The source of the problem
dividing the Yugnslavs today is that they
catinol: escape, the historical circumsiances
in which: they live.

While an: attractive optlon to some. the
dissolution: of Yugosiavia into independent
states {s unlikely to happen essily or peace-
fully, One reasen t5 that the two largest na-
tlonal groups; the Serbs and Lthe Craats, live
in gizable nurnbers in cach olher's and some
6f thie other republics In addition to tLheir
own. Any proch tion of indepen t
statehood will lead to dispute and conflict
over present borders, especially in regard to
Bosnia-Hercegovina, where a Slavie people
elficially considered to be ethnic “Muslims™
make up only a plurality of the population.
Similar fears of carving new borders exist
among Macedohians, whose natlonal identl-
ty has been récognized as such within the
federation but 15 questioned If not denied by
their larger Greek, Bulgarian and Serblan

' neighbtors while they themselves contend

with an expanding Albanian population
within thelr own reptiblic. Even Montensgtro

might seize upon an opportunity to annex
parts of neighboring Hercegovina and that
part of Kosovo province known as Metohia.

Moreover, even within the confines of the
federation, the Albanians who make up the
overwhelming majority of the poputation of
Kosova, one of two provinces in the Serdian
republi¢, have experienced harsh repression
and no longer went to remain part of
Serbia. Por this renson. they almost univer-
sally boycotted the recent Serblan elections.
An atrempt to galn complete independence
is likely if the federation were to dissolve.
but the Serbs view this province as ithe
airthpiace of thelr nation and cuiture and
will not let it go. The situation there has al-
ready been violent, and a full-scale popular
uprising, likely to be met by brute militazy
force, would oniy be a matter of time out-
side the federation. Deveiopments ln neigh-
boring Albania may exacerbate the Lensions
which now exist,.

Criven this rather dismal picture, the ques-
tlon of what the United States and other
concerned members of the international
community can do to encourage the most
democratic, peaceful result ks of immediale
importance. - Our historical support ior
nhuman rights, democracy and the self-detor-
mination of peoples {ironically, reasons once
used by Woodrow Wilson ln advocating the
formation of Yugoslavia) seems to be funda-
mentally &t odds with our treditional policy
of support for the unity and territorial In-
tegrity of Yugosiavia, and our own reasoned
approaches to dispute resolution seeins to
have few ears {n & place where aunger and
hatrad have stch degp-seated roots.

In addition, it may be true that 3 united
‘Yugosiavin Is of less impnortance 10 our oW
nationat ‘and Western security interests.
since there no longer appears to be a Soviet
threat for which a buffer state like Yugo-

slavia is needed. It may alse be true, since
Tite's own brand of “sel{-management’
communism Is no longer = model for the
best that can be hoped for {rom & commu-
nist state—we: learned in 1989 that they can
go one step further by ceasing Lo be commu-
nist. However, our support for a united
Yugoslavia has been more than just a re-
flection of our narrow scif-interests: it was
and may continue to be what we would per-
celve as the most viable solutlon economi-
cally end politically for the peoples of Yugo-
slavia. Moreover, our International commit-
ment to respect the soveretgnty and ferrito-
riel Integrity of Yugoslavia, as of other
countries with which we have relatlons,
would preciude us from actively supporting
the dissolution of ¥ in. After all, the
future of their country is for the citizens of
Yugosiavia themselves to declde.




The newly revamped Conierence on Secu-
rity and Cooperation in Europe, commonly
known as the CSCE or Helsinki process. is
viewed by many s a forum where Burope,
along with the United States and Canada,
might help Yugoslavia—a CSCE member—
to find a way out of this quagmire, Develop-
ing CSCE mechanisms in conflict preven-
tion and the peaceful settlement of disputes
have been suggested for the task, but so far
these mechanisms are considered to apply,
in the CSCE context, more to peace &nd se-
curity petween than within states. This does
not have to be the case, but Yugosiavia may
aiready be In flames by the time new instl-
tutions ere set up and mandated to deal
with the situation. In any event, given their
history the Yugoslavs are unlikely to give
the necessary consent to having their prob-
jems handied directly by anyone but them-
selves.

While the CSCE cannot provide lmmedi-
ate answers to the troubles plaguing Yugo-
slavia, it cfin provide the ground rules for
conssructive dialogue fyom within Yugoslav-
ia itself. This can be sccomplished by hold-
ing the main Yugoslav players-—-the repub-
lics=—ta strict compliance with the commit-
ments contained in the Helsinkd Final Act
and subsequent CSCE accords; regardiess of
whether they keep the federation, negotiate
a new confederation or simply go their own,
separate ways, The leaderz of the republics
seem to share one common objective: to be
integrated into the whole of Europe to
which they feel they belong. None of them
feel that their interests would be best served
outside the community of free European na-
tlons, and foining this community can enly
be achieved by adherence to Helstnki's prin-
ciples in their relations with each other.

Thus, if we are to have any role at all, we
must not only hold the present Yugoslav
federal. government accountable to the
CSCE commitments it has already under.
taken, but also obtain the agreement of
each of the constituent republics 10 abide by
and he held accountable te these commit-
ments in their relations with each other. In
practice, this means first having the repub-
lic leaders in Yugoslavia express publicly s
willingness to live by the same CSCE stand-
ards to which the Yugoslav federal govern-
ment has committed itself. The government
end assembly of Slovenia has already taken
steps in this direction. The following princi-
ples are of partfcular relevance to the Yugo-
slav situstion.

Respect for Human Rights and Funda-
mental Freedoms. This includes the nght to
free association and expression, the latter of
which has been particularly resiricted by a
new verhal crimes law in Serbia. It glso in-
cludes the equal application of the cultural,
retigious and other rights of all national and
minority groups, from the Albanians in
Kosevo and Macedonia to the Serbs in
Kosovo and Croatis.

Equal Rights and Self-Determinationt of
Peaples. "Tis could but does not necessarily
mean secession and independence, a fre-
quent and misteken assumption, In fact,
unlike the Soviet situation to which It s
often compared, the essentially voluntary
nature of the original joining of the Yugo-
slav peoples brings less sympathy to argu-
ments for Yugoslavia's breakup, This princl-
ple certainty does include, however, the
right of any of the democratioslly elected
republliec governments to suggest reshaping
their relationships with the others U they
feel the current political configuration does
not reflect the will of the peoples they rep-
regent, and a subsequent commitment on ail
sides to sit together and work things omt.
The meetings of republic prestdents are a
fortunate first sigh that this can heppen. It
also means that Albanians, the third most
populous people in Yugoslavia, and other
peoples in iKosovo as well as the mixed pop-
ulation of Vojvodina, Serbia's other prov-
ince, must be allowed to particlpate In this
process through their freely chosen repre-
sentatives.

Territorial Integrity, Inviclabilly of Fron-
tiers, Despite the minority and other prob-
iems which msy reswlt from the current
borders of Yugosiavia, these borders exist,
and they should not be altered except In
cases when It can be done peacefully, with
the full, free and mutual consent of every-
one directly involved. Such cases rarely
come about, and seeking instead te improve
the situation for people within current bor-
ders combined with an opening of borders
will be much easier to achieve.

Refraining from the Threat of Use of
Force. Regardless of the eventual poiitical
configuration of Yugosiavia and its six re-
publies, the result cannot be brought about
by the threat or use of force. A soiution
brought about by force would not only be
wrong but, as a practical matter, would be
neither stable nor lasting.

Peaccful Settlement of Dispules. A clear,
firmiy stated commitment to resoive dis-
putes within Yugoslavia peacefully through
willing ond mutual agreement to arbitra-
tion, mediation and other means for finding
solutions to differences would add s degree
of trust smong the Yugoslav republics
which Is now absent-
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U.S, Congress @ Washington, D.C, 20515
Dennis DaConcinl, Chairman
Steny H. Hoyar, Co-Chairman

COMMISSION URGES YUGOSLAVS TO REFRAIN FROM VIOLENCE

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: Contact: Jamie Ridge 225-1901
January 24, 1991

WASHINGTON--Following is the text of & telegram sent today to Borisav Jovic,
President of Yugoslavia, by Rep. Steny Hoyer (D-Md.) and- Sen. Dennis DeConcini (D-
Agiz.), chairman and co-chairman of the U.S. Commission on Security and Cooperation in
Europe (Helsinki Commission).

"There are numerous reports of threatening movements by the Yugoslav Army in
Croatia and especially in the Zagreb area. We are deeply concerned about the possibility
that military force will be used in that republic, which, as Co-Chairmen of the U.S.
Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe, we would consider to be counter to
the aims of the Helsinki Final Act and other CSCE documents, including the Paris Charter
for a New Europe which you signed Jast November. Military force cannot provide a just
and lasting solution to Yugoslavia's crisis. We therefore urge you to order a halt’to any
planned mititary action in Croatia or any other republic, to reaffirm your commitment to
a peaceful and serious dialogue, and to call upon all- those coneerned to do the same.”
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March 27, 1991

f the Commission on Security and
: - visited Yugoslavia. Led by Senator
mission's. Co-Chairman, the delegation included
(DINM), & member. of the Commission, and
EL). Bab: MeEwen. (R-OH), Bob Dornan (R-CA), and
ritts, Senior, Advisor ta the Secretary of
it.. Senator DeConcini, Representatives

Commission. came to Yogoslavia with a deep

.. We came with an_open mind as 1o the future

f.the repiblics and provinces of Yugoslavia with

vgosiav. peoples themselves to decide. What is

-these relations be carried out peacefully, in
t for equal rights towards all.

visiz, we travelied to Belgrade, the capitat of Yugosiavia

en-to Zagieb, the capital of the republic of Croatia, and
i of.Bosnia Hercegovina. We met scparately with
collective. Presidency of Yugnslavia, the President
ir:(Prime. Minister}, the presidents of each of the three
el 'government and parliamentary officials. We also met
s OF varigus.. groups, including various religious
semning the Albanians of Kosovo and the Serbs of
those who took time from their busy schedules to

e Our; miain, concern is that decisions be made in a peaceful,
epardless: of 'what future political arrangement will emerge. We
general; agreement. among Yugoslavs on this critical point,

“na ality. relgion’ o political persuasion. We were encouraged 10
8! 1y Yugoslavs tHat: the path 10 a solution of Yugoslavia's ethnic problems lies
. i the’ greater:dem tion: of_the country. . We fully agree with these observations and

ﬁélie_ve_tha:_ this-path must be. pursued urgently and universally throughout Yugoslavia.

BRRERI the' Yugoslavs to solve the economic problems which have
exacerbated p tensians.. We see the continued efforts by the federal government of
Primie Minister: Markovic (o bring about cconomic reforms as key in this regard. Free
market economic principles and private enterprise must be driving forces of the Yugoslav
economy if it is.t0 improve; painful as the reforms may sometimes be. The Prime Minister
also indicated the. urgent need for Western' assistance in achieving economic recovery and
helping the: reform proces ’

The U.5; Comimission on Sacurity snd Cogparation in.Euro i

et 'm : s { - pe [CSCE) is mandated by law to menidor and encou

:2 ;r;?péezvs\a“r:;gglt';z?_lrjz;:g:::ac:;_th_e_QS_CE Final Act, commenly known as the Helsinkj accords. The Mmmt;:%ip{:orgﬁ:g
3 rs. i ici ¢ iy

and Delense. ; s. nine Representatives and one official each from the Depariments of State, Commerce
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"Particularly in the area of democracy, the delegation noted positive developments
since the last Helsinki Commission visit almost one year ago. For one thing, each of the
six Yugoslav republics lias now held multi-party elections. While they varied in the degree

~ to which they were free and fair, these elections have ushered in 2 new, long-awaited
period of growing political pluratism in Yugoslavia, and a consequent increase in the
openness of society and respect for human rights.

"At the same time, we learmned that the sitvation in Yugosiavia kad worsened in
some respects. The once promising reforms of Yugoslav Prime Minister, Ante Markovic,
are threatened by a lack of support from republic povernments. The Serbian authorities,
after taking a few positive steps Jast year, have reverted to a policy of political repression
in Kosovo and have, in fact, stepped up their crack-down on the Albanian population
there, which has led to many human rights ebuses, in clear violation of the human rights
commitments in the Helsinki Final Act.

"Althoupgh personnel changes may bring welcome changes, freedom of expression,
including press freedoms, remain unduly restricted in Serbia and, to a lesser extent,
complete freedom of expression has still not been anained in some other republics as well.
The Serbian community in Croatia maintains that its rights are not protected fully in the
new republic copstitution ‘and that there has been a pattern of discrimination in
employment in the public sector and other areas.

"Our main concern during the visit, bowever, was the current crisis of Yugoslavia
itself, which has created, in the past few weeks, a period of turmoil unsurpassed in the
country's post-World War I history, This turmoil, and continued differences among the
republics on the future character of the country and their mutual relations, have raised
fears of either armed ethnic conflict or a military effort to maintain the unity of Yugoslavia
by force. We would strongly oppose such efforts, which would be neither just nor lasting,
and would almost certainly lead Yugoslavia into civil war, Clearly, the use of force will not
solve Yugoslavia's problems and would complicate the traditionally good relations
Yugoslavia has had with the United States of Ameriza and possibly with its neighbors and
most of the free world as well.

"Fortunately, we saw in our meetings a new desire 1o find a peaceful solution to the
crisis in Yugostavia. Republic and federai leaders have exercised restraint at the very
moment when open coaflict seemed almost inevitable, and what we hope will be a
constructive dialogue between the republics seems 10 have begun in earnest during the
course of our stay. The republics should remain committed 1o this dialogue 1o find a
commeon agreement instead of undertaking unilateral action,

“Yugostavia, as a signatory to the 1975 Helsinki Final Act and the 1990 Paris
Charter of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE), has pledged
to act in conformity with detailed and clearly worded commitments regarding human rights
and fundamental freedoms, the rule of law, the free flow of information and economic
development based on marker principles. Acceptance and adherence 1o these provisions
are, in a real sense, prerequisites for the integration of Yugoslavia, including all its parts,
into a democratic and prosperous Europe, We remain committed to our efforts to
encourage full Yugoslav compliance with CSCE commitments. We hape that these efforts
will bring to aill of Yugoslavia the democratic, pluralistic conditions and musual
understanding which are key to iis peaceful future.”
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E TO RESOLVE YUGOSLAY CONFLICT

ge 275-1901

Deninis DeConini {D-Ariz.), Chairman
'Cooperarion in Europe {Helsinki
g:ihe contlict in Yugoslavia:

in Slovenia and Croatia. the two
independence from the federation
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TRAGEDY IN

YUGOSLAVIA
Mr. DCONCINL Mr. President, this week we are
witnessing a tragedy of enormons proportions in
Yugushm Following declarations by the sepublics
P 7 of Sloveniz and
Croatia proclaiming
that they were, i

the coumntry.
Yugoslav military
units moved in to
e that this would
not happen. The
result, among other
things, is the abso-
lutely vnnecessary
loss of life, the death
of Yugaslavs at the
: bands of fellow
Sk Sy 4 Yugosiavs. The
Mr. DeConcint vafortunste news

today is that the con-

fliet s seerms 10 be escalating.
Yeslerdny, as Cochzirman of the Helsinki
Ci ion, [ joined with R ive STENY

HOYER, the Commixsion's Chlmmn. ih condeaming
the use of force and vialence in Yugoslavia, such as
the deployment of the Federal armed forces in
Slovenis. We oppossd the use of force in Yugostavia
as & method by which to solve that country’s many
problems, ifcluding the use of force 10 maintain the
federation.

The CSCE, or Helsinki process, has been viewed as
a forum where the United Sutes, slong with Canada
and Europe, can best seck to bring peace and dialog
back 10 Yugosiavia. Indeed, the crisis in Yugostuvia
is increasingly been on the agenda of recent CSCE
meetings. Now, s¢veral West European countries
have calted for using, for the first time, a newly devel-
oped emergency mechanism to convene s megting to
focus exclusively on the conflict it Yugoslavia. Itis,
in my view, not only appropriate but critical that the
United States give its immoediase endorsement 1o this
propasal, and that the meeting be convened quickly.

Bringing Yugostavia hack 1o peace must be our first
priovity. Making Yugoslavia fully democratic must be
an immedinte second if further cutbreaks of violent
«lashes are 10 be avoided in the future.

Whether Yugmlav:a will remain a federation, con-
federation, associstion of sovereign states or fully
independent countries is. of course, for the peoples of
Yugosiavia te decide for themselves. One thing, bow-
ever, must be clarilied. The sieps Slovenia and
Croatia kave taken al times may not have been the
ones preferred by the international community, but
nobody- [ sepeat. nobody- has done more to under-
ming the preservation of & wunited, Federal Yugoslavia
than those who have sought to maimain it through
undemocratic means. These officials reside not in
Ljobljana nor in Zagreb, but in Belgrade. They have
given the Slovenes, the Croats, and increasingly the
Bosnians and Macedonisns all of the reasons they
need for wanting to go their way. Choosing republic
independence has therefore, aver nmg, bewme ¢

people s within ch 2 1|

Demanstrations by epposition groups in Kesova, and
in Belgrade this year, indicate that afl Yugoslavs, in
faci, want to live peaceiully and in freedom. If
respect for human rights and fimdsmental fresdoms,
aleng with other aspects of democratic governmeat,
does not become universal in Yegesiavia, no dislog
will produce mutual sgreemient among sil panies
Yugostavis on the fate of um country, and conflict
and viol can be d beth to ine and
spread. 1 truly hope that the lesders of Yugoshavia
choose the damocralic counse before it is 100 late.
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A SOLUTION MUET EE FOUND IN
YUGOSLAVIA

{ederal forces. A Dew

Senate
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This includes the right to free amo-
mmuwmuw
hnvenn-eel: i:elwwdm
‘=mmment which respact the concepis of
the rule o! law. it also includes the
equal application of Nﬂﬂ-ﬂ
lndnwaﬂ;hhnrmnm
to all matianel

oeape-fire now
be!ns sought, bl there s Hitle dmm Creatia,

that any agresment to bring hostilitiea

ture character
ot thelr relations wlm eu.h other.
Some want to

lems which may t fnem the cur-
rent bardets within Yugoalavia,
should hot be

othenmmumemunnn!lem-

States 'l‘hm d.l.llel‘enﬁl lre EXROET-

alttes. l.ndeed. if the flenting wuun-
ues, the gquestion which beg
mwarlnmyml.ndlsnemamwhy
the couniry must fall spart. but why ll
should—and how {t can—aiay Loge

any longer. A.ndnoonehndonemnre
to undermine the of &
united Yugoalavia than those who
have sought to maintain Ic through
undemocratic means snd the threat-
mzdnracmﬂulenttnree.‘rhmm
:‘d\nl.s have replaced honest dlalog

th demructive conflict to nobody's that

advantage,

Restoring th Yugoslavia
must be olr ll.m nﬂnrity ']'he tight-
ing must stop now and stap for good
There s absolutely nﬁ pouihl.l.ll! for

ia lu.lly d-mlic mum. then be an
sacond to help out-
hrnn o! violent cl.uhu !n the fature,

Buch rarely come
ahont, seeking to improve
for people within current.

with an gpetiing of

‘borders will be much easier to achizve,

lous people in Tusoslavia, and
peoples in Kozovo as wekl ag the
population  of Vom:dinl. Bertia's

other province, m be alicwed o
in H:l.l.l mvom through
their chooth tatives,

yurunll.hemnr

a5, be oF roRce

lnmmrk through -hlnh the pwble
of that country cad find &n Krwer Regatdicss of ue eventual poitiical
prin. the result

their
Binlu bave worked tor a divided
Eurcpe, nod they tan work for a divid-
ed Yugoslavia an well To an extent,
somue of the political player kn Yugo-

10 principles, Mr. President, because [
belleve that they continue lo provide
an avenue for achi tasting peace,
democracy and stability in Yuamllm
The ones moat relevnm to the Yugo-
slav crisis today are;

nbmﬂ. by foree would not oply be
fut, as B

Wu.l.d be petther stable por Iasting.

A dear, firmly mated commitment

by everyone to resolve dirputes within

Tugoalavia peacefully through willlng

0L
mediation, and other means for lind-
ing solutions to differsnces would add

a degree of trust among the Yugoalav
mwum-mumw‘r{uymun’:

marily ot ihe conflict in Slovenis. It
endoraad the oboervar misslon send by
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help stabliize the situstion Now, EC
mmmmbmmwm‘m
the fighting in in my
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U.S. Congress @ Washingtor, D.C. 20515

Stany H. Hoysr, Chairman

Dennis DaConcini, Co-Chairman

HELSINKI COMMISSION LEADERS SEEK FURTHER CSCE EFFORTS
TO BRING PEACE TO YUGOSLAVIA

FOR IMMEDIATE RETEASE Contact: Jamie Ridge, Robert Hand

August 19, 1991 225.1901

‘Washington, DC — Rep. Steny H. Hoyer (D-Md.) and Sen. Dennis DeConeini (D-Ariz.), Chairman
and Co-Chairman of the Commission on Secumy and Cooperat!m in Europe (He]smh
Commission), joday made the following statement in regard to events in Yugosiavia:

"We are extremely concemed about continued fighting in Croatia, a republic in Yugoslaviz, in
violation of a fragile cease-fire established carlier this moath. Unless the violence stops
ir diately, it will b very difficult to reestablish peace and avert full-scale civil war.

"We agree with the decisions reached at the reconvened CSCE emergeéncy mceﬁng on Yugos!avia.
held on August 8-9 in Prague, finally t¢ expand the coverage of the European cease-fire observer
teams to Croatia in addition to those already deployed in Slovenia, and 1o move toward the
inclusion of additional CSCE States on the observer teams. We also view the second offer of a
Good Offices Mission, under German leadership to facilitate the political diatogue in Yugoslavia
as a positive step that should be acted upon. It is unfortunate that these decisions could not have
been made moare quickly, but the main point now is that these decisions be implemented fully to
bring fighting to a permanent halt and to initiate a genuine dialogue on the future of the country.

"In this regard, we are deeply concerned that renewed fighting may not only ensily escalate but
quickly spread 1o other parts of Yugoslavia as well. This would especially be the case if there is
any anempt 10 impose by force a solution along the lines of the recently announced proposat of
Serbia and Montenregro, along with some representatives from Bosnia-Hercegovina, for a stoaller
federation. Such an effort, we believe, would likely be resisted not only in Bosnia-Hercegovina,
but could also set-off unrest in Kosovo and possibly Vojvodina. Indeed, the potential exists for
the fighting to move to Macedonia as well,

"We believe that it is necessary ta act now, before there is more bloodshed, to obtain some
political solution to the Yugoslav crisis, or at least an agreed framework for dialogue in which all
parties in Yugoslavia can parnicipate to resolve their differences. This would establish a greater
degree of stability, which would in turn help end the violence. The Good Offices Mission would
be a good first effort in this regard, but it might he beiter now 1o move to a broader and ongoing
mediation effort, perhaps under CSCE auspices, to get things moving.

"As Chairman and Co-Chairman of the Helsinki Commission, we have repeatedly stressed our
desire to see a solution to the Yugoslavia that is peacefully achieved, democratic in nature and
agreeable to all. This remains our view, and we oppose any ust or threatened use of force in
Yugoslavia. The United States and other CSCE States should make clear that the violence must
cease completely and ir diately and that the only viable solutions which remain are thase

achieved through negotiation. The longer such solutions are resisted and conflicts continue 1o
oceur, the more likely Yugoslavia stands to brand itself & pariah state in Europs."

- a0 -

The L1.5. Commiasion on Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE) is maralid by law to monitor and encourags progress
in impiamenting the provisions of the GSCE Final Act, commonly known as tha Heisinki accords. The Commission, created
in 1l66' is made up of nine Senaters. nine Representatives and one oHicial asch from tha Depanments of State, Comrnnrt:e
and Defense.
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ER SUPPORT FOR INDIVIDUAL REPUBLICS

Contact: Jamie Ridge, Robert Hand
202-225-1901

he: strongest possible ietms, e breahng af the ceasefire and escalation of the
is “are’ reported to be openly siding with Serbian
lent; course on which Yugoslavin has embarked is in
nany positive “developments which are now taking place
Suvl!: Usiion, #nid are cicarly counter to the aims of the CSCE,
; 1dered d-mode] for other countries in the region, has
causc of its deeply rooted proble,ms, but for the way

orce.” As the current situation in the USSR now
itically and peacefully attained, can provide lasting
atic Europ:, armed forces and guerrilla warfare are

back to the negodating table. As the fighting
iént; and a more active as well as higher-level

) u:mfs will ‘reconvens in Prague, We believe that they
7 of: the' Couneil of Foreign Ministers of alf CSCE States
re; d d consider further measures in response 1o the

among all 35 participating States before the CSCE could respond in this manner,
lhe forces would, of course, have to be agrccd upon -

Tha 1.5, Comiigsion on Sectinty and Cooparation i Furape (CSCE} is mandated by law to monior and encourage pragress
in implementing the pravisicns of tha CSCE Final Act. cammoenly known as ihe Helsinkl accords. The Commission, craaled
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HELSINKI COMMISSIONERS 8/29/51
ON YUGOSLAVIA Page 2

“Restoring peace is the first priority, but seeking a political solution 1o the Yugoslav crisis, or at
least an agreed framework for dialogue in which ail parties in Yugoslavia can participate to
resolve their differences, must be an immediate second, This would establish a greater degree
of stability, which would in turn heip prevent further violence. “The Good Offices Mission offered
by the CSCE is a good first effort in this regard, but it would be better now to move to a broader
and ongoing mediation effort, perhaps under CSCE auspices, to get things moving. The European
Community countries have suggested a five-person mediation panel, which might help and should
be supported. A larger international conference that wonld inciude cach of the republics and
pethaps other Yugosiav parties has also been suggested and should be given full consideration
along with all other options for obtaining a political solution.

"I, in the ime, fighting continues, the United States and other democratic countrigs in
Earope and around the world should be prepared to respond more positively to declarations of
sovereignty and independence made by any of the Yugoslav republics based on the clear will of
the people. The right 10 self-determination means, first and foremost, the ght 10 a democratic
system in which to pursue goals which have clear support of the overwhelming majority of the
pepulation, and & subsequent comumitment on all sides 10 act in good faith in working owt a
mutually agreeable solution. While all have had their own shortcomings, we believe that the
leaders of most of the Yugoslav republics have in fact chosen this path, and their future should
not continue to be determined by those few who have not."
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" If the fighting continues, however,
" the United States and other concerned
- countries must be prepared to take
. gtronger measures. Earlier, Helsinkl
" Commission Chajrman Hovrr anhd I
had: tecommended that the CSCE
* meet. at-the level of foreign ministers
to Ider such measures, includlng
the deployment ¢f CSCE peecekeeplng
= - forces. These forces would be better
‘+ able than monltors to deter any fur-
| ther bresking of an agreed cease-fire,
‘-ané they could be deployed not only in
‘Croetia brt in other areas where vio-
" lemce. segrns teady to erupt. Bosnia-
" Hercemovina, with Its volatile mix of
peoples. and §ts location between
Serbin: and Croatla, is of tmmediate
- ceneern- in this regard, along with
- Kosovo, where violence occured just
yesterday as Servian security forces
broke up'z demonstration by ethnfe
““Albanians- calling for educational
rights: Mdcedonla !s also & concern in
- Hght of a referendum which was held
in this solithernmost Wugostay repub-
.li¢ 'on’ September 8 In which the over-
‘wheiming majority of voters opied to
became . sovereign and Independent
.. Tether than in an unequal federation.
- The United States and other coun-
trles must also be ready fo respond to
what geems to be the most likely out-
ome:of the current crisls if the cur-
srent fighting continues: the breakup
“'Of ¥iigoslavia, AS interethnic conflicts
“mové closer to full-seale civil war, the
.prospeciz. for Yugoslgvia to stay -
.gether betome Increasingly remote.
-..: ‘Today, however, It Is vital that the
- Uinited States and other countries take
@ strong-stand in Pavor of peace and
-demoecracy throughout Yugeslavia, no
matter what the future politlcsl strue-
ture of that countty may be, Many
countries took this stand vesterday, at
‘' the opening of the Moscow CSCE
meéting on human dimension issues,
shd we Qeed to relnforce these efforts
here in Congress. We cannot remain
silent as the tragedy goes on.g

id: have beéh - supported - in
ris by thrée emetgency meet-.

ior official

- ples: CE.-At presents’ the:.
International: pedace. conference in. the
Hague; chalred by Lard Catrington, is
‘attempting: to'do Just that, and it de-
serves our strdhgest support.:
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FURTHER ACTION MUST 3BE
TAKEN TO STOF THE FIGHT-
ING TN YUGOSLAVIA

8 Mr. DECONCINT, Mx. President, the

latest efforts by the European Com-

Taunity to restobe pesce In Yugoslavia

have just falted. The most recent

agreement to a new cease-fire in Cro-
atla was broken before the Ink was
dry, and a1l signs point to a further ex-
calation of the conflitt. Tensions are
heating vp in nelghboring Bosnis-Her-

cegovine as well, and civil war ob a

msssive scale now looms on the horl-

Whn is at fault for this tragic slate
of affeirs? Political leaders on all sides
of the conflict have each made their
share of mistakes. Most have fanned
nationallst centiment in the service of
their own political Interests; few have
condemned of done anything 1o stop
the discrimination and atroclous. vio-
lent acts of hatred this has encour-
pged, There has been little i any
effort 10 iry Lo meet legitimate con-
cerns of ethnic minorities In the re-
publics where they exist. Most have
engaged in & game of mutual accuse-
tion and criticism; few have taken seri-
ous efforts to improve the economic
opportunities or standard af Living of
the people they are supposed 10 repre-
sent. Ethnic passions and a maed desire
for vengenace have conquered objec.
tivity and any attempt at mutual un-
dersianding.

This said, there ean be no doubt that
one man—Serblan President Slobodan
Milosevic—ls mure responsible than
any otner for the viotence, Lhe death.
and the destruction which has been
igken place every day kn Yugosiavia
aver Lhe last 3 months. Others. for all
their faults, have agreed on seversal oc-
rasions to stop the fighting and to glve
internationsl efforts to find & sulutlon
to the crisis & chance to succeed. The
government of Mr, Milosevie, on the
other nand, has encouraged political
chaos at the Federal level which has
allowed the Federzl Army to spin oul
of control. It has resisted past al-
templs to reach agreement 0 B cease-
fire and done little if anything to stap
those in the fleld from breaking agree-
ments thet have been rexched. Now, It
Is the government of Br. Milosevic
that has statad it would oppoulm' Eu-
ropean ] to s

foress which could mlke u cease-fire
less fragile, The result: Yugosiav tanks
staticned In Serbla have today crossed
into Croatly en masse, with flerce
fighilng in Osliek and cther towns and
clties in the eastern Slavonlan reglon
of the Creatinn Republic. The estimat-

Senate

ed death toll Iz now moving toward
500, and Lhem are no signs that the
idlling will

Pre&ld:nt Mi]ouv(c tirst tested his
powers of repression on the Albanians
of Kosovo. Now, Croatia Is feeling the
brunt of his force. Bosnly and even
Macedonia may be next. Indeed, as
evenis earller this yerr have showm,
the Serblan people themselves are not
immune from his wrath. His reaction
ta cppositlon from. within Serbls
shows thot he does not seem io trust
the people he serves as: Presldem
under eonditions of demoeTac:

With the elforts of the Europenn
Comnunity 2t an spparent impasse,
there is n resl Irustration over what
Tore ¢an be done to remedy this
tragic situation. Seme are hoping to
salvage EC efforts; others are lopking
for new inltiatives from the United
Watjons. There ls u growing consensus
that the United States needs to &le-
vate Hs efforts. T frankly cabnot uh-
derstand why President Bush and Sec-
retary of Glate Baker wre not making
grealer efforts to utilize the conslder-
able influence ihe United States has
in press for the fighting to stop, This
I pot just & Con-

In my view, the CECE Btates should
meet Snmediately at the level of for-
elen ministers to condemn the contin-
ued violence, Such & hlxh -leve] state-
ment would send an important mes-
ange. 'l‘he forelen ministera should also
which
should continue to include Deacekeep-
ing forces, Serbin 15 wrong to
such an internationa) effort. W‘lth lhe
Yugosley Army fighting on the afide of
Berbian mititants, there i no neutral
party in Yugoslavia to help keep op-
poaing forces ceparsted. Opposition
stems from fear of josing what has

besn wrongfully galned through the
use of force, Economic and other dip-
lomatie measures should also be con.
sidered, There can bt no assistence
nnr busthess as usual with those thal
in

pence and
Yurnsl.lvh.

The United Btetes cun and ghould
take these efforts, but, M. President,
in the end the solution to the
crists must come from the peoples of
Yugoslavia themselves, They are the
ohes who sre suifering from the con-
fiict. Bome are losing friends and rela-
tives, some are their homea rnd
They will all face r.he

flicis In Yugosiavia can causa instebil-
ity and threaten the peace in Eurcpe,
which cettalnly would be iy the deterl-
ment of United States lnterests. More-
aver. many Ameticans have close ties
to Yogoslavis snd mre deeply con-
cerned sbout ine welfare of thelr
friends and relatlves. The United
Statea. at s high political level, should
therefore forcefully and :mrsislel’\ﬂ}'
candemn the vielenes and

worsening  economie  eircumstan

They must therelore joln the u!Inrt w
restore pesce. They must presute
their respective political leaders to
mgree to stop the fighting If they have
not already done 80, They must each
put hatred and prejudice aslde mnd
make an etfort to sccommodate the le-
gltimete concerns of the others. They
must insist upon the demoeratic condi-
tions for these concerns io

positive sobution,

As Cochatrman of the Helsink§ Com-
missior. which hae sctively [ollowed
events in Yugoslavia and sought to en-
courage  solution Lo the current crisls
aceeptable Lo ail, 1 would urge Presi-
dent Bush esnd Becretary of State
Baler to seex to get the CSCE process
more deeply Involved. To daie, the
CSCE bas provided support for EC ef-
Torts, but It should now seek o invelve
Itzeli in these efforts as well. The
CECE Includes the member Stales of
the Europesn Community, but it in-
cludes the remutnder of Europe as
well, The United States and Canada

are also particlpunts end can edd thelr
voices to those of Europe o'pposlnl bhe
continuation of the confict.
membership i limlted to the most ln'

and can
be leoss cumbtrzome tmm ihe lurger
United Kations in formulating & 7e-
EDOTLSE.

O

be accommodated and for thelr own
rights to be respected. It in not too late
for them to pull themselves oul of the
quagmire into which they have falten,
but they must make thelr strong
dexire for peate and democracy clenr
to those jeaders who are prolonging
the conflict for their own ends.o




